Purchasing Office 191 South East Street Frederick, Maryland 21701 301-644-5208 phone 301-644-5213 fax kim.miskell@fcps.org



Bill Meekins CPPB, CPPO, NIGP-CPP, CSBO, CPCP, Purchasing Manager Kim Miskell, CSBO, Assistant Purchasing Manager Shane Ryberg, Purchasing Agent

## **ADDENDUM**

December 28, 2021

## **ADDENDUM #2**

## RFP 22MISC6, Dental Insurance Benefits

**DUE DATE:** January 5, 2022 prior to and no later than 2:00 P.M. at <a href="https://secure.procurenow.com/portal/fcps">https://secure.procurenow.com/portal/fcps</a>

This addendum is being issued to provide additions, corrections, clarifications and answers to certain questions raised referencing the original proposal packages and any resultant contracts for the above bid.

- 1) This Addendum includes the following attachments:
  - a) Questions Received with Responses
  - b) Monthly Financial Experience with Claim Counts
  - c) Standard Plan
  - d) Buy-Up Plan
  - e) Retiree Standard Plan
  - f) Retiree Buy-Up Plan

Thank you for your interest in bidding with Frederick County Public

Schools. Sincerely,

## Kim Miskell

Kim Miskell, CSBO Assistant Purchasing Manager

KM/sg

cc: RFP File

## RFP 22MISC6, Dental Insurance

## **Questions Received:**

- 1. Can the current ASO fee rate be provided? Or a copy of a monthly invoice with the current carrier be provided?
  - The current dental ASO fee is \$3.15 PEPM. This applies for all dental plans (active and retiree populations) and is net of commissions.
- 2. Is the ASO dental out to bid for 7/1 because it is up for renewal/ending rate guarantee?

  Our contract with Delta Dental will end on June 30, 2022 with no additional renewal options.
- 3. For the Provider Disruption that was provided that listed over 1500 providers, is it possible to indicate if they ae in the Delta PPO or Premier network?
  - I do not have that information.
- 4. Is a policy booklet or certificate available that provides more detail than the highlight sheets. For example, that outlines the timeline of procedures. For example, Crowns are often 1 in 10 years, Bitewing X-Rays 1 in 12 months, Frequencies of Prosthodontics, etc.
  - Information about our plan is on the website at: <a href="https://www.fcps.org/benefits/dental-plan">https://www.fcps.org/benefits/dental-plan</a>
    Evidence of coverage documents will be posted as an addendum as well.
- 5. Is there any movement to revise the proposal due date from January 5 to January 7 or January 10.

## Not at this time

6. Are you willing to accept electronic signatures on all required RFP forms/documents? Following the COVID 19 pandemic, we are still in the process of transitioning our associates from telecommuting back to the office.

## Yes

- 7. We understand that FCPS covers 100% of the cost of employee only coverage in the basic plan and a portion of the cost for employee only coverage in the buy up plan. Spouse and dependent coverage is paid by the employee. Please confirm if FCPS contributions to the plan costs are expected to change during the duration of the requested rate guarantee period.
  - Rates are linked on our website in the open enrollment packet: <a href="https://www.fcps.org/benefits/open-">https://www.fcps.org/benefits/open-</a> enrollment Employee/Employer contributions are a negotiated item so no confirmation can be given that the contribution rate will or will not remain as it is for FY22.
- 8. How are ASO claims funded today? Does FCPS maintain an imprest balance that the current plan administrator draws funds from to pay claims? Does FCPS desire to make any changesto the current process for funding claims?
  - Dental invoices are sent to FCPS on a weekly basis every Monday and include claims paid for the prior Saturday through Friday. Claims are withdrawn from the Self-Insurance fund checking account via ACH every Thursday. We do not use an imprest account. We do not want to change this process.
- 9. Are you seeking input from bidders on the contributions required by employees for buy up plan as well as spouse/dependent coverage?

FCPS is a self-funded insurance plan; we base contributions from members and the employer (FCPS) based on claims experiences and expenses. Data is analyzed each year and rate changes are negotiated based on this analysis. We are not requesting a bidder to provide a suggested premium to charge employees.

10. Please provide claim counts/EOBS on a monthly basis split by plan.

This is provided as a separate document

11. Please provide summary plan descriptions (SPDs) for each plan. We are seeking information about the frequencies and limitations.

See #4 above

12. Have there been any plan design changes in the past 5 years? If so, please summarize those changes.

We have added paperless requirements; employees must opt in to mailed EOBs; we have added an on-line cost estimator. Please design with regard to services has not changed in five years; please see the evidence of coverage that has been uploaded as a separate document.

13. Have there been any other significant changes in the past 5 years (i.e. increase or decrease in covered lives, service issues, network disruptions, etc.)?

Covered lives has increased as the system has grown; retiree group has grown as more employees retire and continue their coverage. I cannot recall any network disruptions as providers have remained consistent.

14. Please provide current and historical administrative fees.

7/1/2020 - 6/30/2022: <u>\$3.15 PEPM</u> 7/1/2017 - 6/30/2020: \$2.80 PEPM

15. Does the monthly claims experience include any payments to dentists for the cost of Personal Protective Equipment (PPE)? If so, please provide the monthly amounts or percentage of claims payments due to COVID-related PPE.

We will need to defer to Delta Dental for this question and to their internal policy for covering these charges

16. The Requirements & Proposal Info. Tab in the Technical & Financial Workbook (Section 5) requests that bidders confirm that 10 specific terms are part of the bidder's standard administrative services only contract. This indicates to us that the plan administrator's administrative service agreement will be the governing contract document. Is this accurate?

Yes

17. An aspect of the evaluation criteria (under Administration) is Communication with Insurance Council. Can you elaborate on what Insurance Council you are referring to and what type of communication you would like to see from your Dental plan administrator?

FCPS has an insurance council that includes members of management and employee groups. The council meets on a monthly basis to review financials and plan design. Our current carrier presents to the insurance council on a yearly basis. This consists of a plan review of active and retiree plans with regard to in and out of network usage, types of services, updates, guidance on plan effectiveness, etc. In addition, the group representative meets with the benefits manager and fund accounts several times per year in order to review quarterly data from the plan.

18. Are you willing to entertain an insured quote in addition to the ASO quote?
No.

19. Does the incumbent carrier include a clinical review of higher cost / more utilized procedures to confirm dental necessity?

We will need to defer to Delta Dental for this question

20. Section 17 of the RFP states that Cost Proposal evaluation is based competitive administrative fees and value of network discounts, and that a maximum of 35 points will be awarded for the cost proposal evaluation. Can you elaborate on how each component will be weighted in your evaluation?

We have a committee of members from the insurance council and TRION that review materials submitted by bidders. This information is evaluated and scored according to the rubric provided in the RFP.

21. Can you please provide the out-of-network reimbursement level for each the Dental plans? (i.e. 80% UCR, MAC, etc.)

OON Reimbursement is 90th percentile for all plans

22. Will any extension be permitted due to time constraints with holiday business closures?

Not at this time

23. Are electronic signatures acceptable?

See Question #6 above.

24. Is proof of certificate of registry required upon submission of the proposal or uponaward? Will submission of the organization's TPA license suffice?

Please include with proposal submission.

25. The Plan Design tab of the Technical and Financial Proposal Excel file shows several blanks for coverage percentage (fluoride treatments, space maintainers, osseous surgery, removal of bony impactions). The released benefit booklets also do not include any information on these services. Are we to assume services are not covered? If covered, are additional plan documents available, detailing the coverage levels for the indicated services?

Evidence of coverage documents will be uploaded as a separate document

26. Page 31 of the RFP packet notes "The Technical and Cost proposals will be submitted separately on-line via ProcureNow." As the technical and financial forms are included in the same Excel file, should separate versions of the file be uploaded?

Yes.

27. Can you please provide the current ASO fee charged by the incumbent carrier?

See question #1 above

28. Please confirm if any network access fees, cost containment fees or shared savings arrangements are included. If so, please identify.

See question #1 above

29. Are you able to provide the necessary information to complete a claims repricing?

Documentation required to complete a repricing is attached for reference. (Attachment "A")

We will not be providing the re-pricing data requested. All carriers must respond to the financial proposal requirements in the Excel portion of the RFP. We will be utilizing both a comparative charges and self-reported network discounts approach in the analysis.

30. The released census file and census tab of the proposal document show different numbers enrolled. Can you please provide explanation for this discrepancy?

The census for the RFP document and the census provided directly to bidders after submitting the NDA were run at different times.

31. Are hard copy enrollee communication materials required to be printed/mailed to EE homes?

Information about the plan are communicated via email to active employees, however, not all retirees have access to email. Materials would need to be mailed to retirees and COBRA members to ensure they receive information about any provider or plan changes.

32. Are plastic ID cards required?

Currently, members access their cards on line through the Delta App. They can also print a paper card from the website. Cards are not mailed to members.

33. The RFP scoring notes a total of 35 points for competitive administrative fees and value of network discounts. Can you provide clarification on how this is weighted or a breakdown of how points will be awarded for this portion of the RFP?

Members of the scoring committee review the materials presented and assign a value to the proposal based on what was submitted by the bidder.

34. Please confirm the current PPO Out of Network Reimbursement. If it is a proprietary calculation or based on unique data available to Delta Dental, and not an industry standard U&C Percentile (such as 50th%, 80th% or 90th%), please provide guidance on what industry standard U&C Percentile bidders should use in order to accommodate the needs of the client.

OON Reimbursement is 90th percentile for all plans

35. For the below performance guarantee, can you please clarify what is meant by "available online"?

·	Performance Indicator	Standard/Goal	Reporting Measurement (subject to audit by FCPS and/or contract auditors)	Liquidated Damages	Willing to Comply
8	Eligibility	Eligibility information will be loaded, tested, verified and available online for use by the date established in the implementation timeline.	Self-reported; and no incidence of complaints by members to FCPS within first 2 months of the effective date.	\$1,500 if not met	

Online references the administrative portal and/or the member portal.

- 36. Please see attached our questions for the RFP:
  - ② Dental Certs
  - Current ASO Fee

## Please see above

- Current Funding Rates
- Do we need to include any, Ben Admin or Implementation Credits?

You may choose to add these items to your bid.

- 2 Census:
  - The experience report is showing 7,908 enrolled, but their census tab is showing 8,385, Did they just hire 400 EEs?
  - Does the broker know why the group has increased in size since 10/1/19? They had 7,545 enrolled in 10/1/19, and today they have over 8,000 enrolled

We had an increase in staff for the 21-22 school year and each year employees retire and continue their enrollment in the plan.

Since their current out-panel network is Delta Premier, what is the Out-Panel Allowances to be?

I am unsure what you are asking.

- How long have they been with Delta?
  - o If they been with Delta for over 3 years, can we get experience going back to 10/1/18?

Experience from December 1, 2019 through November 30, 2021 is being attached as a separated document.

- 37. Why is the group out to bid?
  - Network Issues
  - Customer Service Issues
  - Is the group open to plan alts?

See question #2 above

Attachment "A"

## **Question #29 Attachment Reference**

We will <u>not</u> be providing the re-pricing data requested. All carriers must respond to the financial proposal requirements in the Excel portion of the RFP. We will be utilizing both a comparative charges and self-reported network discounts approach in the analysis.

Necessary Items Needed for Re-pricing

**General Requirements:** 

- Please make sure that the claims are in usable format (Excel, Access, Convertible PDF/word document, delimited text field)
- We require a minimum of 1000 services for an accurate result
  - If under 1000 services, please provide a justification for the group size or we will only be able to provide an average discount and not a discount through re-pricing
- Identify the in-network

Identify the in-network and out-of-network you would like the claims re-priced at

To perform an accurate analysis, we MUST have the following information at the CLAIM LINE level:

- Provider Tax ID/ SSN
- Provider Zip Code
- Procedure Code (CDT-9 Compliant codes)
- Provider Charge
- Number of services, if different than one service per claim line

## Other Important CLAIM LINE items:

- Dates of Service for improved re-pricing accuracy
- Current Carrier Allowed Charges to calculate allowed dollar savings
- Current Carrier Paid amount to calculate paid dollar savings

## Other Notes:

- 2 Specify the incurred period for the claims extract if dates of service are not provided on a claim line level.
- Actuarial can only do a re-pricing for fee-for services claims.
- ② Orthodontic procedures, procedures priced on a "by report" basis, and othercodes without a formal allowance loaded in our system are excluded from the re-pricing.
- 2 An NDA is required for repricing details at the claim line level

The standard timeline for repricing completion is seven business days.

# DELTA DENTAL OF PENNSYLVANIA MONTHLY FINANCIAL EXPERIENCE BY DIVISION FREDERICK COUNTY PUBLIC SCHOOLS - STANDARD PLAN

Group Number: 07141
Division Number: 00001 et al.

Group-	December 1, 2019 - No		Number of					Enrollee +	Enrollee + 1	Enrollee +		Total Primary	Adult	Child	Total
Division	Class	Date	Claims	Paid Amount	Administration	Total Expenses	Enrollee Only	Spouse	Child	Children	Family	Enrollees	Dependents	Dependents	Members
7141-00001	Active	Dec-19	1,267	\$209,344	\$12,359	\$221,703	1,884	554	158	137	1,685	4,418	2,239	3,914	10,571
7141-00001	Active	Jan-20	1,831	\$286,491	\$12,362	\$298,853	1,873	550	157	138	1,691	4,409	2,242	3,924	10,575
7141-00001	Active	Feb-20	1,714	\$258,608	\$12,348	\$270,956	1,873	549	157	140	1,691	4,410	2,240	3,917	10,567
7141-00001	Active	Mar-20	1,432	\$207,251	\$12,359	\$219,610	1,872	551	156	141	1,698	4,418	2,249	3,919	10,586
7141-00001	Active	Apr-20	197	\$48,764	\$12,398	\$61,163	1,877	545	159	143	1,700	4,424	2,245	3,927	10,596
7141-00001	Active	May-20	298	\$60,288	\$12,390	\$72,678	1,871	547	157	143	1,703	4,421	2,250	3,934	10,605
7141-00001	Active	Jun-20	1,087	\$150,021	\$12,373	\$162,395	1,873	552	154	148	1,703	4,419	2,244	3,919	10,582
07141-00001	Active	Jul-20 Jul-20	2,034	\$351,432	\$12,573 \$13,537	\$364,969	1,791	537	149	140	1,663	4,280	2,244	3,840	10,362
				\$297,134		\$307,179	1,791			137	·	4,264	2,201	·	
07141-00001	Active	Aug-20	1,763		\$10,045 \$10,600		·	538	152	138	1,666	·	· ·	3,842	10,310
07141-00001	Active	Sep-20	1,377	\$248,877	\$10,600 \$42,454	\$259,477	1,899	557	157		1,692	4,443	2,249	3,903	10,595
07141-00001	Active	Oct-20	1,653	\$293,290	\$13,451 \$43,600	\$306,740	1,806	531	150	135	1,658	4,280	2,189	3,824	10,293
07141-00001	Active	Nov-20	1,234	\$224,142	\$13,608	\$237,750	1,833	537	154	133	1,664	4,321	2,201	3,826	10,348
07141-00001	Active	Dec-20	1,238	\$236,009	\$13,658	\$249,667	1,888	558	156	134	1,682	4,418	2,242	3,883	10,543
07141-00001	Active	Jan-21	1,515	\$250,528	\$14,301	\$264,829	1,908	564	156	134	1,687	4,449	2,251	3,882	10,582
07141-00001	Active	Feb-21	1,391	\$225,467	\$13,992	\$239,459	1,904	558	158	136	1,682	4,438	2,240	3,868	10,546
07141-00001	Active	Mar-21	1,526	\$257,185	\$13,951	\$271,137	1,900	555	159	136	1,680	4,430	2,235	3,855	10,520
07141-00001	Active	Apr-21	1,923	\$305,650	\$13,986	\$319,636	1,904	558	160	136	1,684	4,442	2,242	3,868	10,552
07141-00001	Active	May-21	1,290	\$201,123	\$13,977	\$215,099	1,894	554	162	135	1,684	4,429	2,238	3,875	10,542
07141-00001	Active	Jun-21	1,185	\$180,036	\$13,936	\$193,972	1,889	559	164	132	1,678	4,422	2,237	3,861	10,520
07141-00001	Active	Jul-21	2,014	\$353,761	\$13,794	\$367,555	1,807	542	158	131	1,677	4,315	2,219	3,858	10,392
07141-00001	Active	Aug-21	1,532	\$288,265	\$13,299	\$301,565	1,767	544	158	131	1,673	4,273	2,217	3,845	10,335
7141-00001	Active	Sep-21	1,242	\$214,485	\$14,144	\$228,628	1,926	561	170	134	1,718	4,509	2,279	3,953	10,741
07141-00001	Active	Oct-21	1,818	\$324,753	\$14,295	\$339,048	1,944	559	173	134	1,731	4,541	2,290	3,980	10,811
07141-00001	Active	Nov-21	1,174	\$214,678	\$14,342	\$229,020	1,940	570	173	137	1,731	4,551	2,301	3,980	10,832
7141-00002	Retiree	Dec-19	278	\$38,541	\$3,752	\$42,293	1,001	302	1	2	31	1,337	333	54	1,724
7141-00002	Retiree	Jan-20	365	\$52,023	\$3,710	\$55,733	993	300	1	2	30	1,326	330	53	1,709
07141-00002	Retiree	Feb-20	312	\$55,814	\$3,704	\$59,519	991	301	1	2	31	1,326	332	53	1,711
7141-00002	Retiree	Mar-20	280	\$45,176	\$3,713	\$48,889	987	300	1	2	31	1,321	331	52	1,704
07141-00002	Retiree	Apr-20	33	\$8,482	\$3,690	\$12,172	985	299	1	2	31	1,318	330	52	1,700
07141-00002	Retiree	May-20	71	\$11,159	\$3,685	\$14,844	985	299	1	2	31	1,318	330	52	1,700
07141-00002	Retiree	Jun-20	295	\$42,840	\$3,688	\$46,528	980	299	2	1	33	1,315	332	55	1,702
07141-00002	Retiree	Jul-20	372	\$54,328	\$4,320	\$58,648	1,012	320	2	1	38	1,373	358	61	1,792
07141-00002	Retiree	Aug-20	314	\$49,844	\$3,261	\$53,105	1,014	322	2	1	39	1,378	361	61	1,800
07141-00002	Retiree	Sep-20	327	\$49,523	\$3,259	\$52,782	1,015	322	2	1	40	1,380	362	62	1,804
07141-00002	Retiree	Oct-20	406	\$62,904	\$4,350	\$67,254	1,017	321	2	1	40	1,381	361	62	1,804
07141-00002	Retiree	Nov-20	258	\$46,589	\$4,347	\$50,936	1,019	323	2	1	39	1,384	362	62	1,808
07141-00002	Retiree	Dec-20	298	\$45,204	\$4,382	\$49,586	1,021	325	1	1	38	1,386	363	59	1,808
07141-00002	Retiree	Jan-21	288	\$42,080	\$4,372	\$46,452	1,018	328	1	1	40	1,388	368	62	1,818
07141-00002	Retiree	Feb-21	293	\$44,499	\$4,397	\$48,897	1,023	330	1	1	40	1,395	370	63	1,828
07141-00002	Retiree	Mar-21	370	\$53,703	\$4,404	\$58,107	1,023	334	1	1	39	1,399	373	60	1,832
		Apr-21					•		1	1		1,399			
07141-00002	Retiree	•	464	\$74,064 \$64,055	\$4,401 \$4,416	\$78,464 \$68,674	1,022	334	1	1	39	·	373	60	1,830
07141-00002	Retiree	May-21	378	\$64,255 \$47,446	\$4,416 \$4,416	\$68,671 \$54,533	1,028	334	] 4	1	39	1,403	373	58	1,834
07141-00002	Retiree	Jun-21	321	\$47,116	\$4,416 \$4,428	\$51,532 \$50,774	1,029	334	1	 	37	1,402	371	56	1,829
07141-00002	Retiree	Jul-21	398	\$55,336 \$54,483	\$4,438 \$4,763	\$59,774 \$55,045	1,065	349	2	1	41	1,458	390	63	1,911
7141-00002	Retiree	Aug-21	308	\$51,182 \$40,054	\$4,763	\$55,945 \$47,460	1,069	349	2	1	41	1,462	390	63	1,915
07141-00002	Retiree	Sep-21	326	\$42,854	\$4,608	\$47,462	1,071	351	2	U	40	1,464	391	60	1,915
7141-00002	Retiree	Oct-21	447	\$63,758	\$4,602	\$68,360	1,069	351	2	Ü	38	1,460	389	58	1,907
07141-00002	Retiree	Nov-21	319	\$44,770	\$4,596	\$49,366	1,071	350	2	0	37	1,460	387	56	1,903
)7141-00003	Active Surviving Spouses	Dec-19	1	\$100	\$14	\$114	5	0	0	0	0	5	0	0	5
07141-00003	Active Surviving Spouses	Jan-20	1	\$84	\$14	\$98	5	0	0	0	0	5	0	0	5
7141-00003	Active Surviving Spouses	Feb-20	1	\$147	\$14	\$161	5	0	0	0	0	5	0	0	5
7141-00003	Active Surviving Spouses	Mar-20	0	\$0	\$14	\$14	6	0	0	0	0	6	0	0	6
7141-00003	Active Surviving Spouses	Apr-20	0	\$0	\$20	\$20	6	0	0	0	0	6	0	0	6
7141-00003	Active Surviving Spouses	May-20	1	\$21	\$17	\$38	6	0	0	0	0	6	0	0	6
7141-00003	Active Surviving Spouses	Jun-20	0	\$0	\$31	\$31	6	0	0	0	0	6	0	0	6
7141-00003	Active Surviving Spouses	Jul-20	1	\$157	\$22	\$179	6	0	0	0	0	6	0	0	6
	Active Surviving Spouses	Aug-20	0	\$0	\$13	\$13	5	0	0	0	0	5	0	0	5
	Active Surviving Spouses	Sep-20	1	\$110	-\$6	\$104	5	0	0	0	0	5	0	0	5
07141-00003	Active Surviving Spouses	Oct-20	N	\$0	\$16	\$16	5	n	n	0 0	n	5	n	0	5
7141-00003	Active Surviving Spouses	Nov-20	2	\$157	\$16 \$16	\$173	5	0	0	0	0	5	0	0	5
	Active Surviving Spouses	Dec-20	4		\$16 \$16	\$173 \$16	5	0	0	0	0	5	0	0	J E
	= -		1	\$0 \$0			S	0	0	0	0	ე ე	0	0	ວ ດ
07141-00003	Active Surviving Spouses	Jan-21	U	\$0	\$19	\$19	6	U	U	U	U	ь	U	U	б

1 07141 00002 4	Active Surviving Speuges	Eab 21	4	¢225	¢10	<b>\$244</b>	6	0	0	0	0	6	0	0	6
	Active Surviving Spouses Active Surviving Spouses	Feb-21 Mar-21	4	\$325 \$16	\$19 \$19	\$344 \$35	6	0	0	0	0	6	0	0	6
	Active Surviving Spouses  Active Surviving Spouses	Apr-21	1	\$100 \$100	\$19 \$19	\$119	6	0	0	0	0	6	0	0	6
	Active Surviving Spouses  Active Surviving Spouses	May-21	2	\$234	\$19 \$19	\$253	6	0	0	0	0	6	0	0	6
	Active Surviving Spouses  Active Surviving Spouses	Jun-21	3	\$993	\$19 \$19	\$1,012	6	0	0	0	0	6	0	0	6
	Active Surviving Spouses  Active Surviving Spouses	Jul-21	1	\$60	\$19 \$19	\$79	6	0	0	0	0	6	0	0	6
	Active Surviving Spouses	Aug-21	0	\$0 \$0	\$19	\$19	6	0	0	0	0	6	0	0	6
	Active Surviving Spouses	Sep-21	2	\$315	\$19	\$334	6	0	0	0	0	6	0	0	6
	Active Surviving Spouses	Oct-21	0	\$0	\$19	\$19	6	0	0	0	0	6	0	0	6
	Active Surviving Spouses	Nov-21	1	\$446	\$19	\$465	6	0	0	0	0	6	0	0	6
	Retiree Surviving Spouses	Dec-19	8	\$1,031	\$81	\$1,112	27	0	0	1	0	28	0	2	30
	Retiree Surviving Spouses	Jan-20	5	\$1,488	\$81	\$1,569	27	0	0	1	0	28	0	2	30
	Retiree Surviving Spouses	Feb-20	6	\$980	\$81	\$1,061	26	0	0	1	0	27	0	2	29
	Retiree Surviving Spouses	Mar-20	9	\$1,861	\$76	\$1,937	26	0	0	1	0	27	0	2	29
	Retiree Surviving Spouses	Apr-20	1	\$50	\$78	\$128	26	0	0	1	0	27	0	2	29
	Retiree Surviving Spouses	May-20	1	\$121	\$78	\$199	28	0	0	1	0	29	0	2	31
	Retiree Surviving Spouses	Jun-20	7	\$947	\$78	\$1,025	28	0	0	1	0	29	0	2	31
	Retiree Surviving Spouses	Jul-20	9	\$2,154	\$91	\$2,245	28	0	0	1	0	29	0	2	31
	Retiree Surviving Spouses	Aug-20	1	\$66	\$69	\$135	28	0	0	1	0	29	0	2	31
	Retiree Surviving Spouses	Sep-20	2	\$150	<b>\$</b> 69	\$219	29	0	0	1	0	30	0	2	32
	Retiree Surviving Spouses	Oct-20	<u>-</u> 6	\$679	\$88	\$767	28	0	0	1	0	29	0	2	31
	Retiree Surviving Spouses	Nov-20	4	\$574	\$101	\$675	29	0	0	1	0	30	0	2	32
	Retiree Surviving Spouses	Dec-20	6	\$1,133	\$95	\$1,228	29	0	0	1	0	30	0	2	32
	Retiree Surviving Spouses	Jan-21	3	\$321	\$95	\$416	29	0	0	0	0	29	0	0	29
	Retiree Surviving Spouses	Feb-21	3	\$342	\$95	\$437	29	0	0	0	0	29	0	0	29
	Retiree Surviving Spouses	Mar-21	4	\$719	\$98	\$817	29	0	0	0	0	29	0	0	29
	Retiree Surviving Spouses	Apr-21	4	\$663	\$88	\$751	29	0	0	0	0	29	0	0	29
	Retiree Surviving Spouses	May-21	9	\$882	\$82	\$964	29	0	0	0	0	29	0	0	29
	Retiree Surviving Spouses	Jun-21	5	\$514	\$91	\$605	29	0	0	0	0	29	0	0	29
	Retiree Surviving Spouses	Jul-21	1	\$121	\$91	\$213	30	0	0	0	0	30	0	0	30
	Retiree Surviving Spouses	Aug-21	11	\$2,195	\$91	\$2,286	30	0	0	0	0	30	0	0	30
	Retiree Surviving Spouses	Sep-21	3	\$635	\$101	\$736	30	0	0	0	0	30	0	0	30
	Retiree Surviving Spouses	Oct-21	8	\$1,751	\$95	\$1,845	30	0	0	0	0	30	0	0	30
	Retiree Surviving Spouses	Nov-21	5	\$1,143	\$95	\$1,238	30	0	0	0	0	30	0	0	30
07141-09999	COBRA	Dec-19	4	\$205	\$73	\$278	20	1	0	1	2	24	3	7	34
07141-09999	COBRA	Jan-20	7	\$714	\$45	\$759	14	1	0	1	1	17	2	6	25
07141-09999	COBRA	Feb-20	5	\$1,816	\$50	\$1,867	14	0	0	0	0	14	0	0	14
07141-09999	COBRA	Mar-20	4	\$442	\$22	\$464	15	0	0	0	0	15	0	0	15
07141-09999	COBRA	Apr-20	1	\$0	\$42	\$42	16	0	0	0	0	16	0	0	16
07141-09999	COBRA	May-20	1	\$1,000	\$50	\$1,050	14	0	0	0	0	14	0	0	14
07141-09999	COBRA	Jun-20	3	\$760	\$36	\$796	14	0	0	0	1	15	1	1	17
07141-09999	COBRA	Jul-20	1	\$102	\$57	\$159	18	0	0	1	5	24	5	13	42
07141-09999	COBRA	Aug-20	7	\$820	\$121	\$941	19	0	0	2	5	26	5	15	46
07141-09999	COBRA	Sep-20	4	\$352	\$11	\$363	13	0	0	1	5	19	5	15	39
07141-09999	COBRA	Oct-20	27	\$6,480	\$372	\$6,852	81	23	6	1	31	142	54	74	270
07141-09999	COBRA	Nov-20	44	\$8,843	\$504	\$9,347	73	20	5	1	27	126	47	68	241
07141-09999	COBRA	Dec-20	33	\$5,452	\$353	\$5,805	22	2	0	0	6	30	8	16	54
07141-09999	COBRA	Jan-21	21	\$3,395	-\$227	\$3,168	17	0	0	0	4	21	4	12	37
07141-09999	COBRA	Feb-21	16	\$1,754	\$57	\$1,811	17	0	0	0	4	21	4	12	37
07141-09999	COBRA	Mar-21	5	\$788	\$72	\$860	18	0	0	0	4	22	4	12	38
07141-09999	COBRA	Apr-21	4	\$323	\$60	\$382	18	0	0	0	4	22	4	12	38
07141-09999	COBRA	May-21	3	\$76	\$69	\$145	17	0	0	0	4	21	4	12	37
07141-09999	COBRA	Jun-21	6	\$753	\$69	\$822	18	0	0	0	4	22	4	12	38
07141-09999	COBRA	Jul-21	8	\$4,011	\$60	\$4,070	21	0	0	1	3	25	3	11	39
07141-09999	COBRA	Aug-21	8	\$1,078	\$82	\$1,160	20	0	0	1	3	24	3	11	38
07141-09999	COBRA	Sep-21	3	\$434	\$91	\$525	19	0	0	1	3	23	3	11	37
07141-09999	COBRA	Oct-21	7	\$1,288	\$72	\$1,361	16	0	0	1	3	20	3	10	33
07141-09999	COBRA	Nov-21	5	\$2,174	\$41	\$2,215	16	0	0	0	3	19	3	8	30
Total			41,630	\$6,900,468	\$419,456	\$7,319,924	70,752	21,054	3,853	3,335	41,515	140,509	62,573	95,158	298,240

Note: The number of primary enrollees may change to include retroactive additions and/or deletions in eligibility.

# DELTA DENTAL OF PENNSYLVANIA MONTHLY FINANCIAL EXPERIENCE BY DIVISION FREDERICK COUNTY PUBLIC SCHOOLS - BUY-UP PLAN

Group Number: 07141 Division Number: 10001 et al.

Group-	December 1, 2019 - Nov		Number of					Enrollee +	Enrollee + 1	Enrollee +		Total Primary	Adult	Child	Total
Division	Class	Date	Claims	Paid Amount	Administration	Total Expenses	Enrollee Only	Spouse	Child	Children	Family	Enrollees	Dependents	Dependents	Members
07141-10001	Active	Dec-19	344	\$62,180	\$2,694	\$64,873	359	152	26	28	395	960	546	920	2,426
07141-10001	Active	Jan-20	530	\$99,711	\$2,677	\$102,388	355	150	28	28	395	956	544	920	2,420
07141-10001	Active	Feb-20	450	\$74,911	\$2,666	\$77,577	352	149	28	27	396	952	544	920	2,416
07141-10001	Active	Mar-20	371	\$63,953	\$2,668	\$66,621	352	148	29	27	395	951	542	918	2,411
07141-10001	Active	Apr-20	73	\$20,477	\$2,649	\$23,126	353	147	28	27	392	947	538	910	2,395
07141-10001	Active	May-20	97	\$19,218	\$2,654	\$21,872	355	147	27	27	392	948	538	911	2,397
07141-10001	Active	Jun-20	373	\$68,639	\$2,663	\$71,301 \$445,430	355	148	29	25	392	949	539 549	910	2,398
07141-10001	Active	Jul-20	535	\$112,409 \$100,207	\$3,030	\$115,439 \$403,580	357	140	31	28	409	965	548 548	951	2,464
07141-10001 07141-10001	Active	Aug-20 Sep-20	468 340	\$100,297 \$66,924	\$2,292 \$2,300	\$102,589 \$69,224	352 361	142 145	30 29	28 30	407 409	959 974	548 553	947 955	2,454 2,482
07141-10001	Active Active	Oct-20	407	\$88,097	\$2,879	\$99,224 \$90,977	331	135	30	30 31	393	920	527	933 926	2,462
07141-10001	Active	Nov-20	336	\$65,129	\$2,930	\$68,059	331	138	30	31	396	926	533	927	2,373
07141-10001	Active	Dec-20	397	\$80,382	\$2,923	\$83,306	362	141	29	31	408	971	548	949	2,468
07141-10001	Active	Jan-21	410	\$77,115	\$3,169	\$80,284	360	139	29	32	404	964	542	942	2,448
07141-10001	Active	Feb-21	382	\$73,696	\$3,008	\$76,704	359	139	28	32	403	961	541	938	2,440
07141-10001	Active	Mar-21	414	\$74,298	\$3,030	\$77,328	359	138	27	32	404	960	541	938	2,439
07141-10001	Active	Apr-21	476	\$90,976	\$3,027	\$94,003	359	140	28	32	404	963	543	939	2,445
07141-10001	Active	May-21	351	\$56,909	\$3,015	\$59,924	364	140	30	32	401	967	540	935	2,442
07141-10001	Active	Jun-21	401	\$75,014	\$3,052	\$78,066	365	140	31	32	402	970	541	941	2,452
07141-10001	Active	Jul-21	611	\$132,324	\$3,131	\$135,455	364	136	33	33	401	967	536	939	2,442
07141-10001	Active	Aug-21	425	\$90,012	\$2,955	\$92,967	352	137	32	31	406	958	542	944	2,444
07141-10001	Active	Sep-21	352	\$67,988	\$3,084	\$71,072	366	142	34	33	414	989	555	970	2,514
07141-10001	Active	Oct-21	508	\$101,132	\$3,112	\$104,244	366	143	34	33	414	990	556	970	2,516
07141-10001	Active	Nov-21	325	\$59,930	\$3,115	\$63,046	368	145	34	33	410	990	554	966	2,510
07141-10002	Retiree	Dec-19	248	\$34,518	\$2,142	\$36,660	506	232	4	1	24	767	256	39	1,062
07141-10002	Retiree	Jan-20	306	\$50,398	\$2,215	\$52,613	516	244	3	1	25	789	269	39	1,097
07141-10002	Retiree	Feb-20	234	\$40,897	\$2,218	\$43,115	517	246	3	1	25	792	271	39	1,102
07141-10002	Retiree	Mar-20	236	\$42,824	\$2,220	\$45,044	518	248	3	1	24	794	272	38	1,104
07141-10002	Retiree	Apr-20	41	\$10,201	\$2,220	\$12,421	517	248	3	1	23	792	271	37	1,100
07141-10002	Retiree	May-20	66	\$7,547	\$2,218	\$9,764	517	248	3	1	23	792	271	37	1,100
07141-10002	Retiree	Jun-20	184	\$27,922	\$2,218	\$30,139	517	248	3	1	23	792	271	37	1,100
07141-10002	Retiree	Jul-20	310	\$51,447	\$2,570	\$54,017	529	258	3	1	25	816	283	42	1,141
07141-10002	Retiree	Aug-20	237	\$40,017	\$1,953	\$41,970	538	259	3	1	24	825	283	41	1,149
07141-10002	Retiree	Sep-20	297	\$54,851 \$57,595	\$1,962 \$2,611	\$56,813 \$60,407	538	261	3	1	24	827	285	41 41	1,153
07141-10002 07141-10002	Retiree Retiree	Oct-20 Nov-20	321 194	\$57,585 \$38,931	\$2,611 \$2,608	\$60,197 \$41,540	540	261 262	ა ი	1	24	829	285	• •	1,155 1,156
07141-10002	Retiree	Dec-20	194 240	\$43,000	\$2,606 \$2,627	\$41,540 \$45,627	540 541	262 262	ა ვ	1	24 24	830 831	286 286	40 40	1,156
07141-10002	Retiree	Jan-21	249	\$43,000 \$41,812	\$2,649	\$44,461	545	269	3	1	23	841	292	39	1,172
07141-10002	Retiree	Feb-21	217	\$43,940	\$2,655	\$46,595	543	270	3	1	24 24	841	294	40	1,175
07141-10002	Retiree	Mar-21	291	\$55,513	\$2,652	\$58,165	545	270	3	1	24	843	294	38	1,175
07141-10002	Retiree	Apr-21	380	\$66,136	\$2,655	\$68,792	547	270	3	1	24	845	294	38	1,177
07141-10002	Retiree	May-21	258	\$44,364	\$2,665	\$47,029	548	269	3	1	25	846	294	39	1,179
07141-10002	Retiree	Jun-21	231	\$47,740	\$2,674	\$50,414	549	270	3	1	24	847	294	37	1,178
07141-10002	Retiree	Jul-21	274	\$52,907	\$2,665	\$55,572	561	278	2	1	26	868	304	38	1,210
07141-10002	Retiree	Aug-21	241	\$49,801	\$2,807	\$52,607	562	279	2	1	26	870	305	38	1,213
07141-10002	Retiree	Sep-21	259	\$37,303	\$2,741	\$40,043	564	278	2	1	26	871	304	38	1,213
07141-10002	Retiree	Oct-21	363	\$57,413	\$2,756	\$60,169	565	283	2	1	25	876	308	36	1,220
07141-10002	Retiree	Nov-21	278	\$42,129	\$2,766	\$44,895	569	280	2	1	24	876	304	35	1,215
07141-10003	Active Surviving Spouses	Dec-19	0	\$0	\$0	\$0	1	0	0	0	0	1	0	0	1
07141-10003	Active Surviving Spouses	Jan-20	0	\$0	\$0	\$0	1	0	0	0	0	1	0	0	1
07141-10003	Active Surviving Spouses	Feb-20	0	\$0	\$0	\$0	1	0	0	0	0	1	0	0	1
07141-10003	Active Surviving Spouses	Mar-20	0	\$0	\$0	\$0	1	0	0	0	0	1	0	0	1
07141-10003	Active Surviving Spouses	Apr-20	0	\$0	\$0	\$0	2	0	0	0	0	2	0	0	2
07141-10003	Active Surviving Spouses	May-20	0	\$0	\$0	\$0	2	0	0	0	0	2	0	0	2
07141-10003	Active Surviving Spouses	Jun-20	0	\$0	\$20	\$20	2	0	0	0	0	2	0	0	2
07141-10003	Active Surviving Spouses	Jul-20	0	\$0	\$6	\$6	2	0	0	0	0	2	0	0	2
07141-10003	Active Surviving Spouses	Aug-20	0	\$0	\$5	\$5	2	0	0	0	0	2	0	0	2
07141-10003	Active Surviving Spouses	Sep-20	1	\$153	\$5	\$158	2	0	0	0	0	2	0	0	2
07141-10003	Active Surviving Spouses	Oct-20	1	\$61	\$6	\$67	2	0	0	0	0	2	0	0	2
07141-10003	Active Surviving Spouses	Nov-20	0	\$0	\$6	\$6	2	0	0	0	0	2	0	0	2
07141-10003	Active Surviving Spouses	Dec-20	2	\$232	\$6	\$238	2	0	0	0	0	2	0	0	2
07141-10003	Active Surviving Spouses	Jan-21	0	\$0	\$6	\$6	2	0	0	0	0	2	0	0	2

07141 10002	Active Curviving Chauses	Fab 21	0	ΦO	<b>የ</b> ራ	<b>4</b> 6	2	0	0	0	0	2	0	0	2
	Active Surviving Spouses Active Surviving Spouses	Feb-21 Mar-21	0	\$0 \$172	\$6 \$6	\$6 \$178	2	0	0	0	0	2	0	0	2
	Active Surviving Spouses  Active Surviving Spouses	Apr-21	1	\$1,600	\$6	\$1,606	2	0	0	0	0	2	0	0	2
	Active Surviving Spouses	May-21	0	\$0	\$6	\$6	2	0	0	0	0	2	0	0	2
	Active Surviving Spouses	Jun-21	0	\$0 \$0	\$6	\$6	2	0	0	0	0	2	0	0	2
	Active Surviving Spouses	Jul-21	0	\$0 \$0	\$6	\$6	2	0	0	0	0	2	0	0	2
	Active Surviving Spouses	Aug-21	0	\$0 \$0	\$6	\$6	2	0	0	0	0	2	0	0	2
	Active Surviving Spouses	Sep-21	2	\$1,538	\$6	\$1,544	2	0	0	0	0	2	0	0	2
	Active Surviving Spouses	Oct-21	1	\$187	\$6	\$193	2	0	0	0	0	2	0	0	2
	Active Surviving Spouses	Nov-21	0	\$0	\$6	\$6	2	0	0	0	0	2	0	0	2
	Retiree Surviving Spouses	Dec-19	2	\$750	\$17	\$767	7	0	0	0	0	7	0	0	7
	Retiree Surviving Spouses	Jan-20	5	\$1,100	\$17 \$17	\$1,117	7	0	0	0	0	7	0	0	7
	Retiree Surviving Spouses	Feb-20	3	\$253	\$17	\$270	7	0	0	0	0	, 7	0	0	7
	Retiree Surviving Spouses	Mar-20	1	\$151	\$17	\$168	7	0	0	0	0	, 7	0	0	7
	Retiree Surviving Spouses	Apr-20	0	\$0	\$17	\$17	7	0	0	0	0	, 7	0	0	7
	Retiree Surviving Spouses	May-20	0	\$0 \$0	\$17 \$17	\$17	7	0	0	0	0	7	0	0	7
	Retiree Surviving Spouses	Jun-20	3	\$405	\$28	\$433	7	0	0	0	0	7	0	0	7
	Retiree Surviving Spouses	Jul-20	2	\$308	\$22	\$330	7	0	0	0	0	, 7	0	0	7
	Retiree Surviving Spouses	Aug-20	2	\$168	\$17	\$184	, 8	0	0	0	0	, 8	0	0	8
	Retiree Surviving Spouses	Sep-20	1	\$0	\$17 \$17	\$17	8	0	0	0	0	8	0	0	8
	Retiree Surviving Spouses	Oct-20	1	\$0 \$0	\$22	\$22	9	0	0	0	0	9	0	0	9
	Retiree Surviving Spouses	Nov-20	0	\$0 \$0	\$35	\$35	9	0	0	0	0	9	0	0	9
	Retiree Surviving Spouses	Dec-20	1	\$69	\$25	\$94	9	0	0	0	0	9	0	0	9
	Retiree Surviving Spouses	Jan-21	2	\$136	\$25	\$161	9	0	0	0	0	9	0	0	9
	Retiree Surviving Spouses	Feb-21	2	\$181	\$38	\$219	9	0	0	0	0	9	0	0	9
	Retiree Surviving Spouses	Mar-21	3	\$934	\$28	\$962	9	0	0	0	0	9	0	0	9
	Retiree Surviving Spouses	Apr-21	3	\$282	\$28	\$310	9	0	0	0	0	9	0	0	9
	Retiree Surviving Spouses	May-21	0	\$0	\$28	\$28	9	0	0	0	0	9	0	0	9
	Retiree Surviving Spouses	Jun-21	1	\$65	\$28	\$93	9	0	0	0	0	9	0	0	9
	Retiree Surviving Spouses	Jul-21	4	\$1,326	\$28	\$1,354	9	0	0	0	0	9	0	0	9
	Retiree Surviving Spouses	Aug-21	3	\$288	\$32	\$320	10	0	0	0	0	10	0	0	10
	Retiree Surviving Spouses	Sep-21	2	\$288	\$28	\$316	9	0	0	0	0	9	0	0	9
	Retiree Surviving Spouses	Oct-21	4	\$396	\$32	\$428	10	0	0	0	0	10	0	0	10
	Retiree Surviving Spouses	Nov-21	2	\$476	\$32	\$508	10	0	0	0	0	10	0	0	10
07141-19999	COBRA	Dec-19	1	\$147	\$11	\$158	4	0	0	0	0	4	0	0	4
07141-19999	COBRA	Jan-20	3	\$968	\$8	\$976	3	0	0	0	0	3	0	0	3
07141-19999	COBRA	Feb-20	2	\$544	\$8	\$552	4	0	0	0	0	4	0	0	4
07141-19999	COBRA	Mar-20	0	\$0	\$20	\$20	4	0	0	0	0	4	0	0	4
07141-19999	COBRA	Apr-20	0	\$0	\$11	\$11	4	0	0	0	0	4	0	0	4
07141-19999	COBRA	May-20	0	\$0	\$11	\$11	4	0	0	0	0	4	0	0	4
07141-19999	COBRA	Jun-20	0	\$0	\$0	\$0	4	0	0	0	0	4	0	0	4
07141-19999	COBRA	Jul-20	1	\$462	<b>\$16</b>	\$478	7	0	0	0	0	7	0	0	7
07141-19999	COBRA	Aug-20	3	\$176	\$18	\$194	7	0	0	0	0	7	0	0	7
07141-19999	COBRA	Sep-20	1	\$122	\$20	\$142	5	0	0	0	0	5	0	0	5
07141-19999	COBRA	Oct-20	9	\$651	\$126	\$777	29	7	0	0	13	49	20	27	96
07141-19999	COBRA	Nov-20	20	\$4,976	\$192	\$5,168	29	7	0	0	12	48	19	26	93
07141-19999	COBRA	Dec-20	13	\$2,314	\$148	\$2,462	4	2	0	0	0	6	2	0	8
07141-19999	COBRA	Jan-21	3	\$2,526	-\$110	\$2,416	2	0	0	0	0	2	0	0	2
07141-19999	COBRA	Feb-21	1	\$133	-\$16	\$117	2	0	0	0	0	2	0	0	2
07141-19999	COBRA	Mar-21	0	\$0	\$6	\$6	2	0	0	0	0	2	0	0	2
07141-19999	COBRA	Apr-21	0	\$0	\$6	\$6	2	0	0	0	0	2	0	0	2
07141-19999	COBRA	May-21	0	\$0	\$6	\$6	2	0	0	0	0	2	0	0	2
07141-19999	COBRA	Jun-21	1	\$147	\$9	\$156	3	0	0	0	0	3	0	0	3
07141-19999	COBRA	Jul-21	1	\$86	\$13	\$99	5	0	0	0	0	5	0	0	5
07141-19999	COBRA	Aug-21	1	\$143	\$19	\$162	5	0	0	0	0	5	0	0	5
07141-19999	COBRA	Sep-21	2	\$76	\$16	\$92	4	0	0	0	0	4	0	0	4
07141-19999	COBRA	Oct-21	0	\$0	\$9	\$9	4	0	0	0	0	4	0	0	4
07141-19999	COBRA	Nov-21	0	<b>\$</b> 0	\$13	\$13	4	0	0	0	0	4	0	0	4
Total			15,450	\$2,885,904	\$129,469	\$3,015,374	21,877	9,730	782	747	10,250	43,386	19,956	23,466	86,808
			10,100	<del>+</del> -,000,00 <del>1</del>	ψ120j100	<b>40,010,01 4</b>	,	5,100		1-11	10,200	10,000	10,000	20, 100	

Note: The number of primary enrollees may change to include retroactive additions and/or deletions in eligibility.

<b>Group - Division</b>	Plan	Class
07141-00001	Standard	Active
07141-00002	Standard	Retiree
07141-00003	Standard	Active Surviving Spouses
07141-00004	Standard	Retiree Surviving Spouses
07141-09999	Standard	COBRA
07141-10001	Buy-Up	Active
07141-10002	Buy-Up	Retiree
07141-10003	Buy-Up	Active Surviving Spouses
07141-10004	Buy-Up	Retiree Surviving Spouses
07141-19999	Buy-Up	COBRA



## FREDERICK COUNTY PUBLIC SCHOOLS (Standard Plan)

## Combined Evidence of Coverage and Disclosure Form



deltadentalins.com

**Group No. 07141** 

**Effective Date: 7-1-18** 

## Delta Dental of Pennsylvania

Administrative Offices
One Delta Drive
Mechanicsburg, PA 17055-6999
(717) 766-8500 Toll free: (800) 932-0783
TTY/TDD: (888) 373-3582
www.deltadentalins.com

## TABLE OF CONTENTS

INTRODUCTION	
Using This Evidence of Coverage	1
Contact Us	1
SELECTING YOUR DENTIST	1
Free Choice of Dentist	
Referrals to Specialists	2
Locating a Delta Dental Participating Dentist	2
PLAN INFORMATION	2
Benefit Summary Charts	2
Copayments	5
Deductible	5
Maximum Benefit	5
Note on Additional Benefits During Pregnancy	5
Limitations and Exclusions	5
HOW CLAIMS ARE PAID	5
Payment for Services — Delta Dental PPO Dentist	6
Payment for Services — Delta Dental Premier Dentist	6
Payment for Services — Non-Participating Dentist	6
Orthodontic Payments	6
How to Submit a Claim	7
Payment Guidelines	7
Optional Treatment and Non-Covered Services	7
Pre-Treatment Estimates	8
Other Health Insurance	8
ELIGIBILITY AND ENROLLMENT	9
Eligibility Requirement	9
Changes in Eligibility Status	
Loss of Eligibility	
Extension of Benefits	
COMPLAINTS, GRIEVANCES AND APPEALS	10
Appeals	10
GENERAL PROGRAM INFORMATION	11
Proof of Claim	11
Physical Access	11
Access for the Hearing Impaired	11
Privacy	11

Web Site Security	11
ENROLLEE RIGHTS AND RESPONSIBILITIES	
The Right to Choose	12
The Right to Quality Assurance	12
The Right to Affordability	12
The Right to Full Disclosure	12
The Right to Fair Review and Appeal	12
The Responsibility to Protect These Rights	12
LIMITATIONS AND EXCLUSIONS	13
Excluded Benefits	13
Limitations	14
DEFINITION OF TERMS	15

## INTRODUCTION

Delta Dental is pleased to welcome you to the group dental plan for Frederick County Public Schools. Our goal is to provide you with the highest quality dental care and to help you maintain good dental health. We encourage you not to wait until you have a problem to see the dentist, but to see him/her on a regular basis.

## Using This Evidence of Coverage

This Evidence of Coverage discloses the terms and conditions of your coverage and is designed to help you make the most of your dental plan. It will help you understand how the plan works and how to obtain dental care. Please read this booklet completely and carefully. Keep in mind that YOU and YOUR mean the individuals who are covered. WE, US and OUR always refer to Delta Dental. In addition, please read the **Definition of Terms** section, which will explain any words that have special or technical meanings under the plan.

The benefit explanations contained in this booklet are subject to all provisions of the Group Dental Service Contract on file with your employer, trust fund, or other entity ("Plan Administrator") and do not modify the terms and conditions of that contract in any way, nor shall you accrue any rights because of any statement in or omission from this booklet.

## **Contact Us**

If you have any questions about your coverage that are not answered here, please visit our web site at www.deltadentalins.com or call our Customer Service Center. A Customer Service Center representative can answer questions you may have about obtaining dental care, help you locate a participating dentist, explain benefits, check the status of a claim, and assist you in filing a claim.

Representatives are available by telephone Monday through Friday, 8:00 a.m. to 8:00 p.m. Eastern Time at (717) 766-8500 or toll-free at (800) 932-0783. If you are hearing impaired, you may call our toll-free TTY/TDD number at (888) 373-3582. You can also access Delta Dental's automated information line at (800) 932-0783 to obtain information about enrollee eligibility and benefits, group benefits, or claim status.

If you prefer to write Delta Dental with your question(s), please mail your inquiry to the following address:

Delta Dental One Delta Drive Mechanicsburg, PA 17055

## **SELECTING YOUR DENTIST**

## Free Choice of Dentist

Delta Dental recognizes that many factors affect the choice of dentist and therefore supports your right to freedom of choice regarding your dentist. This assures that you have full access to the dental treatment you need from the dental office of your choice. You may see any licensed dentist for your covered treatment:

- Delta Dental PPO Participating Dentist ("PPO")
- Delta Dental Premier Participating Dentist ("Premier")
- Non-Participating Dentist

In addition, you may choose your own specialist and you and your family members can see different dentists.

**Remember, you enjoy the greatest savings when you choose a PPO dentist**. To take full advantage of your benefits, we highly recommend you verify a dentist's participation status within a Delta Dental network with your dental office before each appointment. Review the section titled "How Claims Are Paid" for an explanation of Delta Dental payment procedures to understand the method of payments applicable to your dentist selection and how that may impact your out-of-pocket costs.

## **Referrals to Specialists**

Your dentist may refer you to another dentist for a consultation or specialized treatment or you may elect to see a specialist on your own. If this is done, be sure that the dentist you are referred to is a participating dentist. You can do this by simply asking the specialist when you make your appointment. Visiting a dentist who has agreed to participate in the Delta Dental network can save you money, time, and the hassle of paperwork. Remember, if the dentist is not a participating dentist, you may be required to pay all of the treatment cost at the time of service and submit a claim to Delta Dental for reimbursement.

If you are diagnosed with a condition or disease that requires a specialist and no specialist who is a participating dentist has the specialized dental training and expertise to treat your condition or disease or Delta Dental can not provide reasonable access to a specialist who is a participating dentist without unreasonable delay or travel, you may be referred or consult a specialist who is not a participating dentist on your own. For purposes of calculating any deductible, co-payment amount or co-insurance payable by you, he will be considered a Premier Participating Dentist for your treatment. Remember, if the dentist is not a Premier dentist, you may be required to pay all of the treatment cost at the time of service and submit a claim to Delta Dental for reimbursement.

## Locating a Delta Dental Participating Dentist

There are several ways in which you can locate a participating dentist near you:

- You may access information about the plan through our web site at www.deltadentalins.com. This web site includes a dentist search function allowing you to locate Delta Dental participating dentists by location, specialty and network type; or
- You may also call Delta Dental and one of our representatives will assist you. He/she can provide you with information regarding a dentist's membership status, specialty and office location.

## PLAN INFORMATION

## **Benefit Summary Charts**

The services provided through the plan include all the benefits described in the Benefit Summary Charts on the following pages, depending on the participation status of the dentist providing the services, with the exception of those items presented in the **Limitations and Exclusions** section. The plan covers several categories of benefits when a licensed dentist provides the services and when they are within the standards of generally accepted dental practice. To help you understand the types of procedures that are included in each of the categories of services, examples and descriptions are provided in the charts. The enrollee's share may be higher than the percentages listed in the charts, depending on the applicability of deductibles and maximums. When services are provided by a non-participating dentist, the enrollee's balance of the payment is the sum of the enrollee copayment and the difference between the submitted amount and the Premier Maximum Plan Allowance.

## The information in the following chart applies to services provided by Delta Dental PPO Dentists only-

Category of Service	Paid by Delta Dental	Paid By Enrollee	
Periodic exams (twice per contract year) Bitewing x-rays (twice per contract year) Full-mouth x-ray (once per 3-year period) See note on additional benefits during pregnancy		100%*	0%
Preventive Prophylaxis (cleaning) (twice per contract year) Fluoride treatments (twice per contract year to age 19) Sealants (to age 15) Space maintainers (to age 19) See note on additional benefits during pregnancy		100%*	0%
Basic Restorative Fillings (amalgam "silver" and composite "white")		80%*	20%
Major Restorative Single crowns, inlays, onlays		50%*	50%
Oral Surgery  Extraction and other oral surgery procedures, incl. pre- a post-operative care	nd	80%*	20%
Endodontics Root canal, pulpal therapy		80%*	20%
<b>Surgical Periodontics</b> Surgical treatment of the gums and supporting structures	s of the teeth	80%*	20%
Non-Surgical Periodontics  Non-surgical treatment of the gums and supporting structure See note on additional benefits during pregnancy	tures of the teeth	80%*	20%
Prosthodontics  Procedures for replacement of missing teeth by constructs Bridges and partial or complete dentures; implant surgice removal; implant supported prosthetics, including repair	al placement and	50%*	50%
<b>Orthodontics</b> For eligible employees, spouses and dependents to age 26	j.	50%*	50%
General Anesthesia, IV Sedation & Nitrous Oxide  Covered when used in conjunction with covered oral surg	ical procedures	80%*	20%
Denture Relining		80%*	20%
Denture/Bridge/Crown/Inlay/Onlay Repair		80%*	20%
Bridge/Crown/Inlay/Onlay Recementation		80%*	20%
Additional General Anesthesia		80%*	20%
Occlusal Guard		80%*	20%
Individual (Contract year) Family (Contract year) Orthodontics (Lifetime)	\$n/a \$n/a \$n/a \$n/a	\$1,5 \$ r	kimums 500.00 n/a ilimited

<sup>\*</sup> For Delta Dental PPO Dentists, percentages are based on the PPO Allowed Amount, which is the lesser of the Dentist's submitted fee or the PPO Maximum Plan Allowance.

50%\*

50%

The information in the following chart applies to services provided by Delta Dental Premier Dentists and Non-Participating Dentists only.

Benefit Summary Chart		
	Paid by	Paid By
Category of Service	Delta Dental	Enrollee
Diagnostic (deductible mained)	1,000/ *	00/
Diagnostic (deductible waived)	100%*	0%

Periodic exams (twice per contract year) Bitewing x-rays (twice per contract year) Full-mouth x-ray (once per 3-year period)

See note on additional benefits during pregnancy

Preventive (deductible waived) 100%\* 0% Prophylaxis (cleaning) (twice per contract year)

Fluoride treatments (twice per contract year to age 19)

Sealants (to age 15)

Space maintainers (to age 19)

See note on additional benefits during pregnancy

**Basic Restorative** 80%\* 20% Fillings (amalgam "silver" and composite "white")

**Major Restorative** 

Single crowns, inlays, onlays **Oral Surgery** 80%\* 20% Extraction and other oral surgery procedures, incl. pre- and post-operative care

**Endodontics** 80%\* 20% Root canal, pulpal therapy

**Surgical Periodontics** 80%\* 20%

Surgical treatment of the gums and supporting structures of the teeth **Non-Surgical Periodontics** 80%\* 20%

Non-surgical treatment of the gums and supporting structures of the teeth See note on additional benefits during pregnancy

**Prosthodontics** 50%\* 50%

Procedures for replacement of missing teeth by construction or repair of bridges and partial or complete dentures; implant surgical placement and removal; implant supported prosthetics, including repair and recementation

Orthodontics (deductible waived) 50%\* 50% For eligible employees, spouses and dependents to age 26

General Anesthesia, IV Sedation & Nitrous Oxide 80%\* 20% Covered when used in conjunction with covered oral surgical procedures

80%\* 20% **Denture Relining** Denture/Bridge/Crown/Inlay/Onlay Repair 80%\* 20%

80%\* Bridge/Crown/Inlay/Onlay Recementation 20% Additional General Anesthesia 80%\* 20% **Occlusal Guard** 80%\* 20%

Deductibles\* **Maximums** \$ 50.00 Individual (Contract year) \$1.500.00 \$100.00 Family (Contract year) \$ n/a Orthodontics (Lifetime) \$ 50.00 \$2,000.00

For Delta Dental Premier Dentists and Non-Participating Dentists, percentages are based on the Premier Allowed Amount, which is the lesser of the Dentist's submitted fee or the Premier Maximum Plan Allowance. For Non-Participating Dentists, the enrollee's responsibility is the copayment plus the difference between the non-participating dentist's submitted amount and the Premier Maximum Plan Allowance.

<sup>\*\*</sup> Any payments incurred in April, May or June which are used to satisfy the deductible amount in full or in part will also be used to reduce the deductible amount for the following contract year.

## Copayments

The plan will pay a percentage of the applicable allowed amount (PPO allowed amount for PPO dentists or Premier allowed amount for Premier and Non-Participating dentists) for each covered service subject to certain limitations, and you are responsible for paying the balance. What you pay is called the copayment and is part of your out-of-pocket cost. You pay this even after a deductible has been met.

The amount of your copayment will depend on the type of service provided and the dentist providing the service (see section titled "Selecting Your Dentist"). Dentists are required to collect your copayment for covered services.

It is to your advantage to select PPO dentists because they have agreed to accept the PPO allowed amount as payment, which typically results in lower copayments charged to you. Please read the sections titled "Selecting Your Dentist" and "How Claims Are Paid" for more information.

## **Deductible**

Most dental plans have a specific dollar deductible. The Benefit Summary Charts show the deductibles that apply. Deductibles apply to all benefits unless otherwise noted. Each enrolled family member must pay the individual deductible amount each contract year to satisfy the plan deductible. You pay this directly to your dentist for completed services. The total deductible amount paid will not exceed the family deductible for all family members. Additionally, any payments incurred in April, May or June which are used to satisfy the deductible amount in full or in part will also be used to reduce the deductible amount for the following contract year.

#### **Maximum Benefit**

Most dental programs have a maximum benefit. This is the maximum dollar amount a dental plan will pay toward the cost of dental care. The enrollee is personally responsible for paying costs above the maximum benefit. The Benefit Summary Charts show the maximum benefit amount that applies, depending on the participation status of the dentist providing the services. This is the maximum benefit amount that Delta Dental will pay for covered services per enrollee in a contract year.

## Note on Additional Benefits During Pregnancy

When an Enrollee is pregnant, Delta Dental will pay for additional services to help improve the oral health of the Enrollee during the pregnancy. The additional services while the Enrollee is covered under the Contract include: one (1) additional oral exam and either one (1) additional routine cleaning, one (1) additional periodontal maintenance procedure or one (1) additional periodontal scaling and root planing per quadrant. Written confirmation of the pregnancy must be provided by the Enrollee or her dentist when the claim is submitted.]

## **Limitations and Exclusions**

Dental plans are designed to help with part of your dental expenses and may not always cover every dental need. The typical program includes limitations and exclusions, meaning the program does not cover every aspect of dental care. This can relate to the type of procedures or the number of visits. These limitations and exclusions are carefully detailed in this booklet and you should make yourself familiar with them. Please read the **Limitations and Exclusions** section to help you understand the limitations and exclusions of this dental plan.

#### **HOW CLAIMS ARE PAID**

Payment by Delta Dental for any single procedure that is a covered service will be made upon completion of the procedure. Payment for care is applied to the contract year deductible and maximum benefit based on the date of service. After you have satisfied your deductible requirement, Delta Dental will provide payment for covered services at the percentage indicated in the Benefit Summary Chart, up to a maximum for each enrollee in a contract year.

## Payment for Services — Delta Dental PPO Dentist

Payment for covered services performed for you by a PPO dentist is based on the PPO maximum plan allowance. PPO dentists have agreed to accept a PPO maximum plan allowance as the full charge for covered services.

Delta Dental calculates its share of the maximum plan allowance, or the dentist's submitted fee, whichever is less, ("Delta Dental Payment") using the applicable percentage from the Benefit Summary Chart and sends it directly to the PPO dentist who has submitted the claim. Delta Dental advises you of any charges not payable by Delta Dental for which you are responsible ("Patient Payment"). These charges are generally your share of the maximum plan allowance or submitted fee (copayment), the deductible, charges where the maximum benefit has been exceeded, and/or charges for non-covered services.

## Payment for Services — Delta Dental Premier Dentist

A Delta Dental Premier dentist is a participating dentist, but is not a Delta Dental PPO dentist. Premier dentists have not agreed to accept a PPO maximum plan allowance as full payment for services, but instead have agreed to accept a Premier maximum plan allowance. Payment for covered services performed for you by a Premier dentist is calculated based on the Premier allowed amount, which is the lesser of the dentist's submitted fee or the Premier maximum plan allowance.

The portion of the Premier allowed amount payable by Delta Dental ("Delta Dental's Payment") is limited to the applicable percentage shown in the Benefit Summary Chart. Delta Dental's Payment is sent directly to the Premier dentist who submitted the claim. Delta Dental advises you of any charges not payable by Delta Dental for which you are responsible ("Enrollee's Payment"). These charges are generally your share of the Premier allowed amount, as well as any deductibles, charges where the maximum benefit has been exceeded, and/or charges for non-covered services.

## Payment for Services — Non-Participating Dentist

Payment for services performed for you by a non-participating dentist is also calculated by Delta Dental based on the Premier allowed amount, which is the lesser of the dentist's submitted fee or the Premier maximum plan allowance. The portion of the Premier allowed amount payable by Delta Dental ("Delta Dental's Payment") is limited to the applicable percentage shown in the Benefit Summary Chart.

When dental services are received from a non-participating dentist, Delta Dental's Payment is sent directly to the primary enrollee. You are responsible for payment of the non-participating dentist's total fee. Non-participating dentists will bill you for their normal charges, which may be higher than the Premier allowed amount for the service. You may be required to pay the dentist yourself and then submit a claim to Delta Dental for reimbursement. Since the Delta Dental Payment for services you receive may be less than the non-participating dentist's actual charges, your out-of-pocket cost may be significantly higher.

## **Orthodontic Payments**

Unless otherwise specified in the contract, Delta Dental will pay half of its orthodontic payment up front, at the time of banding. (Delta Dental's orthodontic payment is calculated in the same manner as the "Delta Dental Payment" in the above examples.) The remaining half will be paid one year later. If the treatment time is 12 months or less, Delta Dental's orthodontic payment will be paid as a lump sum at the beginning of the orthodontic treatment, unless the group has requested monthly or quarterly payment arrangements.

#### How to Submit a Claim

Delta Dental does not require any special claim forms. Most dental offices have standard claim forms available. Participating dentists will fill out and submit your claims paperwork for you. Some non-participating dentists may also provide this service upon your request. If you receive services from a non-participating dentist who does not provide this service, you can submit your own claim directly to Delta Dental. For your convenience, you can print a claim form from our web site: www.deltadentalins.com.

Your dental office should be able to assist you in filling out the claim form. Fill out the claim form completely and mail it to:

Delta Dental P.O. Box 2105 Mechanicsburg, PA 17055-6999

## **Payment Guidelines**

Delta Dental does not pay participating dentists any incentive as an inducement to deny, reduce, limit or delay any appropriate service.

If you or your dentist files a claim for services more than twelve (12) months after the date you received the services, payment may be denied. If the services were received from a non-participating dentist, you are still responsible for the full cost. If the payment is denied because your participating dentist failed to submit the claim on time, you may not be responsible for that payment. However, if you did not tell your participating dentist that you were an enrollee of the plan at the time you received the service, you may be responsible for the cost of that service.

We explain to all participating dentists how we determine or deny payment for services. We describe in detail the dental procedures covered as benefits, the conditions under which coverage is provided and the program's limitations and exclusions. If any claims are not covered, or if limitations or exclusions apply to services you have received, you may be responsible for the full payment.

If you have any questions about any dental charges, processing policies and/or how your claim is paid, contact Delta Dental.

## **Optional Treatment and Non-Covered Services**

You must pay for any non-covered or optional dental benefits that you choose to have done. Refer to the **Limitations and Exclusions** section for information about excluded services and limitations.

Often there are several approaches or different methods that a dentist may use to treat dental needs. This program is designed to cover dental treatment using standards of care consistent with the delivery of quality, affordable dental treatment to the enrollee. If you request a treatment that is more costly than standard practice, you must pay for the charges in excess of the covered dental benefit.

**Example:** If a metal filling would fix the tooth and you choose to have the tooth crowned, you are responsible for paying the difference between the cost of the crown and the cost of the filling. You must pay this money directly to your dentist.

#### **Pre-Treatment Estimates**

If you and your dentist are unsure of your benefits for a specific course of treatment, or if treatment costs are expected to exceed \$300, Delta Dental recommends that you ask for a pre-treatment estimate. You should ask your dentist to submit the claim form in advance of performing the proposed services. Pre-treatment estimate requests are not required but may be submitted for more complicated and expensive procedures such as crowns, wisdom tooth extractions, bridges, dentures, or periodontal surgery. You'll receive an estimate of your share of the cost and how much Delta Dental will pay before treatment begins. Delta Dental will act promptly in returning a pre-treatment estimate to you and the attending dentist with non-binding verification of your current availability of benefits and applicable maximums. The pre-treatment estimate is non-binding as the availability of benefits may change subsequent to the date of the estimate due to a change in eligibility status, exhaustion of applicable maximum benefit or application of frequency of procedure limitations.

## Other Health Insurance

Be sure to advise your dentist of all programs under which you have dental coverage and have him or her complete the dual coverage portion of the claim form, so that you will receive all benefits to which you are entitled. When you have coverage under more than one benefit program, the primary and secondary carriers coordinate the two programs, so that the primary carrier pays its portion first and then the secondary carrier pays its portion, not to exceed the dentist's fees for the covered services.

The following rules will be followed to establish the order of determining the liability of this or any other programs:

- 1. The program covering the enrollee as an Employee will determine its benefits before the program covering the enrollee as a dependent.
- 2. The program covering the enrollee as a dependent of an Employee whose birthday falls earlier in the calendar year will determine it benefits before the program covering the enrollee as a dependent of an Employee whose birthday falls later in the calendar year. If both Employees have the same birthday, the program covering the Employee for the longest period will be primary over the program covering the Employee for the shorter period.
- 3. The program covering the enrollee having custody of the dependent will determine its benefits first; then the program of the spouse of the parent with custody of the dependent; and finally, the program of the parent not having custody of the dependent. However, if the specific terms of a court order state that one of the parents is responsible for the health care expenses of the dependent, the benefits of that program are considered first. The prior sentence will not apply with respect to any period during which any benefits are actually paid or provided before a program has actual knowledge of the court order.
- 4. The program covering the enrollee as an Employee or as a dependent of an Employee will determine its benefits before one that covers the enrollee as a laid-off or retired Employee or as the dependent of such person. If the other plan does not have a rule concerning laid-off or retired Employee, and as a result each plan determines its benefits after the other, then this paragraph will not apply.
- 5. If the other program does not have a rule establishing the same order of determining liability for benefits or is one which is "excess" or always "secondary," Delta Dental will determine its benefits first. If such determination indicates that Delta Dental should not have been the first program to determine its benefits, Delta Dental will be considered as not the first to determine its benefits.
- 6. In situations not described in items 1 through 5, the program under which the enrollee has been enrolled for the longest period of time will determine its benefits first.

When Delta Dental is the first to determine its benefits, benefits will be paid without regard to coverage under any other program. When Delta Dental is not the first to determine its benefits, and there are remaining expenses of the type allowable under this program, Delta Dental will pay only the amount by which its benefits under this plan exceed the amount of benefits payable under the other program or the amount of such remaining expenses, whichever is less.

#### **ELIGIBILITY AND ENROLLMENT**

## **Eligibility Requirement**

You will become eligible to receive benefits on the date stated in the contract after completing any eligibility periods required by the group. Under this dental plan, the eligibility requirement for new hires are eligible 1st of the month if hired the 1st thru 4th of a month, and if hired after the 4th of a month new hires are eligible the 1st of the month following the date of hire. You may enroll for individual and family coverage.

If your dependents are covered, they will be eligible when you are or as soon as they become dependents. \*Dependents are your:

- Spouse.
- Married or unmarried children and/or dependent grandchildren until the end of the month of their 26th birthday. Such children include: (a) your biological child, (b) your legally adopted child (including a child living with the adopting parents and/or grandparents during the period of probation), (c) a child for whom you have legal guardianship or temporary guardianship of more than 12 months duration and for a shorter period if the guardianship is of a dependent minor and granted by testamentary, (d) a stepchild, or child or grandchild who is the subject of a Court Order of support directed to you, without regard to the amount of support contributed by you, the amount of time the child spends in your home, or the custodial arrangement for the child. Documentation of the above must be furnished upon request by Delta Dental.
- Married or unmarried children and/or dependent grandchildren of any age who were covered prior to the disqualifying age as set forth in the above paragraphs and who are incapable of self-support by reason of mental or physical incapacity that occurred prior to the disqualifying age as set forth in the above paragraphs. The dependent child must also be chiefly dependent on you for support and maintenance, but is not required to reside with a parent or legal guardian who is a primary enrollee. Eligibility of these dependent children and/or grandchildren will not be terminated while the contract remains in force and the dependent child and/or grandchild remains in such condition. Proof of physical or mental disability must be furnished as required by Delta Dental.
- Newborn children and/or dependent grandchildren of any primary enrollee for 31 days from: (a) the moment of birth, (b) the date of placement for adoption or upon placement in the foster home, or (c) the date of appointment for a minor for whom guardianship has been granted by court or testamentary appointment. Proof of birth or adoption or foster home placement must be furnished upon request by Delta Dental. In order for the coverage to continue beyond the 31-day period, you must notify the Plan administrator of the birth, adoption, placement in the foster home, or appointment of guardianship.

<sup>\*</sup>Domestic Partner coverage will be grandfathered through June 30, 2015. Domestic Partner coverage will not be available for new enrollees.

## Changes in Eligibility Status

Changes in eligibility status (i.e. marriage, divorce, birth, etc.) must be reported to the Plan Administrator within 31 days following the event causing the change. If you do not change coverage when first eligible, you may change later during a subsequent open enrollment period. Changes received from the 1st of the month through the 15th of the month become effective on the 1st of the month in which the notice is received. Changes received from the 15th of the month through the last day of the month become effective on the 1st of the following month.

## Loss of Eligibility

Your coverage and coverage of your dependents ends on the last day of the month in which termination of employment occurs or immediately when this program ends.

## **Extension of Benefits**

- In the event that your coverage is terminated, Delta Dental will extend benefits for at least 90 days beyond the date on which your coverage terminates or until the services are complete if the treatment: (1) begins before the date coverage terminates; and (2) requires two or more visits on separate days to a dentist's office.
- In the case of orthodontic procedures, notwithstanding any other limitation on orthodontic benefits, Delta Dental will extend benefits until half of the orthodontic treatment is complete if the orthodontist has received the first 50% of the Delta Dental benefit; or for 90 days or until the end of the quarter in progress, whichever is longer, if the orthodontist has agreed to or is receiving quarterly payments when coverage terminates.

## COMPLAINTS, GRIEVANCES AND APPEALS

Our commitment to you is to ensure quality throughout the entire treatment process: from the courtesy extended to you by our customer service representatives to the dental services provided by our participating dentists. If you have questions about any services received, we recommend that you first discuss the matter with your dentist. However, if you continue to have concerns, please call Delta Dental's Customer Service Center.

Delta Dental attempts to process all claims within 30 days. If a claim will be delayed more than 30 days, Delta Dental will notify the enrollee in writing within 30 days stating the reason for delay.

Questions or complaints regarding eligibility, the denial of dental services or claims, the policies, procedures, or operations of Delta Dental, or the quality of dental services performed by the dentist may be directed in writing to Delta Dental or by calling Delta Dental at (717) 766-8500 or toll-free at (800) 932-0783. You can also e-mail questions by accessing the "Contact Us" section of Delta Dental's web site at www.deltadentalins.com.

A grievance is a written expression of dissatisfaction with the provision of services or claims practices of Delta Dental. When you write, please include the name of the enrollee, the primary enrollee's name and enrollee ID, and your telephone number on all correspondence. You should also include a copy of the claim form, Benefits Statement, Invoice or other relevant information.

## **Appeals**

Any dissatisfaction with adjustments made or denials of payment should be brought to Delta Dental's attention, and if unresolved to your satisfaction, to the Plan Administrator. The Plan Administrator will advise you of your rights of appeal or other recourse.

Appeals on claims denied must be submitted in writing. For an explanation as to your rights of appeal, please refer to the Claims Denial Review Procedure that is furnished automatically without charge as a separate document that accompanies this booklet.

Send your grievance, appeal, or claims review request to Delta Dental at the address shown below:

## Delta Dental One Delta Drive Mechanicsburg, PA 17055

## GENERAL PROGRAM INFORMATION

## **Proof of Claim**

Before approving a claim, Delta Dental will be entitled to receive, to such extent as may be lawful, from any attending or examining dentist, or from hospitals in which a dentist's care is provided, such information and records relating to attendance to or examination of, or treatment provided to, an enrollee as may be required to administer the claim, or that an enrollee be examined by a dental consultant retained by Delta Dental, in or near the community or residence. Delta Dental will in every case hold such information and records confidential.

## **Physical Access**

Delta Dental has made efforts to ensure that our offices and the offices and facilities of participating dentists are accessible to the disabled. If you are not able to locate an accessible dentist, please call our Customer Service Center and a representative will help you find an alternate dentist.

## Access for the Hearing Impaired

The hearing impaired may contact the Customer Service Center through our toll-free TTY/TDD number at (888) 373-3582.

## **Privacy**

Delta Dental values its relationship with you. Protecting your personal information is of great importance to us. Delta Dental will obtain from the enrollee only nonpublic information that relates to Delta Dental's administration of the dental benefits we provide. Information may include, but not be limited to name, address, social security number, enrollee ID, and date of birth. We do not disclose any nonpublic personal information about you to any affiliated or nonaffiliated third parties except as is necessary in order to provide our service to you or as we are required or permitted by law. Delta Dental maintains physical, electronic, and procedural security measures to safeguard your nonpublic personal information in our possession.

## **Web Site Security**

Delta Dental employs security measures to control access to the eligibility and dental benefit information under our control. Delta Dental uses industry standards, such as firewalls and Secure Socket Layers, to safeguard the confidentiality of personal enrollee information.

There are areas of our web site that require a specific user ID and password for web site access. In order to receive a user ID and password, Delta Dental requires enrollees to contractually agree to not provide information they may access to other individuals. The user identification and password required for site access is internally validated to ensure this information cannot be viewed without proper authority and security authentication.

## **ENROLLEE RIGHTS AND RESPONSIBILITIES**

We believe that you, as a Delta Dental enrollee, have the right to expect quality, affordable care that protects not only your dental health, but also your privacy and ability to make informed choices. We also believe that you have certain responsibilities to help protect these rights.

## The Right to Choose

The Delta Dental system maintains some of the largest dentist networks in the industry — each with a full range of specialists — to give you the widest possible choice of dentists. Dentists are never penalized for referring you to a specialist. You can visit any dentist at any time, without prior notification or authorization from Delta Dental.

## The Right to Quality Assurance

While we support the right of enrollees to choose their dentist, we recognize our responsibility to provide some assurances of quality care.

Therefore, each dentist who has contracted with Delta Dental agrees to provide care that meets the standards of the dental profession. Dentist contracts allow Delta Dental to audit dental offices in person — at random and for cause — to help ensure that these standards are met. If you should ever receive substandard care from a Delta Dental dentist, Delta Dental will fully investigate the matter and can arrange for you to be reimbursed and/or retreated as needed.

## The Right to Affordability

Delta Dental contracts with dentists to provide fair and reasonable compensation. Those contracts also prohibit dentists from billing you for excess charges, "add-on" procedures that should already be included, or for any amount that is Delta Dental's responsibility.

Delta Dental benefit plans are designed to promote preventive care, avoiding dental disease before more costly treatment becomes necessary.

## The Right to Full Disclosure

You have the right to clear and complete information about your dental benefits, including treatment that is subject to limitations or not covered. You are entitled to know what your share of costs will be before you receive treatment ("pre-treatment estimate"), and how your dentist is compensated by Delta Dental. Delta Dental provides materials to explain these features to you.

Delta Dental dentists are not subject to policies sometimes called "gag clauses." You are entitled to hear about all treatment options your dentist may recommend, whether covered or not, and to obtain a second opinion if you choose.

## The Right to Fair Review and Appeal

Delta Dental supports your right, as well as your dentist's, to a fair and prompt review of any of Delta Dental's coverage decisions. We maintain effective complaint resolution systems in the event of disagreement over coverage or concern about the quality of care.

## The Responsibility to Protect These Rights

Protection of the rights described above is possible only with your cooperation. In order to ensure the continued enjoyment of these rights, you share:

- The responsibility to participate in your own dental health practicing personal dental hygiene and receiving regular professional care. You should avoid substances and behaviors that could jeopardize your oral health, and should cooperate with your dentist on his or her recommended treatment plans.
- The responsibility to become familiar with your coverage. This includes meeting any financial obligation incurred as a result of treatment (including the appropriate copayments or deductibles required by the program). It means cooperation with Delta Dental policies designed to protect against health care fraud schemes by fellow enrollees or dentists. It also means taking advantage of the information available on dental health and your dental program so that you can become a more informed consumer.

#### LIMITATIONS AND EXCLUSIONS

## **Excluded Benefits**

The plan covers a wide variety of dental care expenses, but there are some services for which we do not provide benefits. It is important for you to know what these services are before you visit your dentist.

The plan does not provide benefits for:

- 1. Treatment or materials that are benefits to an enrollee under Medicare or Medicaid unless this exclusion is prohibited by law.
- 2. Treatment or materials to correct congenital or developmental malformations (including treatment of enamel hypoplasia) except for newborn children eligible at birth, so long as such eligible children continue to be enrolled. When services are not excluded under this provision, congenital defects or anomalies specifically includes individuals born with cleft lip or cleft palate, and other limitations and exclusions of this section shall specifically apply.
- 3. Treatment that increases the vertical dimension of an occlusion, replaces tooth structure lost by attrition or erosion, or otherwise unless it is part of a treatment dentally necessary due to accident or injury.
- 4. Treatment or materials primarily for cosmetic purposes including but not limited to treatment of fluorosis (a type of discoloration of the teeth) and porcelain or other veneers not for restorative purposes, except as part of a treatment dentally necessary due to accident or injury. If services are not excluded as to particular teeth under this provision, cosmetic treatment of teeth adjacent or near the affected teeth are excluded.
- 5. Treatment or materials for which the enrollee would have no legal obligation to pay.
- 6. Services provided or materials furnished prior to the effective eligibility date of an enrollee under this plan, unless the treatment was a year in duration and completed after the enrollee became eligible if no other limitations shall apply.
- 7. Periodontal splinting, equilibration, gnathological recordings and associated treatment and extra-oral grafts.
- 8. Preventive plaque control programs, including oral hygiene instruction programs.
- 9. Myofunctional therapy, unless covered by the exception in Item 2, above.
- 10. Temporomandibular joint dysfunction, unless covered by the exception in Item 2, above.
- 11. Prescription drugs including topically applied medication for treatment of periodontal disease, pre-medication, analgesias, separate charges for local anesthetics, general anesthesia except as a covered benefit in conjunction with a covered oral surgery procedure.
- 12. Experimental procedures that have not been accepted by the American Dental Association.
- 13. Services provided or material furnished after the termination date of coverage for which premium has been paid, as applicable to individual enrollees, except this shall not apply to services commenced while the plan was in effect or the enrollee was eligible.
- 14. Charges for hospitalization or any other surgical treatment facility, including hospital visits.

- 15. Dental practice administrative services including but not limited to, preparation of claims, any non-treatment phase of dentistry such as provision of an antiseptic environment, sterilization of equipment or infection control, or any ancillary materials used during the routine course of providing treatment such as cotton swabs, gauze, bibs, masks, or relaxation techniques such as music.
- 16. Replacement of existing restorations for any purpose other than restoring active carious lesions or demonstrable breakdown of the restoration.
- 17. Payment of any claim, bill or other demand or request for payment for health care services that the appropriate regulatory board determines were provided as a result of a prohibited referral.

## Limitations

Benefits to enrollees are limited as follows:

Limitation on Optional Treatment Plan. In all cases in which there are optional plans of treatment carrying different treatment costs, payment will be made only for the applicable percentage of the least costly course of treatment, so long as such treatment will restore the oral condition in a professionally accepted manner, with the balance of the treatment cost remaining the responsibility of the enrollee. Such optional treatment includes, but is not limited to, specialized techniques involving gold, precision partial attachments, overlays, implants, bridge attachments, precision dentures, personalization or characterization such as jewels or lettering, shoulders on crowns or other means of unbundling procedures into individual components not customarily performed alone in generally accepted dental practice.

**Limitation on Major Restorative Benefits.** If a tooth can be restored with amalgam, synthetic porcelain or plastic, but the enrollee and the dentist select another type of restoration, the obligation of Delta Dental shall be only to pay the applicable percentage of the fee appropriate to the least costly restorative procedure. The balance of the treatment shall be considered a dental treatment excluded from coverage under this plan.

• Replacement of crowns, jackets, inlays and onlays shall be provided no more often than once in any five-year period and then only in the event that the existing crown, jacket, inlay or onlay is not satisfactory and cannot be made satisfactory. The five-year period shall be measured from the date on which the restoration was last supplied, whether paid for under the provisions of this plan, under any prior dental care contract, or by the enrollee.

**Limitation on Prosthodontic Benefits.** Replacement of an existing denture will be made only if it is unsatisfactory and cannot be made satisfactory. Services, including denture repair and relining, which are necessary to make such appliances fit will be provided as outlined in the section "Covered Benefits." Prosthodontic appliances and abutment crowns will be replaced only after five years has elapsed following any prior provision of such appliances and abutment crowns under any plan procedure.

Implants provided under any Delta Dental plan will be replaced only after five years have passed. Replacement of an implant supported prosthesis not provided under a Delta Dental program will be covered if it is unsatisfactory and cannot be made satisfactory. Implant removal is limited to once for each tooth during the Enrollee's lifetime.

**Limitation on Orthodontic Benefits**. Orthodontic benefits are limited to devices and procedures for the correction of malposed teeth of employees, spouses and dependents up to age 26, through the completion of the procedures; or to the date coverage terminates, which ever occurs first. Upon termination of coverage, Delta will extend benefits until half of the orthodontic treatment is complete if the orthodontist has received the first 50% of the Delta benefit; or for 90 days or until the end of the quarter in progress, whichever is longer, if the orthodontist has agreed to or is receiving quarterly payments when coverage terminates. Delta Dental will not make any payment for repair or replacement of orthodontic appliances.

**Limitation on Periodontal Surgery.** Benefits for periodontal surgery in the same quadrant are limited to once in any five-year period. The five-year period shall be measured from the date on which the last periodontal surgery was performed in that quadrant, whether paid for under the provisions of this plan, under any prior dental contract, or by the enrollee.

**Limitation on Sealants**. Treatment with sealants as a covered Service is limited to applications to eight posterior teeth. Applications to deciduous teeth or teeth with caries are not covered Services. Sealants will be replaced only after three (3) years have elapsed following any prior provision of such materials.

**Limitation on Occlusal Restorations**. Single-surface occlusal restorations of a tooth to which a sealant has been applied within twelve months, and two or three surface restorations within six months, which include occlusal surfaces on which sealants have been placed are not covered Services. If a single-surface occlusal restoration is performed on a tooth from twelve to thirty-six months after a sealant has been applied to that tooth, the obligation of Delta Dental shall be only to pay the fee appropriate to the restoration in excess of the fee paid for the application of the sealant.

## **DEFINITION OF TERMS**

The following are definitions of words that have special or technical meanings under the plan.

**Attending Dentist Statement:** The written report of a series of procedures recommended for the treatment of a specific dental disease, defect or injury, prepared for an enrollee by a dentist as a result of an examination made by such dentist.

**Benefits Statement:** The statement you receive after a claim is processed, detailing how your claim payment was calculated including the procedures and fees submitted and the amount for which you are responsible.

Calendar Year: The time period beginning on January 1st and ending on December 31st.

**Claim Form:** A written or electronically submitted document to request payment for completed dental treatment or to request a pre-treatment estimate for proposed dental treatment. The claim form is also sometimes called an Attending Dentist's Statement.

**Company:** The organization or group contracting to obtain benefits.

**Contract:** The written agreement between Delta Dental and Frederick County Public Schools to provide dental benefits. The contract, together with this Evidence of Coverage, forms the terms and conditions of benefits available to you under the dental plan.

**Contract Year:** The 12-month period beginning on the effective date and each yearly period thereafter.

**Copayment:** Your share of the cost of a covered service, usually expressed as a percentage of the applicable allowed amount.

**Deductible:** The dollar amount enrollees must pay toward completed treatment before Delta Dental's payment is applied to those services in a given period.

**Delta Dental PPO plus Premier:** A dental care program under which all fees paid by Delta Dental for covered services provided by a PPO dentist shall be based on the PPO allowed amount, subject to any applicable copayments, deductibles and maximums. All fees paid by Delta Dental for services provided by a Premier dentist who is not a PPO dentist or by a Non-Participating dentist shall be based on the Premier allowed amount.

**Delta Dental PPO ("PPO") Dentist:** A participating dentist who is a member of the Delta Dental PPO dentist network.

**Delta Dental Premier ("Premier") Dentist:** A participating dentist who is a member of the Delta Dental Premier dentist network.

**Delta Dental PPO ("PPO") Maximum Plan Allowance:** The maximum amount payable by Delta Dental for a covered dental service in a PPO program. Delta Dental establishes the maximum plan allowance for each procedure through a review of proprietary filed fee data and actual submitted claims. Maximum plan allowances are typically set annually to reflect charges based on actual submitted claims from dentists in the same geographical area with similar professional standing. The enrollee's financial obligation beyond the maximum plan allowance is determined by any maximums, deductible and co-payment amounts.

**Delta Dental Premier ("Premier") Maximum Plan Allowance:** The maximum amount payable by Delta Dental for a covered dental service in a Premier program. Delta Dental establishes the maximum plan allowance for each procedure through a review of proprietary filed fee data and actual submitted claims. Maximum plan allowances are typically set annually to reflect charges based on actual submitted claims from dentists in the same geographical area with similar professional standing. The enrollee's financial obligation beyond the maximum plan allowance is determined by any maximums, deductible and copayment amounts.

**Dependent**: Eligible family members as defined in the Eligibility and Enrollment section of this Evidence of Coverage.

**Effective Date:** The date the dental program begins. This date is given on the front cover of this Evidence of Coverage.

**Employee:** An Employee of the Company who meets the eligibility requirements, accepted by Delta Dental, for enrollment under the contract, and who is so specified for enrollment.

**Enrollee:** Collectively, the primary enrollee and all enrolled dependents.

**Exclusions:** Services that are not covered under this dental plan.

**Family**: The primary enrollee and all enrolled dependents of the primary enrollee.

**Limitations:** The number of services allowed, frequency of services allowed, and the most affordable dentally appropriate service.

**Maximum Benefit:** The total maximum dollar amount Delta Dental will pay toward the cost of covered dental care incurred by an individual enrollee in a given period.

**Network:** A collective expression for all participating dentists who have contracted with Delta Dental to offer services to enrollees and who have agreed to abide by certain administrative guidelines.

**Non-Participating Dentist:** A dentist who has not contracted with Delta Dental and who is not contractually bound to abide by Delta Dental's administrative guidelines.

**Out-of-Pocket Costs:** The portion of dental fees that you pay. Out-of-pocket costs include your deductible, copayment, any amount exceeding the maximum benefit amount, and services not covered by the dental plan.

**Participating Dentist:** A dentist who contracts with Delta Dental and agrees to abide by certain administrative guidelines.

**PPO Allowed Amount:** For covered services, the PPO allowed amount under this plan is the lesser of the dentist's submitted fee or the PPO maximum plan allowance. For non-covered services, the PPO allowed amount is zero.

**Premier Allowed Amount:** For covered services, the Premier allowed amount under this plan is the lesser of the dentist's submitted fee or the Premier maximum plan allowance. For non-covered services, the Premier allowed amount is zero.

**Pre-Treatment Estimate:** A pre-treatment estimate gives a non-binding estimate of how much of a proposed treatment plan will be covered under an enrollee's dental program and what the enrollee's out-of-pocket cost will be.

**Primary Enrollee:** An Employee who is enrolled in this dental plan.

**Services:** Treatment performed by a dentist or under his/her supervision and direction and when necessary, customary and reasonable, as determined by Delta Dental, using standards of generally accepted dental practice.

**Single Procedure:** A dental procedure to which a separate procedure number is assigned by Delta Dental.

**Submitted Amount:** The amount the dental office actually submits on the claim form. This is the fee normally charged by the dentist for services provided to all enrollees, regardless of insurance coverage.

**Treatment:** A caring for or dealing with an oral condition.



## FREDERICK COUNTY PUBLIC SCHOOLS (Buy-Up Plan)

## Combined Evidence of Coverage and Disclosure Form



deltadentalins.com

**Group No. 07141** 

**Effective Date: 7-1-18** 

## Delta Dental of Pennsylvania

Administrative Offices
One Delta Drive
Mechanicsburg, PA 17055-6999
(717) 766-8500 Toll free: (800) 932-0783
TTY/TDD: (888) 373-3582
www.deltadentalins.com

## TABLE OF CONTENTS

INTRODUCTION	1
Using This Evidence of Coverage	1
Contact Us	1
SELECTING YOUR DENTIST	1
Free Choice of Dentist	1
Referrals to Specialists	2
Locating a Delta Dental Participating Dentist	2
PLAN INFORMATION	2
Benefit Summary Charts	2
Copayments	5
Deductible	5
Maximum Benefit	5
Note on Additional Benefits During Pregnancy	5
Limitations and Exclusions	5
HOW CLAIMS ARE PAID	5
Payment for Services — Delta Dental PPO Dentist	6
Payment for Services — Delta Dental Premier Dentist	6
Payment for Services — Non-Participating Dentist	6
Orthodontic Payments	6
How to Submit a Claim	7
Payment Guidelines	7
Optional Treatment and Non-Covered Services	7
Pre-Treatment Estimates	8
Other Health Insurance	8
ELIGIBILITY AND ENROLLMENT	9
Eligibility Requirement	9
Changes in Eligibility Status	
Loss of Eligibility	10
Extension of Benefits	10
COMPLAINTS, GRIEVANCES AND APPEALS	10
Appeals	
GENERAL PROGRAM INFORMATION	11
Proof of Claim	11
Physical Access	11
Access for the Hearing Impaired	11
Privacy	11

Web Site Security	11
ENROLLEE RIGHTS AND RESPONSIBILITIES	11
The Right to Choose	12
The Right to Quality Assurance	12
The Right to Affordability	12
The Right to Full Disclosure	12
The Right to Fair Review and Appeal	12
The Responsibility to Protect These Rights	12
LIMITATIONS AND EXCLUSIONS	13
Excluded Benefits	13
Limitations	14
DEFINITION OF TERMS	15

#### INTRODUCTION

Delta Dental is pleased to welcome you to the group dental plan for Frederick County Public Schools. Our goal is to provide you with the highest quality dental care and to help you maintain good dental health. We encourage you not to wait until you have a problem to see the dentist, but to see him/her on a regular basis.

# Using This Evidence of Coverage

This Evidence of Coverage discloses the terms and conditions of your coverage and is designed to help you make the most of your dental plan. It will help you understand how the plan works and how to obtain dental care. Please read this booklet completely and carefully. Keep in mind that YOU and YOUR mean the individuals who are covered. WE, US and OUR always refer to Delta Dental. In addition, please read the **Definition of Terms** section, which will explain any words that have special or technical meanings under the plan.

The benefit explanations contained in this booklet are subject to all provisions of the Group Dental Service Contract on file with your employer, trust fund, or other entity ("Plan Administrator") and do not modify the terms and conditions of that contract in any way, nor shall you accrue any rights because of any statement in or omission from this booklet.

#### **Contact Us**

If you have any questions about your coverage that are not answered here, please visit our web site at www.deltadentalins.com or call our Customer Service Center. A Customer Service Center representative can answer questions you may have about obtaining dental care, help you locate a participating dentist, explain benefits, check the status of a claim, and assist you in filing a claim.

Representatives are available by telephone Monday through Friday, 8:00 a.m. to 8:00 p.m. Eastern Time at (717) 766-8500 or toll-free at (800) 932-0783. If you are hearing impaired, you may call our toll-free TTY/TDD number at (888) 373-3582. You can also access Delta Dental's automated information line at (800) 932-0783 to obtain information about enrollee eligibility and benefits, group benefits, or claim status.

If you prefer to write Delta Dental with your question(s), please mail your inquiry to the following address:

Delta Dental One Delta Drive Mechanicsburg, PA 17055

#### **SELECTING YOUR DENTIST**

# Free Choice of Dentist

Delta Dental recognizes that many factors affect the choice of dentist and therefore supports your right to freedom of choice regarding your dentist. This assures that you have full access to the dental treatment you need from the dental office of your choice. You may see any licensed dentist for your covered treatment:

- Delta Dental PPO Participating Dentist ("PPO")
- Delta Dental Premier Participating Dentist ("Premier")
- Non-Participating Dentist

In addition, you may choose your own specialist and you and your family members can see different dentists.

**Remember, you enjoy the greatest savings when you choose a PPO dentist**. To take full advantage of your benefits, we highly recommend you verify a dentist's participation status within a Delta Dental network with your dental office before each appointment. Review the section titled "How Claims Are Paid" for an explanation of Delta Dental payment procedures to understand the method of payments applicable to your dentist selection and how that may impact your out-of-pocket costs.

# **Referrals to Specialists**

Your dentist may refer you to another dentist for a consultation or specialized treatment or you may elect to see a specialist on your own. If this is done, be sure that the dentist you are referred to is a participating dentist. You can do this by simply asking the specialist when you make your appointment. Visiting a dentist who has agreed to participate in the Delta Dental network can save you money, time, and the hassle of paperwork. Remember, if the dentist is not a participating dentist, you may be required to pay all of the treatment cost at the time of service and submit a claim to Delta Dental for reimbursement.

If you are diagnosed with a condition or disease that requires a specialist and no specialist who is a participating dentist has the specialized dental training and expertise to treat your condition or disease or Delta Dental can not provide reasonable access to a specialist who is a participating dentist without unreasonable delay or travel, you may be referred or consult a specialist who is not a participating dentist on your own. For purposes of calculating any deductible, co-payment amount or co-insurance payable by you, he will be considered a Premier Participating Dentist for your treatment. Remember, if the dentist is not a Premier dentist, you may be required to pay all of the treatment cost at the time of service and submit a claim to Delta Dental for reimbursement.

#### Locating a Delta Dental Participating Dentist

There are several ways in which you can locate a participating dentist near you:

- You may access information about the plan through our web site at www.deltadentalins.com. This web site includes a dentist search function allowing you to locate Delta Dental participating dentists by location, specialty and network type; or
- You may also call Delta Dental and one of our representatives will assist you. He/she can provide you with information regarding a dentist's membership status, specialty and office location.

#### PLAN INFORMATION

#### **Benefit Summary Charts**

The services provided through the plan include all the benefits described in the Benefit Summary Charts on the following pages, depending on the participation status of the dentist providing the services, with the exception of those items presented in the **Limitations and Exclusions** section. The plan covers several categories of benefits when a licensed dentist provides the services and when they are within the standards of generally accepted dental practice. To help you understand the types of procedures that are included in each of the categories of services, examples and descriptions are provided in the charts. The enrollee's share may be higher than the percentages listed in the charts, depending on the applicability of deductibles and maximums. When services are provided by a non-participating dentist, the enrollee's balance of the payment is the sum of the enrollee copayment and the difference between the submitted amount and the Premier Maximum Plan Allowance.

# The information in the following chart applies to services provided by Delta Dental PPO Dentists only-

Benefit	Summary	Chart
---------	---------	-------

Category of Service		Paid by Delta Dental	Paid By Enrollee
Diagnostic Periodic exams (twice per contract year) Bitewing x-rays (twice per contract year) Full-mouth x-ray (once per 3-year period) See note on additional benefits during pregnancy		100%*	0%
Preventive Prophylaxis (cleaning) (twice per contract year) Fluoride treatments (twice per contract year to age 19) Sealants (to age 15) Space maintainers (to age 19) See note on additional benefits during pregnancy		100%*	0%
Basic Restorative Fillings (amalgam "silver" and composite "white")		80%*	20%
Major Restorative Single crowns, inlays, onlays		50%*	50%
Oral Surgery  Extraction and other oral surgery procedures, incl. propost-operative care	e- and	80%*	20%
<b>Endodontics</b> Root canal, pulpal therapy		80%*	20%
<b>Surgical Periodontics</b> Surgical treatment of the gums and supporting structs	ures of the teeth	80%*	20%
Non-Surgical Periodontics  Non-surgical treatment of the gums and supporting st See note on additional benefits during pregnancy	ructures of the teeth	80%*	20%
Prosthodontics  Procedures for replacement of missing teeth by construction Bridges and partial or complete dentures; implant sur removal; implant supported prosthetics, including rep	gical placement and	50%*	50%
<b>Orthodontics</b> For eligible employees, spouses and dependents to age	26	50%*	50%
General Anesthesia, IV Sedation & Nitrous Oxide  Covered when used in conjunction with covered oral s		80%*	20%
Denture Relining		80%*	20%
Denture/Bridge/Crown/Inlay/Onlay Repair		80%*	20%
Bridge/Crown/Inlay/Onlay Recementation		80%*	20%
Additional General Anesthesia		80%*	20%
Occlusal Guard	Deductibles	80%* <b>Max</b>	20% kimums
Individual (Contract year) Family (Contract year) Orthodontics (Lifetime)	\$n/a \$n/a \$n/a	\$ r	500.00 n/a alimited

<sup>\*</sup> For Delta Dental PPO Dentists, percentages are based on the PPO Allowed Amount, which is the lesser of the Dentist's submitted fee or the PPO Maximum Plan Allowance.

Paid By

20%

50%

50%

20%

20%

Paid by

80%\*

50%\*

50%\*

80%\*

80%\*

\$2,000.00

**Benefit Summary Chart** 

**Non-Surgical Periodontics** 

Orthodontics (deductible waived)

Orthodontics (Lifetime)

**Prosthodontics** 

**Denture Relining** 

The information in the following chart applies to services provided by Delta Dental Premier Dentists and Non-Participating Dentists only.

Category of Service Del	lta Dental	Enrollee
Diagnostic (deductible waived)  Periodic exams (twice per contract year)  Bitewing x-rays (twice per contract year)  Full-mouth x-ray (once per 3-year period)  See note on additional benefits during pregnancy	100%*	0%
Preventive (deductible waived) Prophylaxis (cleaning) (twice per contract year) Fluoride treatments (twice per contract year to age 19) Sealants (to age 15) Space maintainers (to age 19) See note on additional benefits during pregnancy	100%*	0%
Basic Restorative Fillings (amalgam "silver" and composite "white")	80%*	20%
Major Restorative Single crowns, inlays, onlays	50%*	50%
<b>Oral Surgery</b> Extraction and other oral surgery procedures, incl. pre- and post-operative care	80%*	20%
Endodontics Root canal, pulpal therapy	80%*	20%
Surgical Periodontics Surgical treatment of the gums and supporting structures of the teeth	80%*	20%

Non-surgical treatment of the gums and supporting structures of the teeth

implant supported prosthetics, including repair and recementation

Covered when used in conjunction with covered oral surgical procedures

For eligible employees, spouses and dependents to age 26

Procedures for replacement of missing teeth by construction or repair of bridges and partial or complete dentures; implant surgical placement and removal;

See note on additional benefits during pregnancy

General Anesthesia, IV Sedation & Nitrous Oxide

Denture/Bridge/Crown/Inlay/Onlay Repair		80%*	20%
Bridge/Crown/Inlay/Onlay Recementation		80%*	20%
Additional General Anesthesia		80%*	20%
Occlusal Guard		80%*	20%
	Deductibles*	Maximums	
Individual (Contract year)	\$ 50.00	\$2,500.00	
Family (Contract year)	\$100.00	\$ n/s	a

For Delta Dental Premier Dentists and Non-Participating Dentists, percentages are based on the Premier Allowed Amount, which is the lesser of the Dentist's submitted fee or the Premier Maximum Plan Allowance. For Non-Participating Dentists, the enrollee's responsibility is the copayment plus the difference between the non-participating dentist's submitted amount and the Premier Maximum Plan Allowance.

\$ 50.00

<sup>\*\*</sup> Any payments incurred in April, May or June which are used to satisfy the deductible amount in full or in part will also be used to reduce the deductible amount for the following contract year.

# Copayments

The plan will pay a percentage of the applicable allowed amount (PPO allowed amount for PPO dentists or Premier allowed amount for Premier and Non-Participating dentists) for each covered service subject to certain limitations, and you are responsible for paying the balance. What you pay is called the copayment and is part of your out-of-pocket cost. You pay this even after a deductible has been met.

The amount of your copayment will depend on the type of service provided and the dentist providing the service (see section titled "Selecting Your Dentist"). Dentists are required to collect your copayment for covered services.

It is to your advantage to select PPO dentists because they have agreed to accept the PPO allowed amount as payment, which typically results in lower copayments charged to you. Please read the sections titled "Selecting Your Dentist" and "How Claims Are Paid" for more information.

#### **Deductible**

Most dental plans have a specific dollar deductible. The Benefit Summary Charts show the deductibles that apply. Deductibles apply to all benefits unless otherwise noted. Each enrolled family member must pay the individual deductible amount each contract year to satisfy the plan deductible. You pay this directly to your dentist for completed services. The total deductible amount paid will not exceed the family deductible for all family members. Additionally, any payments incurred in April, May or June which are used to satisfy the deductible amount in full or in part will also be used to reduce the deductible amount for the following contract year.

#### **Maximum Benefit**

Most dental programs have a maximum benefit. This is the maximum dollar amount a dental plan will pay toward the cost of dental care. The enrollee is personally responsible for paying costs above the maximum benefit. The Benefit Summary Charts show the maximum benefit amount that applies, depending on the participation status of the dentist providing the services. This is the maximum benefit amount that Delta Dental will pay for covered services per enrollee in a contract year.

# Note on Additional Benefits During Pregnancy

When an Enrollee is pregnant, Delta Dental will pay for additional services to help improve the oral health of the Enrollee during the pregnancy. The additional services while the Enrollee is covered under the Contract include: one (1) additional oral exam and either one (1) additional routine cleaning, one (1) additional periodontal maintenance procedure or one (1) additional periodontal scaling and root planing per quadrant. Written confirmation of the pregnancy must be provided by the Enrollee or her dentist when the claim is submitted.]

# **Limitations and Exclusions**

Dental plans are designed to help with part of your dental expenses and may not always cover every dental need. The typical program includes limitations and exclusions, meaning the program does not cover every aspect of dental care. This can relate to the type of procedures or the number of visits. These limitations and exclusions are carefully detailed in this booklet and you should make yourself familiar with them. Please read the **Limitations and Exclusions** section to help you understand the limitations and exclusions of this dental plan.

#### **HOW CLAIMS ARE PAID**

Payment by Delta Dental for any single procedure that is a covered service will be made upon completion of the procedure. Payment for care is applied to the contract year deductible and maximum benefit based on the date of service. After you have satisfied your deductible requirement, Delta Dental will provide payment for covered services at the percentage indicated in the Benefit Summary Chart, up to a maximum for each enrollee in a contract year.

# Payment for Services — Delta Dental PPO Dentist

Payment for covered services performed for you by a PPO dentist is based on the PPO maximum plan allowance. PPO dentists have agreed to accept a PPO maximum plan allowance as the full charge for covered services.

Delta Dental calculates its share of the maximum plan allowance, or the dentist's submitted fee, whichever is less, ("Delta Dental Payment") using the applicable percentage from the Benefit Summary Chart and sends it directly to the PPO dentist who has submitted the claim. Delta Dental advises you of any charges not payable by Delta Dental for which you are responsible ("Patient Payment"). These charges are generally your share of the maximum plan allowance or submitted fee (copayment), the deductible, charges where the maximum benefit has been exceeded, and/or charges for non-covered services.

# Payment for Services — Delta Dental Premier Dentist

A Delta Dental Premier dentist is a participating dentist, but is not a Delta Dental PPO dentist. Premier dentists have not agreed to accept a PPO maximum plan allowance as full payment for services, but instead have agreed to accept a Premier maximum plan allowance. Payment for covered services performed for you by a Premier dentist is calculated based on the Premier allowed amount, which is the lesser of the dentist's submitted fee or the Premier maximum plan allowance.

The portion of the Premier allowed amount payable by Delta Dental ("Delta Dental's Payment") is limited to the applicable percentage shown in the Benefit Summary Chart. Delta Dental's Payment is sent directly to the Premier dentist who submitted the claim. Delta Dental advises you of any charges not payable by Delta Dental for which you are responsible ("Enrollee's Payment"). These charges are generally your share of the Premier allowed amount, as well as any deductibles, charges where the maximum benefit has been exceeded, and/or charges for non-covered services.

#### Payment for Services — Non-Participating Dentist

Payment for services performed for you by a non-participating dentist is also calculated by Delta Dental based on the Premier allowed amount, which is the lesser of the dentist's submitted fee or the Premier maximum plan allowance. The portion of the Premier allowed amount payable by Delta Dental ("Delta Dental's Payment") is limited to the applicable percentage shown in the Benefit Summary Chart.

When dental services are received from a non-participating dentist, Delta Dental's Payment is sent directly to the primary enrollee. You are responsible for payment of the non-participating dentist's total fee. Non-participating dentists will bill you for their normal charges, which may be higher than the Premier allowed amount for the service. You may be required to pay the dentist yourself and then submit a claim to Delta Dental for reimbursement. Since the Delta Dental Payment for services you receive may be less than the non-participating dentist's actual charges, your out-of-pocket cost may be significantly higher.

# **Orthodontic Payments**

Unless otherwise specified in the contract, Delta Dental will pay half of its orthodontic payment up front, at the time of banding. (Delta Dental's orthodontic payment is calculated in the same manner as the "Delta Dental Payment" in the above examples.) The remaining half will be paid one year later. If the treatment time is 12 months or less, Delta Dental's orthodontic payment will be paid as a lump sum at the beginning of the orthodontic treatment, unless the group has requested monthly or quarterly payment arrangements.

#### How to Submit a Claim

Delta Dental does not require any special claim forms. Most dental offices have standard claim forms available. Participating dentists will fill out and submit your claims paperwork for you. Some non-participating dentists may also provide this service upon your request. If you receive services from a non-participating dentist who does not provide this service, you can submit your own claim directly to Delta Dental. For your convenience, you can print a claim form from our web site: www.deltadentalins.com.

Your dental office should be able to assist you in filling out the claim form. Fill out the claim form completely and mail it to:

Delta Dental P.O. Box 2105 Mechanicsburg, PA 17055-6999

# **Payment Guidelines**

Delta Dental does not pay participating dentists any incentive as an inducement to deny, reduce, limit or delay any appropriate service.

If you or your dentist files a claim for services more than twelve (12) months after the date you received the services, payment may be denied. If the services were received from a non-participating dentist, you are still responsible for the full cost. If the payment is denied because your participating dentist failed to submit the claim on time, you may not be responsible for that payment. However, if you did not tell your participating dentist that you were an enrollee of the plan at the time you received the service, you may be responsible for the cost of that service.

We explain to all participating dentists how we determine or deny payment for services. We describe in detail the dental procedures covered as benefits, the conditions under which coverage is provided and the program's limitations and exclusions. If any claims are not covered, or if limitations or exclusions apply to services you have received, you may be responsible for the full payment.

If you have any questions about any dental charges, processing policies and/or how your claim is paid, contact Delta Dental.

# **Optional Treatment and Non-Covered Services**

You must pay for any non-covered or optional dental benefits that you choose to have done. Refer to the **Limitations and Exclusions** section for information about excluded services and limitations.

Often there are several approaches or different methods that a dentist may use to treat dental needs. This program is designed to cover dental treatment using standards of care consistent with the delivery of quality, affordable dental treatment to the enrollee. If you request a treatment that is more costly than standard practice, you must pay for the charges in excess of the covered dental benefit.

**Example:** If a metal filling would fix the tooth and you choose to have the tooth crowned, you are responsible for paying the difference between the cost of the crown and the cost of the filling. You must pay this money directly to your dentist.

#### **Pre-Treatment Estimates**

If you and your dentist are unsure of your benefits for a specific course of treatment, or if treatment costs are expected to exceed \$300, Delta Dental recommends that you ask for a pre-treatment estimate. You should ask your dentist to submit the claim form in advance of performing the proposed services. Pre-treatment estimate requests are not required but may be submitted for more complicated and expensive procedures such as crowns, wisdom tooth extractions, bridges, dentures, or periodontal surgery. You'll receive an estimate of your share of the cost and how much Delta Dental will pay before treatment begins. Delta Dental will act promptly in returning a pre-treatment estimate to you and the attending dentist with non-binding verification of your current availability of benefits and applicable maximums. The pre-treatment estimate is non-binding as the availability of benefits may change subsequent to the date of the estimate due to a change in eligibility status, exhaustion of applicable maximum benefit or application of frequency of procedure limitations.

#### Other Health Insurance

Be sure to advise your dentist of all programs under which you have dental coverage and have him or her complete the dual coverage portion of the claim form, so that you will receive all benefits to which you are entitled. When you have coverage under more than one benefit program, the primary and secondary carriers coordinate the two programs, so that the primary carrier pays its portion first and then the secondary carrier pays its portion, not to exceed the dentist's fees for the covered services.

The following rules will be followed to establish the order of determining the liability of this or any other programs:

- 1. The program covering the enrollee as an Employee will determine its benefits before the program covering the enrollee as a dependent.
- 2. The program covering the enrollee as a dependent of an Employee whose birthday falls earlier in the calendar year will determine it benefits before the program covering the enrollee as a dependent of an Employee whose birthday falls later in the calendar year. If both Employees have the same birthday, the program covering the Employee for the longest period will be primary over the program covering the Employee for the shorter period.
- 3. The program covering the enrollee having custody of the dependent will determine its benefits first; then the program of the spouse of the parent with custody of the dependent; and finally, the program of the parent not having custody of the dependent. However, if the specific terms of a court order state that one of the parents is responsible for the health care expenses of the dependent, the benefits of that program are considered first. The prior sentence will not apply with respect to any period during which any benefits are actually paid or provided before a program has actual knowledge of the court order.
- 4. The program covering the enrollee as an Employee or as a dependent of an Employee will determine its benefits before one that covers the enrollee as a laid-off or retired Employee or as the dependent of such person. If the other plan does not have a rule concerning laid-off or retired Employee, and as a result each plan determines its benefits after the other, then this paragraph will not apply.
- 5. If the other program does not have a rule establishing the same order of determining liability for benefits or is one which is "excess" or always "secondary," Delta Dental will determine its benefits first. If such determination indicates that Delta Dental should not have been the first program to determine its benefits, Delta Dental will be considered as not the first to determine its benefits.
- 6. In situations not described in items 1 through 5, the program under which the enrollee has been enrolled for the longest period of time will determine its benefits first.

When Delta Dental is the first to determine its benefits, benefits will be paid without regard to coverage under any other program. When Delta Dental is not the first to determine its benefits, and there are remaining expenses of the type allowable under this program, Delta Dental will pay only the amount by which its benefits under this plan exceed the amount of benefits payable under the other program or the amount of such remaining expenses, whichever is less.

#### **ELIGIBILITY AND ENROLLMENT**

# **Eligibility Requirement**

You will become eligible to receive benefits on the date stated in the contract after completing any eligibility periods required by the group. Under this dental plan, the eligibility requirement for new hires are eligible 1st of the month if hired the 1st thru 4th of a month, and if hired after the 4th of a month new hires are eligible the 1st of the month following the date of hire. You may enroll for individual and family coverage.

If your dependents are covered, they will be eligible when you are or as soon as they become dependents. \*Dependents are your:

- Spouse.
- Married or unmarried children and/or dependent grandchildren until the end of the month of their 26th birthday. Such children include: (a) your biological child, (b) your legally adopted child (including a child living with the adopting parents and/or grandparents during the period of probation), (c) a child for whom you have legal guardianship or temporary guardianship of more than 12 months duration and for a shorter period if the guardianship is of a dependent minor and granted by testamentary, (d) a stepchild, or child or grandchild who is the subject of a Court Order of support directed to you, without regard to the amount of support contributed by you, the amount of time the child spends in your home, or the custodial arrangement for the child. Documentation of the above must be furnished upon request by Delta Dental.
- Married or unmarried children and/or dependent grandchildren of any age who were covered prior to the disqualifying age as set forth in the above paragraphs and who are incapable of self-support by reason of mental or physical incapacity that occurred prior to the disqualifying age as set forth in the above paragraphs. The dependent child must also be chiefly dependent on you for support and maintenance, but is not required to reside with a parent or legal guardian who is a primary enrollee. Eligibility of these dependent children and/or grandchildren will not be terminated while the contract remains in force and the dependent child and/or grandchild remains in such condition. Proof of physical or mental disability must be furnished as required by Delta Dental.
- Newborn children and/or dependent grandchildren of any primary enrollee for 31 days from: (a) the moment of birth, (b) the date of placement for adoption or upon placement in the foster home, or (c) the date of appointment for a minor for whom guardianship has been granted by court or testamentary appointment. Proof of birth or adoption or foster home placement must be furnished upon request by Delta Dental. In order for the coverage to continue beyond the 31-day period, you must notify the Plan administrator of the birth, adoption, placement in the foster home, or appointment of guardianship.

<sup>\*</sup>Domestic Partner coverage will be grandfathered through June 30, 2015. Domestic Partner coverage will not be available for new enrollees.

# Changes in Eligibility Status

Changes in eligibility status (i.e. marriage, divorce, birth, etc.) must be reported to the Plan Administrator within 31 days following the event causing the change. If you do not change coverage when first eligible, you may change later during a subsequent open enrollment period. Changes received from the 1st of the month through the 15th of the month become effective on the 1st of the month in which the notice is received. Changes received from the 15th of the month through the last day of the month become effective on the 1st of the following month.

# Loss of Eligibility

Your coverage and coverage of your dependents ends on the last day of the month in which termination of employment occurs or immediately when this program ends.

#### **Extension of Benefits**

- In the event that your coverage is terminated, Delta Dental will extend benefits for at least 90 days beyond the date on which your coverage terminates or until the services are complete if the treatment: (1) begins before the date coverage terminates; and (2) requires two or more visits on separate days to a dentist's office.
- In the case of orthodontic procedures, notwithstanding any other limitation on orthodontic benefits, Delta Dental will extend benefits until half of the orthodontic treatment is complete if the orthodontist has received the first 50% of the Delta Dental benefit; or for 90 days or until the end of the quarter in progress, whichever is longer, if the orthodontist has agreed to or is receiving quarterly payments when coverage terminates.

#### COMPLAINTS, GRIEVANCES AND APPEALS

Our commitment to you is to ensure quality throughout the entire treatment process: from the courtesy extended to you by our customer service representatives to the dental services provided by our participating dentists. If you have questions about any services received, we recommend that you first discuss the matter with your dentist. However, if you continue to have concerns, please call Delta Dental's Customer Service Center.

Delta Dental attempts to process all claims within 30 days. If a claim will be delayed more than 30 days, Delta Dental will notify the enrollee in writing within 30 days stating the reason for delay.

Questions or complaints regarding eligibility, the denial of dental services or claims, the policies, procedures, or operations of Delta Dental, or the quality of dental services performed by the dentist may be directed in writing to Delta Dental or by calling Delta Dental at (717) 766-8500 or toll-free at (800) 932-0783. You can also e-mail questions by accessing the "Contact Us" section of Delta Dental's web site at www.deltadentalins.com.

A grievance is a written expression of dissatisfaction with the provision of services or claims practices of Delta Dental. When you write, please include the name of the enrollee, the primary enrollee's name and enrollee ID, and your telephone number on all correspondence. You should also include a copy of the claim form, Benefits Statement, Invoice or other relevant information.

#### **Appeals**

Any dissatisfaction with adjustments made or denials of payment should be brought to Delta Dental's attention, and if unresolved to your satisfaction, to the Plan Administrator. The Plan Administrator will advise you of your rights of appeal or other recourse.

Appeals on claims denied must be submitted in writing. For an explanation as to your rights of appeal, please refer to the Claims Denial Review Procedure that is furnished automatically without charge as a separate document that accompanies this booklet.

Send your grievance, appeal, or claims review request to Delta Dental at the address shown below:

# Delta Dental One Delta Drive Mechanicsburg, PA 17055

#### GENERAL PROGRAM INFORMATION

#### **Proof of Claim**

Before approving a claim, Delta Dental will be entitled to receive, to such extent as may be lawful, from any attending or examining dentist, or from hospitals in which a dentist's care is provided, such information and records relating to attendance to or examination of, or treatment provided to, an enrollee as may be required to administer the claim, or that an enrollee be examined by a dental consultant retained by Delta Dental, in or near the community or residence. Delta Dental will in every case hold such information and records confidential.

#### **Physical Access**

Delta Dental has made efforts to ensure that our offices and the offices and facilities of participating dentists are accessible to the disabled. If you are not able to locate an accessible dentist, please call our Customer Service Center and a representative will help you find an alternate dentist.

# Access for the Hearing Impaired

The hearing impaired may contact the Customer Service Center through our toll-free TTY/TDD number at (888) 373-3582.

#### **Privacy**

Delta Dental values its relationship with you. Protecting your personal information is of great importance to us. Delta Dental will obtain from the enrollee only nonpublic information that relates to Delta Dental's administration of the dental benefits we provide. Information may include, but not be limited to name, address, social security number, enrollee ID, and date of birth. We do not disclose any nonpublic personal information about you to any affiliated or nonaffiliated third parties except as is necessary in order to provide our service to you or as we are required or permitted by law. Delta Dental maintains physical, electronic, and procedural security measures to safeguard your nonpublic personal information in our possession.

# **Web Site Security**

Delta Dental employs security measures to control access to the eligibility and dental benefit information under our control. Delta Dental uses industry standards, such as firewalls and Secure Socket Layers, to safeguard the confidentiality of personal enrollee information.

There are areas of our web site that require a specific user ID and password for web site access. In order to receive a user ID and password, Delta Dental requires enrollees to contractually agree to not provide information they may access to other individuals. The user identification and password required for site access is internally validated to ensure this information cannot be viewed without proper authority and security authentication.

#### **ENROLLEE RIGHTS AND RESPONSIBILITIES**

We believe that you, as a Delta Dental enrollee, have the right to expect quality, affordable care that protects not only your dental health, but also your privacy and ability to make informed choices. We also believe that you have certain responsibilities to help protect these rights.

# The Right to Choose

The Delta Dental system maintains some of the largest dentist networks in the industry — each with a full range of specialists — to give you the widest possible choice of dentists. Dentists are never penalized for referring you to a specialist. You can visit any dentist at any time, without prior notification or authorization from Delta Dental.

# The Right to Quality Assurance

While we support the right of enrollees to choose their dentist, we recognize our responsibility to provide some assurances of quality care.

Therefore, each dentist who has contracted with Delta Dental agrees to provide care that meets the standards of the dental profession. Dentist contracts allow Delta Dental to audit dental offices in person — at random and for cause — to help ensure that these standards are met. If you should ever receive substandard care from a Delta Dental dentist, Delta Dental will fully investigate the matter and can arrange for you to be reimbursed and/or retreated as needed.

# The Right to Affordability

Delta Dental contracts with dentists to provide fair and reasonable compensation. Those contracts also prohibit dentists from billing you for excess charges, "add-on" procedures that should already be included, or for any amount that is Delta Dental's responsibility.

Delta Dental benefit plans are designed to promote preventive care, avoiding dental disease before more costly treatment becomes necessary.

# The Right to Full Disclosure

You have the right to clear and complete information about your dental benefits, including treatment that is subject to limitations or not covered. You are entitled to know what your share of costs will be before you receive treatment ("pre-treatment estimate"), and how your dentist is compensated by Delta Dental. Delta Dental provides materials to explain these features to you.

Delta Dental dentists are not subject to policies sometimes called "gag clauses." You are entitled to hear about all treatment options your dentist may recommend, whether covered or not, and to obtain a second opinion if you choose.

# The Right to Fair Review and Appeal

Delta Dental supports your right, as well as your dentist's, to a fair and prompt review of any of Delta Dental's coverage decisions. We maintain effective complaint resolution systems in the event of disagreement over coverage or concern about the quality of care.

# The Responsibility to Protect These Rights

Protection of the rights described above is possible only with your cooperation. In order to ensure the continued enjoyment of these rights, you share:

- The responsibility to participate in your own dental health practicing personal dental hygiene and receiving regular professional care. You should avoid substances and behaviors that could jeopardize your oral health, and should cooperate with your dentist on his or her recommended treatment plans.
- The responsibility to become familiar with your coverage. This includes meeting any financial obligation incurred as a result of treatment (including the appropriate copayments or deductibles required by the program). It means cooperation with Delta Dental policies designed to protect against health care fraud schemes by fellow enrollees or dentists. It also means taking advantage of the information available on dental health and your dental program so that you can become a more informed consumer.

#### LIMITATIONS AND EXCLUSIONS

#### **Excluded Benefits**

The plan covers a wide variety of dental care expenses, but there are some services for which we do not provide benefits. It is important for you to know what these services are before you visit your dentist.

The plan does not provide benefits for:

- 1. Treatment or materials that are benefits to an enrollee under Medicare or Medicaid unless this exclusion is prohibited by law.
- 2. Treatment or materials to correct congenital or developmental malformations (including treatment of enamel hypoplasia) except for newborn children eligible at birth, so long as such eligible children continue to be enrolled. When services are not excluded under this provision, congenital defects or anomalies specifically includes individuals born with cleft lip or cleft palate, and other limitations and exclusions of this section shall specifically apply.
- 3. Treatment that increases the vertical dimension of an occlusion, replaces tooth structure lost by attrition or erosion, or otherwise unless it is part of a treatment dentally necessary due to accident or injury.
- 4. Treatment or materials primarily for cosmetic purposes including but not limited to treatment of fluorosis (a type of discoloration of the teeth) and porcelain or other veneers not for restorative purposes, except as part of a treatment dentally necessary due to accident or injury. If services are not excluded as to particular teeth under this provision, cosmetic treatment of teeth adjacent or near the affected teeth are excluded.
- 5. Treatment or materials for which the enrollee would have no legal obligation to pay.
- 6. Services provided or materials furnished prior to the effective eligibility date of an enrollee under this plan, unless the treatment was a year in duration and completed after the enrollee became eligible if no other limitations shall apply.
- 7. Periodontal splinting, equilibration, gnathological recordings and associated treatment and extra-oral grafts.
- 8. Preventive plaque control programs, including oral hygiene instruction programs.
- 9. Myofunctional therapy, unless covered by the exception in Item 2, above.
- 10. Temporomandibular joint dysfunction, unless covered by the exception in Item 2, above.
- 11. Prescription drugs including topically applied medication for treatment of periodontal disease, pre-medication, analgesias, separate charges for local anesthetics, general anesthesia except as a covered benefit in conjunction with a covered oral surgery procedure.
- 12. Experimental procedures that have not been accepted by the American Dental Association.
- 13. Services provided or material furnished after the termination date of coverage for which premium has been paid, as applicable to individual enrollees, except this shall not apply to services commenced while the plan was in effect or the enrollee was eligible.
- 14. Charges for hospitalization or any other surgical treatment facility, including hospital visits.

- 15. Dental practice administrative services including but not limited to, preparation of claims, any non-treatment phase of dentistry such as provision of an antiseptic environment, sterilization of equipment or infection control, or any ancillary materials used during the routine course of providing treatment such as cotton swabs, gauze, bibs, masks, or relaxation techniques such as music.
- 16. Replacement of existing restorations for any purpose other than restoring active carious lesions or demonstrable breakdown of the restoration.
- 17. Payment of any claim, bill or other demand or request for payment for health care services that the appropriate regulatory board determines were provided as a result of a prohibited referral.

#### Limitations

Benefits to enrollees are limited as follows:

**Limitation on Optional Treatment Plan.** In all cases in which there are optional plans of treatment carrying different treatment costs, payment will be made only for the applicable percentage of the least costly course of treatment, so long as such treatment will restore the oral condition in a professionally accepted manner, with the balance of the treatment cost remaining the responsibility of the enrollee. Such optional treatment includes, but is not limited to, specialized techniques involving gold, precision partial attachments, overlays, implants, bridge attachments, precision dentures, personalization or characterization such as jewels or lettering, shoulders on crowns or other means of unbundling procedures into individual components not customarily performed alone in generally accepted dental practice.

**Limitation on Major Restorative Benefits.** If a tooth can be restored with amalgam, synthetic porcelain or plastic, but the enrollee and the dentist select another type of restoration, the obligation of Delta Dental shall be only to pay the applicable percentage of the fee appropriate to the least costly restorative procedure. The balance of the treatment shall be considered a dental treatment excluded from coverage under this plan.

• Replacement of crowns, jackets, inlays and onlays shall be provided no more often than once in any five-year period and then only in the event that the existing crown, jacket, inlay or onlay is not satisfactory and cannot be made satisfactory. The five-year period shall be measured from the date on which the restoration was last supplied, whether paid for under the provisions of this plan, under any prior dental care contract, or by the enrollee.

**Limitation on Prosthodontic Benefits.** Replacement of an existing denture will be made only if it is unsatisfactory and cannot be made satisfactory. Services, including denture repair and relining, which are necessary to make such appliances fit will be provided as outlined in the section "Covered Benefits." Prosthodontic appliances and abutment crowns will be replaced only after five years has elapsed following any prior provision of such appliances and abutment crowns under any plan procedure.

Implants provided under any Delta Dental plan will be replaced only after five years have passed. Replacement of an implant supported prosthesis not provided under a Delta Dental program will be covered if it is unsatisfactory and cannot be made satisfactory. Implant removal is limited to once for each tooth during the Enrollee's lifetime.

**Limitation on Orthodontic Benefits**. Orthodontic benefits are limited to devices and procedures for the correction of malposed teeth of employees, spouses and dependents up to age 26, through the completion of the procedures; or to the date coverage terminates, which ever occurs first. Upon termination of coverage, Delta will extend benefits until half of the orthodontic treatment is complete if the orthodontist has received the first 50% of the Delta benefit; or for 90 days or until the end of the quarter in progress, whichever is longer, if the orthodontist has agreed to or is receiving quarterly payments when coverage terminates. Delta Dental will not make any payment for repair or replacement of orthodontic appliances.

**Limitation on Periodontal Surgery.** Benefits for periodontal surgery in the same quadrant are limited to once in any five-year period. The five-year period shall be measured from the date on which the last periodontal surgery was performed in that quadrant, whether paid for under the provisions of this plan, under any prior dental contract, or by the enrollee.

**Limitation on Sealants**. Treatment with sealants as a covered Service is limited to applications to eight posterior teeth. Applications to deciduous teeth or teeth with caries are not covered Services. Sealants will be replaced only after three (3) years have elapsed following any prior provision of such materials.

**Limitation on Occlusal Restorations**. Single-surface occlusal restorations of a tooth to which a sealant has been applied within twelve months, and two or three surface restorations within six months, which include occlusal surfaces on which sealants have been placed are not covered Services. If a single-surface occlusal restoration is performed on a tooth from twelve to thirty-six months after a sealant has been applied to that tooth, the obligation of Delta Dental shall be only to pay the fee appropriate to the restoration in excess of the fee paid for the application of the sealant.

#### **DEFINITION OF TERMS**

The following are definitions of words that have special or technical meanings under the plan.

**Attending Dentist Statement:** The written report of a series of procedures recommended for the treatment of a specific dental disease, defect or injury, prepared for an enrollee by a dentist as a result of an examination made by such dentist.

**Benefits Statement:** The statement you receive after a claim is processed, detailing how your claim payment was calculated including the procedures and fees submitted and the amount for which you are responsible.

Calendar Year: The time period beginning on January 1st and ending on December 31st.

**Claim Form:** A written or electronically submitted document to request payment for completed dental treatment or to request a pre-treatment estimate for proposed dental treatment. The claim form is also sometimes called an Attending Dentist's Statement.

**Company:** The organization or group contracting to obtain benefits.

**Contract:** The written agreement between Delta Dental and Frederick County Public Schools to provide dental benefits. The contract, together with this Evidence of Coverage, forms the terms and conditions of benefits available to you under the dental plan.

**Contract Year:** The 12-month period beginning on the effective date and each yearly period thereafter.

**Copayment:** Your share of the cost of a covered service, usually expressed as a percentage of the applicable allowed amount.

**Deductible:** The dollar amount enrollees must pay toward completed treatment before Delta Dental's payment is applied to those services in a given period.

**Delta Dental PPO plus Premier:** A dental care program under which all fees paid by Delta Dental for covered services provided by a PPO dentist shall be based on the PPO allowed amount, subject to any applicable copayments, deductibles and maximums. All fees paid by Delta Dental for services provided by a Premier dentist who is not a PPO dentist or by a Non-Participating dentist shall be based on the Premier allowed amount.

**Delta Dental PPO ("PPO") Dentist:** A participating dentist who is a member of the Delta Dental PPO dentist network.

**Delta Dental Premier ("Premier") Dentist:** A participating dentist who is a member of the Delta Dental Premier dentist network.

**Delta Dental PPO ("PPO") Maximum Plan Allowance:** The maximum amount payable by Delta Dental for a covered dental service in a PPO program. Delta Dental establishes the maximum plan allowance for each procedure through a review of proprietary filed fee data and actual submitted claims. Maximum plan allowances are typically set annually to reflect charges based on actual submitted claims from dentists in the same geographical area with similar professional standing. The enrollee's financial obligation beyond the maximum plan allowance is determined by any maximums, deductible and co-payment amounts.

**Delta Dental Premier ("Premier") Maximum Plan Allowance:** The maximum amount payable by Delta Dental for a covered dental service in a Premier program. Delta Dental establishes the maximum plan allowance for each procedure through a review of proprietary filed fee data and actual submitted claims. Maximum plan allowances are typically set annually to reflect charges based on actual submitted claims from dentists in the same geographical area with similar professional standing. The enrollee's financial obligation beyond the maximum plan allowance is determined by any maximums, deductible and copayment amounts.

**Dependent**: Eligible family members as defined in the Eligibility and Enrollment section of this Evidence of Coverage.

**Effective Date:** The date the dental program begins. This date is given on the front cover of this Evidence of Coverage.

**Employee:** An Employee of the Company who meets the eligibility requirements, accepted by Delta Dental, for enrollment under the contract, and who is so specified for enrollment.

**Enrollee:** Collectively, the primary enrollee and all enrolled dependents.

**Exclusions:** Services that are not covered under this dental plan.

**Family**: The primary enrollee and all enrolled dependents of the primary enrollee.

**Limitations:** The number of services allowed, frequency of services allowed, and the most affordable dentally appropriate service.

**Maximum Benefit:** The total maximum dollar amount Delta Dental will pay toward the cost of covered dental care incurred by an individual enrollee in a given period.

**Network:** A collective expression for all participating dentists who have contracted with Delta Dental to offer services to enrollees and who have agreed to abide by certain administrative guidelines.

**Non-Participating Dentist:** A dentist who has not contracted with Delta Dental and who is not contractually bound to abide by Delta Dental's administrative guidelines.

**Out-of-Pocket Costs:** The portion of dental fees that you pay. Out-of-pocket costs include your deductible, copayment, any amount exceeding the maximum benefit amount, and services not covered by the dental plan.

**Participating Dentist:** A dentist who contracts with Delta Dental and agrees to abide by certain administrative guidelines.

**PPO Allowed Amount:** For covered services, the PPO allowed amount under this plan is the lesser of the dentist's submitted fee or the PPO maximum plan allowance. For non-covered services, the PPO allowed amount is zero.

**Premier Allowed Amount:** For covered services, the Premier allowed amount under this plan is the lesser of the dentist's submitted fee or the Premier maximum plan allowance. For non-covered services, the Premier allowed amount is zero.

**Pre-Treatment Estimate:** A pre-treatment estimate gives a non-binding estimate of how much of a proposed treatment plan will be covered under an enrollee's dental program and what the enrollee's out-of-pocket cost will be.

**Primary Enrollee:** An Employee who is enrolled in this dental plan.

**Services:** Treatment performed by a dentist or under his/her supervision and direction and when necessary, customary and reasonable, as determined by Delta Dental, using standards of generally accepted dental practice.

**Single Procedure:** A dental procedure to which a separate procedure number is assigned by Delta Dental.

**Submitted Amount:** The amount the dental office actually submits on the claim form. This is the fee normally charged by the dentist for services provided to all enrollees, regardless of insurance coverage.

**Treatment:** A caring for or dealing with an oral condition.



# FREDERICK COUNTY PUBLIC SCHOOLS (Retiree Standard Plan)

# Combined Evidence of Coverage and Disclosure Form



deltadentalins.com

**Group No. 07141** 

Effective Date: 1/1/2019

# Delta Dental of Pennsylvania

Administrative Offices
One Delta Drive
Mechanicsburg, PA 17055-6999
(717) 766-8500 Toll free: (800) 932-0783
TTY/TDD: (888) 373-3582
www.deltadentalins.com

# TABLE OF CONTENTS

INTRODUCTION	
Using This Evidence of Coverage	1
Contact Us	1
SELECTING YOUR DENTIST	
Free Choice of Dentist	1
Referrals to Specialists	2
Locating a Delta Dental Participating Dentist	2
PLAN INFORMATION	2
Benefit Summary Charts	2
Copayments	5
Deductible	5
Maximum Benefit	5
Note on Additional Benefits During Pregnancy	5
Limitations and Exclusions	5
HOW CLAIMS ARE PAID	5
Payment for Services — Delta Dental PPO Dentist	<i>6</i>
Payment for Services — Delta Dental Premier Dentist	6
Payment for Services — Non-Participating Dentist	<i>6</i>
Orthodontic Payments	6
How to Submit a Claim	7
Payment Guidelines	7
Optional Treatment and Non-Covered Services	7
Pre-Treatment Estimates	8
Other Health Insurance	8
ELIGIBILITY AND ENROLLMENT	g
Eligibility Requirement	g
Changes in Eligibility Status	10
Loss of Eligibility	10
Extension of Benefits	10
COMPLAINTS, GRIEVANCES AND APPEALS	10
Appeals	10
GENERAL PROGRAM INFORMATION	11
Proof of Claim	11
Physical Access	11
Access for the Hearing Impaired	11
Privacy	11

Web Site Security	11
ENROLLEE RIGHTS AND RESPONSIBILITIES	11
The Right to Choose	12
The Right to Quality Assurance	12
The Right to Affordability	12
The Right to Full Disclosure	12
The Right to Fair Review and Appeal	12
The Responsibility to Protect These Rights	12
LIMITATIONS AND EXCLUSIONS	13
Excluded Benefits	13
Limitations	14
DEFINITION OF TERMS	15

#### INTRODUCTION

Delta Dental is pleased to welcome you to the group dental plan for Frederick County Public Schools. Our goal is to provide you with the highest quality dental care and to help you maintain good dental health. We encourage you not to wait until you have a problem to see the dentist, but to see him/her on a regular basis.

# Using This Evidence of Coverage

This Evidence of Coverage discloses the terms and conditions of your coverage and is designed to help you make the most of your dental plan. It will help you understand how the plan works and how to obtain dental care. Please read this booklet completely and carefully. Keep in mind that YOU and YOUR mean the individuals who are covered. WE, US and OUR always refer to Delta Dental. In addition, please read the **Definition of Terms** section, which will explain any words that have special or technical meanings under the plan.

The benefit explanations contained in this booklet are subject to all provisions of the Group Dental Service Contract on file with your employer, trust fund, or other entity ("Plan Administrator") and do not modify the terms and conditions of that contract in any way, nor shall you accrue any rights because of any statement in or omission from this booklet.

#### **Contact Us**

If you have any questions about your coverage that are not answered here, please visit our web site at www.deltadentalins.com or call our Customer Service Center. A Customer Service Center representative can answer questions you may have about obtaining dental care, help you locate a participating dentist, explain benefits, check the status of a claim, and assist you in filing a claim.

Representatives are available by telephone Monday through Friday, 8:00 a.m. to 8:00 p.m. Eastern Time at (717) 766-8500 or toll-free at (800) 932-0783. If you are hearing impaired, you may call our toll-free TTY/TDD number at (888) 373-3582. You can also access Delta Dental's automated information line at (800) 932-0783 to obtain information about enrollee eligibility and benefits, group benefits, or claim status.

If you prefer to write Delta Dental with your question(s), please mail your inquiry to the following address:

Delta Dental One Delta Drive Mechanicsburg, PA 17055

#### SELECTING YOUR DENTIST

# Free Choice of Dentist

Delta Dental recognizes that many factors affect the choice of dentist and therefore supports your right to freedom of choice regarding your dentist. This assures that you have full access to the dental treatment you need from the dental office of your choice. You may see any licensed dentist for your covered treatment:

- Delta Dental PPO Participating Dentist ("PPO")
- Delta Dental Premier Participating Dentist ("Premier")
- Non-Participating Dentist

In addition, you may choose your own specialist and you and your family members can see different dentists.

Remember, you enjoy the greatest savings when you choose a PPO dentist. To take full advantage of your benefits, we highly recommend you verify a dentist's participation status within a Delta Dental network with your dental office before each appointment. Review the section titled "How Claims Are Paid" for an explanation of Delta Dental payment procedures to understand the method of payments applicable to your dentist selection and how that may impact your out-of-pocket costs.

# **Referrals to Specialists**

Your dentist may refer you to another dentist for a consultation or specialized treatment or you may elect to see a specialist on your own. If this is done, be sure that the dentist you are referred to is a participating dentist. You can do this by simply asking the specialist when you make your appointment. Visiting a dentist who has agreed to participate in the Delta Dental network can save you money, time, and the hassle of paperwork. Remember, if the dentist is not a participating dentist, you may be required to pay all of the treatment cost at the time of service and submit a claim to Delta Dental for reimbursement.

If you are diagnosed with a condition or disease that requires a specialist and no specialist who is a participating dentist has the specialized dental training and expertise to treat your condition or disease or Delta Dental can not provide reasonable access to a specialist who is a participating dentist without unreasonable delay or travel, you may be referred or consult a specialist who is not a participating dentist on your own. For purposes of calculating any deductible, co-payment amount or co-insurance payable by you, he will be considered a Premier Participating Dentist for your treatment. Remember, if the dentist is not a Premier dentist, you may be required to pay all of the treatment cost at the time of service and submit a claim to Delta Dental for reimbursement.

#### Locating a Delta Dental Participating Dentist

There are several ways in which you can locate a participating dentist near you:

- You may access information about the plan through our web site at www.deltadentalins.com. This web site includes a dentist search function allowing you to locate Delta Dental participating dentists by location, specialty and network type; or
- You may also call Delta Dental and one of our representatives will assist you. He/she can provide you with information regarding a dentist's membership status, specialty and office location.

#### PLAN INFORMATION

# **Benefit Summary Charts**

The services provided through the plan include all the benefits described in the Benefit Summary Charts on the following pages, depending on the participation status of the dentist providing the services, with the exception of those items presented in the **Limitations and Exclusions** section. The plan covers several categories of benefits when a licensed dentist provides the services and when they are within the standards of generally accepted dental practice. To help you understand the types of procedures that are included in each of the categories of services, examples and descriptions are provided in the charts. The enrollee's share may be higher than the percentages listed in the charts, depending on the applicability of deductibles and maximums. When services are provided by a non-participating dentist, the enrollee's balance of the payment is the sum of the enrollee copayment and the difference between the submitted amount and the Premier Maximum Plan Allowance.

\$Unlimited

Orthodontics (Lifetime)

# The information in the following chart applies to services provided by Delta Dental PPO Dentists only-

Benefit Summary Chart		Paid by	Paid By
Category of Service	De	lta Dental	Enrollee
Diagnostic (deductible waived)  Periodic exams (twice per calendar year)  Bitewing x-rays (twice per calendar year)  Full-mouth x-ray (once per 3-year period)  See note on additional benefits during pregnancy		100%*	0%
Preventive (deductible waived) Prophylaxis (cleaning) (twice per calendar year) Fluoride treatments (twice per calendar year to age 19) Sealants (to age 15) Space maintainers (to age 19) See note on additional benefits during pregnancy		100%*	0%
Basic Restorative Fillings (amalgam "silver" and composite "white")		80%*	20%
Major Restorative Single crowns, inlays, onlays		50%*	50%
<b>Oral Surgery</b> Extraction and other oral surgery procedures, incl. pre	- and post-operative care	80%*	20%
<b>Endodontics</b> Root canal, pulpal therapy		80%*	20%
<b>Surgical Periodontics</b> Surgical treatment of the gums and supporting structu	ures of the teeth	80%*	20%
Non-Surgical Periodontics  Non-surgical treatment of the gums and supporting str  See note on additional benefits during pregnancy	ructures of the teeth	80%*	20%
Prosthodontics  Procedures for replacement of missing teeth by construand partial or complete dentures; implant surgical place implant supported prosthetics, including repair and re	cement and removal;	50%*	50%
<b>Orthodontics (deductible waived)</b> For eligible employees, spouses and dependents to age	26	50%*	50%
General Anesthesia, Additional General Anesthesia, Covered when used in conjunction with covered oral su		80%*	20%
Denture Relining Denture/Bridge/Crown/Inlay/Onlay Repair Bridge/Crown/Inlay/Onlay Recementation Occlusal Guard		80%* 80%* 80%* 80%*	20% 20% 20% 20%
	Deductibles	Max	kimums
Individual (Calendar year) Family (Calendar year)	\$n/a \$n/a	\$1,5 \$ 1	500.00 n/a

<sup>\*</sup>For Delta Dental PPO Dentists, percentages are based on the PPO Allowed Amount, which is the lesser of the Dentist's submitted fee or the PPO Maximum Plan Allowance.

\$n/a

The information in the following chart applies to services provided by Delta Dental Premier Dentists and Non-Participating Dentists only.

Benefit Summary Chart		Daid has	Daid Da
Category of Service	I	Paid by Delta Dental	Paid By Enrollee
Diagnostic (deductible waived)  Periodic exams (twice per calendar year)  Bitewing x-rays (twice per calendar year)  Full-mouth x-ray (once per 3-year period)  See note on additional benefits during pregnancy		100%*	0%
Preventive (deductible waived) Prophylaxis (cleaning) (twice per calendar year) Fluoride treatments (twice per calendar year to age 19) Sealants (to age 15) Space maintainers (to age 19) See note on additional benefits during pregnancy		100%*	0%
Basic Restorative Fillings (amalgam "silver" and composite "white")		80%*	20%
Major Restorative Single crowns, inlays, onlays		50%*	50%
<b>Oral Surgery</b> Extraction and other oral surgery procedures, incl. pre- at	nd post-operative care	80%*	20%
<b>Endodontics</b> Root canal, pulpal therapy		80%*	20%
<b>Surgical Periodontics</b> Surgical treatment of the gums and supporting structures	s of the teeth	80%*	20%
Non-Surgical Periodontics  Non-surgical treatment of the gums and supporting struc See note on additional benefits during pregnancy	tures of the teeth	80%*	20%
Prosthodontics  Procedures for replacement of missing teeth by construction and partial or complete dentures; implant surgical placement implant supported prosthetics, including repair and recent	nent and removal;	50%*	50%
<b>Orthodontics (deductible waived)</b> For eligible employees, spouses and dependents to age 26	i	50%*	50%
General Anesthesia, Additional General Anesthesia, IV Covered when used in conjunction with covered oral surgi		<b>de</b> 80%*	20%
Denture Relining Denture/Bridge/Crown/Inlay/Onlay Repair Bridge/Crown/Inlay/Onlay Recementation Occlusal Guard	•	80%* 80%* 80%* 80%*	20% 20% 20% 20%
Individual (Calendar year)	Deductibles \$ 50.00		<b>ximums</b> 500.00
Family (Calendar year) Orthodontics (Lifetime)	\$100.00 \$ 50.00	\$	n/a 000.00

\*For Delta Dental Premier Dentists and Non-Participating Dentists, percentages are based on the Premier Allowed Amount, which is the lesser of the Dentist's submitted fee or the Premier Maximum Plan Allowance. For Non-Participating Dentists, the enrollee's responsibility is the copayment plus the difference between the non-participating dentist's submitted amount and the Premier Maximum Plan Allowance.

# Copayments

The plan will pay a percentage of the applicable allowed amount (PPO allowed amount for PPO dentists or Premier allowed amount for Premier and Non-Participating dentists) for each covered service subject to certain limitations, and you are responsible for paying the balance. What you pay is called the copayment and is part of your out-of-pocket cost. You pay this even after a deductible has been met.

The amount of your copayment will depend on the type of service provided and the dentist providing the service (see section titled "Selecting Your Dentist"). Dentists are required to collect your copayment for covered services.

It is to your advantage to select PPO dentists because they have agreed to accept the PPO allowed amount as payment, which typically results in lower copayments charged to you. Please read the sections titled "Selecting Your Dentist" and "How Claims Are Paid" for more information.

#### **Deductible**

Most dental plans have a specific dollar deductible. The Benefit Summary Charts show the deductibles that apply. Deductibles apply to all benefits unless otherwise noted. Each enrolled family member must pay the individual deductible amount each calendar year to satisfy the plan deductible. You pay this directly to your dentist for completed services. The total deductible amount paid will not exceed the family deductible for all family members.

#### **Maximum Benefit**

Most dental programs have a maximum benefit. This is the maximum dollar amount a dental plan will pay toward the cost of dental care. The enrollee is personally responsible for paying costs above the maximum benefit. The Benefit Summary Charts show the maximum benefit amount that applies, depending on the participation status of the dentist providing the services. This is the maximum benefit amount that Delta Dental will pay for covered services per enrollee in a calendar year.

# Note on Additional Benefits During Pregnancy

When an Enrollee is pregnant, Delta Dental will pay for additional services to help improve the oral health of the Enrollee during the pregnancy. The additional services while the Enrollee is covered under the Contract include: one (1) additional oral exam and either one (1) additional routine cleaning, one (1) additional periodontal maintenance procedure or one (1) additional periodontal scaling and root planing per quadrant. Written confirmation of the pregnancy must be provided by the Enrollee or her dentist when the claim is submitted.]

#### **Limitations and Exclusions**

Dental plans are designed to help with part of your dental expenses and may not always cover every dental need. The typical program includes limitations and exclusions, meaning the program does not cover every aspect of dental care. This can relate to the type of procedures or the number of visits. These limitations and exclusions are carefully detailed in this booklet and you should make yourself familiar with them. Please read the **Limitations and Exclusions** section to help you understand the limitations and exclusions of this dental plan.

#### **HOW CLAIMS ARE PAID**

Payment by Delta Dental for any single procedure that is a covered service will be made upon completion of the procedure. Payment for care is applied to the calendar year deductible and maximum benefit based on the date of service. After you have satisfied your deductible requirement, Delta Dental will provide payment for covered services at the percentage indicated in the Benefit Summary Chart, up to a maximum for each enrollee in a calendar year.

# Payment for Services — Delta Dental PPO Dentist

Payment for covered services performed for you by a PPO dentist is based on the PPO maximum plan allowance. PPO dentists have agreed to accept a PPO maximum plan allowance as the full charge for covered services.

Delta Dental calculates its share of the maximum plan allowance, or the dentist's submitted fee, whichever is less, ("Delta Dental Payment") using the applicable percentage from the Benefit Summary Chart and sends it directly to the PPO dentist who has submitted the claim. Delta Dental advises you of any charges not payable by Delta Dental for which you are responsible ("Patient Payment"). These charges are generally your share of the maximum plan allowance or submitted fee (copayment), the deductible, charges where the maximum benefit has been exceeded, and/or charges for non-covered services.

# Payment for Services — Delta Dental Premier Dentist

A Delta Dental Premier dentist is a participating dentist, but is not a Delta Dental PPO dentist. Premier dentists have not agreed to accept a PPO maximum plan allowance as full payment for services, but instead have agreed to accept a Premier maximum plan allowance. Payment for covered services performed for you by a Premier dentist is calculated based on the Premier allowed amount, which is the lesser of the dentist's submitted fee or the Premier maximum plan allowance.

The portion of the Premier allowed amount payable by Delta Dental ("Delta Dental's Payment") is limited to the applicable percentage shown in the Benefit Summary Chart. Delta Dental's Payment is sent directly to the Premier dentist who submitted the claim. Delta Dental advises you of any charges not payable by Delta Dental for which you are responsible ("Enrollee's Payment"). These charges are generally your share of the Premier allowed amount, as well as any deductibles, charges where the maximum benefit has been exceeded, and/or charges for non-covered services.

#### Payment for Services — Non-Participating Dentist

Payment for services performed for you by a non-participating dentist is also calculated by Delta Dental based on the Premier allowed amount, which is the lesser of the dentist's submitted fee or the Premier maximum plan allowance. The portion of the Premier allowed amount payable by Delta Dental ("Delta Dental's Payment") is limited to the applicable percentage shown in the Benefit Summary Chart.

When dental services are received from a non-participating dentist, Delta Dental's Payment is sent directly to the primary enrollee. You are responsible for payment of the non-participating dentist's total fee. Non-participating dentists will bill you for their normal charges, which may be higher than the Premier allowed amount for the service. You may be required to pay the dentist yourself and then submit a claim to Delta Dental for reimbursement. Since the Delta Dental Payment for services you receive may be less than the non-participating dentist's actual charges, your out-of-pocket cost may be significantly higher.

# **Orthodontic Payments**

Unless otherwise specified in the contract, Delta Dental will pay half of its orthodontic payment up front, at the time of banding. (Delta Dental's orthodontic payment is calculated in the same manner as the "Delta Dental Payment" in the above examples.) The remaining half will be paid one year later. If the treatment time is 12 months or less, Delta Dental's orthodontic payment will be paid as a lump sum at the beginning of the orthodontic treatment, unless the group has requested monthly or quarterly payment arrangements.

#### How to Submit a Claim

Delta Dental does not require any special claim forms. Most dental offices have standard claim forms available. Participating dentists will fill out and submit your claims paperwork for you. Some non-participating dentists may also provide this service upon your request. If you receive services from a non-participating dentist who does not provide this service, you can submit your own claim directly to Delta Dental. For your convenience, you can print a claim form from our web site: www.deltadentalins.com.

Your dental office should be able to assist you in filling out the claim form. Fill out the claim form completely and mail it to:

Delta Dental P.O. Box 2105 Mechanicsburg, PA 17055-6999

# **Payment Guidelines**

Delta Dental does not pay participating dentists any incentive as an inducement to deny, reduce, limit or delay any appropriate service.

If you or your dentist files a claim for services more than twelve (12) months after the date you received the services, payment may be denied. If the services were received from a non-participating dentist, you are still responsible for the full cost. If the payment is denied because your participating dentist failed to submit the claim on time, you may not be responsible for that payment. However, if you did not tell your participating dentist that you were an enrollee of the plan at the time you received the service, you may be responsible for the cost of that service.

We explain to all participating dentists how we determine or deny payment for services. We describe in detail the dental procedures covered as benefits, the conditions under which coverage is provided and the program's limitations and exclusions. If any claims are not covered, or if limitations or exclusions apply to services you have received, you may be responsible for the full payment.

If you have any questions about any dental charges, processing policies and/or how your claim is paid, contact Delta Dental.

# **Optional Treatment and Non-Covered Services**

You must pay for any non-covered or optional dental benefits that you choose to have done. Refer to the **Limitations and Exclusions** section for information about excluded services and limitations.

Often there are several approaches or different methods that a dentist may use to treat dental needs. This program is designed to cover dental treatment using standards of care consistent with the delivery of quality, affordable dental treatment to the enrollee. If you request a treatment that is more costly than standard practice, you must pay for the charges in excess of the covered dental benefit.

**Example:** If a metal filling would fix the tooth and you choose to have the tooth crowned, you are responsible for paying the difference between the cost of the crown and the cost of the filling. You must pay this money directly to your dentist.

#### **Pre-Treatment Estimates**

If you and your dentist are unsure of your benefits for a specific course of treatment, or if treatment costs are expected to exceed \$300, Delta Dental recommends that you ask for a pre-treatment estimate. You should ask your dentist to submit the claim form in advance of performing the proposed services. Pre-treatment estimate requests are not required but may be submitted for more complicated and expensive procedures such as crowns, wisdom tooth extractions, bridges, dentures, or periodontal surgery. You'll receive an estimate of your share of the cost and how much Delta Dental will pay before treatment begins. Delta Dental will act promptly in returning a pre-treatment estimate to you and the attending dentist with non-binding verification of your current availability of benefits and applicable maximums. The pre-treatment estimate is non-binding as the availability of benefits may change subsequent to the date of the estimate due to a change in eligibility status, exhaustion of applicable maximum benefit or application of frequency of procedure limitations.

#### Other Health Insurance

Be sure to advise your dentist of all programs under which you have dental coverage and have him or her complete the dual coverage portion of the claim form, so that you will receive all benefits to which you are entitled. When you have coverage under more than one benefit program, the primary and secondary carriers coordinate the two programs, so that the primary carrier pays its portion first and then the secondary carrier pays its portion, not to exceed the dentist's fees for the covered services.

The following rules will be followed to establish the order of determining the liability of this or any other programs:

- 1. The program covering the enrollee as an Employee will determine its benefits before the program covering the enrollee as a dependent.
- 2. The program covering the enrollee as a dependent of an Employee whose birthday falls earlier in the calendar year will determine it benefits before the program covering the enrollee as a dependent of an Employee whose birthday falls later in the calendar year. If both Employees have the same birthday, the program covering the Employee for the longest period will be primary over the program covering the Employee for the shorter period.
- 3. The program covering the enrollee having custody of the dependent will determine its benefits first; then the program of the spouse of the parent with custody of the dependent; and finally, the program of the parent not having custody of the dependent. However, if the specific terms of a court order state that one of the parents is responsible for the health care expenses of the dependent, the benefits of that program are considered first. The prior sentence will not apply with respect to any period during which any benefits are actually paid or provided before a program has actual knowledge of the court order.
- 4. The program covering the enrollee as an Employee or as a dependent of an Employee will determine its benefits before one that covers the enrollee as a laid-off or retired Employee or as the dependent of such person. If the other plan does not have a rule concerning laid-off or retired Employee, and as a result each plan determines its benefits after the other, then this paragraph will not apply.
- 5. If the other program does not have a rule establishing the same order of determining liability for benefits or is one which is "excess" or always "secondary," Delta Dental will determine its benefits first. If such determination indicates that Delta Dental should not have been the first program to determine its benefits, Delta Dental will be considered as not the first to determine its benefits.
- 6. In situations not described in items 1 through 5, the program under which the enrollee has been enrolled for the longest period of time will determine its benefits first.

When Delta Dental is the first to determine its benefits, benefits will be paid without regard to coverage under any other program. When Delta Dental is not the first to determine its benefits, and there are remaining expenses of the type allowable under this program, Delta Dental will pay only the amount by which its benefits under this plan exceed the amount of benefits payable under the other program or the amount of such remaining expenses, whichever is less.

#### **ELIGIBILITY AND ENROLLMENT**

# **Eligibility Requirement**

You will become eligible to receive benefits on the date stated in the contract after completing any eligibility periods required by the group. Under this dental plan, the eligibility requirement for new hires are eligible 1st of the month if hired the 1st thru 4th of a month, and if hired after the 4th of a month new hires are eligible the 1st of the month following the date of hire. You may enroll for individual and family coverage.

If your dependents are covered, they will be eligible when you are or as soon as they become dependents. \*Dependents are your:

- Spouse.
- Married or unmarried children and/or dependent grandchildren until the end of the month of their 26th birthday. Such children include: (a) your biological child, (b) your legally adopted child (including a child living with the adopting parents and/or grandparents during the period of probation), (c) a child for whom you have legal guardianship or temporary guardianship of more than 12 months duration and for a shorter period if the guardianship is of a dependent minor and granted by testamentary, (d) a stepchild, or child or grandchild who is the subject of a Court Order of support directed to you, without regard to the amount of support contributed by you, the amount of time the child spends in your home, or the custodial arrangement for the child. Documentation of the above must be furnished upon request by Delta Dental.
- Married or unmarried children and/or dependent grandchildren of any age who were covered prior to the disqualifying age as set forth in the above paragraphs and who are incapable of self-support by reason of mental or physical incapacity that occurred prior to the disqualifying age as set forth in the above paragraphs. The dependent child must also be chiefly dependent on you for support and maintenance, but is not required to reside with a parent or legal guardian who is a primary enrollee. Eligibility of these dependent children and/or grandchildren will not be terminated while the contract remains in force and the dependent child and/or grandchild remains in such condition. Proof of physical or mental disability must be furnished as required by Delta Dental.
- Newborn children and/or dependent grandchildren of any primary enrollee for 31 days from: (a) the moment of birth, (b) the date of placement for adoption or upon placement in the foster home, or (c) the date of appointment for a minor for whom guardianship has been granted by court or testamentary appointment. Proof of birth or adoption or foster home placement must be furnished upon request by Delta Dental. In order for the coverage to continue beyond the 31-day period, you must notify the Plan administrator of the birth, adoption, placement in the foster home, or appointment of guardianship.

<sup>\*</sup>Domestic Partner coverage will be grandfathered through June 30, 2015. Domestic Partner coverage will not be available for new enrollees.

#### **Changes in Eligibility Status**

Changes in eligibility status (i.e. marriage, divorce, birth, etc.) must be reported to the Plan Administrator within 31 days following the event causing the change. If you do not change coverage when first eligible, you may change later during a subsequent open enrollment period. Changes become effective on the exact day of notification of the change.

# Loss of Eligibility

Your coverage and coverage of your dependents ends on the last day of the month in which termination of employment occurs or immediately when this program ends.

# **Extension of Benefits**

- In the event that your coverage is terminated, Delta Dental will extend benefits for at least 90 days beyond the date on which your coverage terminates or until the services are complete if the treatment: (1) begins before the date coverage terminates; and (2) requires two or more visits on separate days to a dentist's office.
- In the case of orthodontic procedures, notwithstanding any other limitation on orthodontic benefits, Delta Dental will extend benefits until half of the orthodontic treatment is complete if the orthodontist has received the first 50% of the Delta Dental benefit; or for 90 days or until the end of the quarter in progress, whichever is longer, if the orthodontist has agreed to or is receiving quarterly payments when coverage terminates.

#### **COMPLAINTS, GRIEVANCES AND APPEALS**

Our commitment to you is to ensure quality throughout the entire treatment process: from the courtesy extended to you by our customer service representatives to the dental services provided by our participating dentists. If you have questions about any services received, we recommend that you first discuss the matter with your dentist. However, if you continue to have concerns, please call Delta Dental's Customer Service Center.

Delta Dental attempts to process all claims within 30 days. If a claim will be delayed more than 30 days, Delta Dental will notify the enrollee in writing within 30 days stating the reason for delay.

Questions or complaints regarding eligibility, the denial of dental services or claims, the policies, procedures, or operations of Delta Dental, or the quality of dental services performed by the dentist may be directed in writing to Delta Dental or by calling Delta Dental at (717) 766-8500 or toll-free at (800) 932-0783. You can also e-mail questions by accessing the "Contact Us" section of Delta Dental's web site at www.deltadentalins.com.

A grievance is a written expression of dissatisfaction with the provision of services or claims practices of Delta Dental. When you write, please include the name of the enrollee, the primary enrollee's name and enrollee ID, and your telephone number on all correspondence. You should also include a copy of the claim form, Benefits Statement, Invoice or other relevant information.

#### **Appeals**

Any dissatisfaction with adjustments made or denials of payment should be brought to Delta Dental's attention, and if unresolved to your satisfaction, to the Plan Administrator. The Plan Administrator will advise you of your rights of appeal or other recourse.

Appeals on claims denied must be submitted in writing. For an explanation as to your rights of appeal, please refer to the Claims Denial Review Procedure that is furnished automatically without charge as a separate document that accompanies this booklet.

Send your grievance, appeal, or claims review request to Delta Dental at the address shown below:

# Delta Dental One Delta Drive Mechanicsburg, PA 17055

#### GENERAL PROGRAM INFORMATION

#### **Proof of Claim**

Before approving a claim, Delta Dental will be entitled to receive, to such extent as may be lawful, from any attending or examining dentist, or from hospitals in which a dentist's care is provided, such information and records relating to attendance to or examination of, or treatment provided to, an enrollee as may be required to administer the claim, or that an enrollee be examined by a dental consultant retained by Delta Dental, in or near the community or residence. Delta Dental will in every case hold such information and records confidential.

#### **Physical Access**

Delta Dental has made efforts to ensure that our offices and the offices and facilities of participating dentists are accessible to the disabled. If you are not able to locate an accessible dentist, please call our Customer Service Center and a representative will help you find an alternate dentist.

# Access for the Hearing Impaired

The hearing impaired may contact the Customer Service Center through our toll-free TTY/TDD number at (888) 373-3582.

#### **Privacy**

Delta Dental values its relationship with you. Protecting your personal information is of great importance to us. Delta Dental will obtain from the enrollee only nonpublic information that relates to Delta Dental's administration of the dental benefits we provide. Information may include, but not be limited to name, address, social security number, enrollee ID, and date of birth. We do not disclose any nonpublic personal information about you to any affiliated or nonaffiliated third parties except as is necessary in order to provide our service to you or as we are required or permitted by law. Delta Dental maintains physical, electronic, and procedural security measures to safeguard your nonpublic personal information in our possession.

# **Web Site Security**

Delta Dental employs security measures to control access to the eligibility and dental benefit information under our control. Delta Dental uses industry standards, such as firewalls and Secure Socket Layers, to safeguard the confidentiality of personal enrollee information.

There are areas of our web site that require a specific user ID and password for web site access. In order to receive a user ID and password, Delta Dental requires enrollees to contractually agree to not provide information they may access to other individuals. The user identification and password required for site access is internally validated to ensure this information cannot be viewed without proper authority and security authentication.

#### **ENROLLEE RIGHTS AND RESPONSIBILITIES**

We believe that you, as a Delta Dental enrollee, have the right to expect quality, affordable care that protects not only your dental health, but also your privacy and ability to make informed choices. We also believe that you have certain responsibilities to help protect these rights.

# The Right to Choose

The Delta Dental system maintains some of the largest dentist networks in the industry — each with a full range of specialists — to give you the widest possible choice of dentists. Dentists are never penalized for referring you to a specialist. You can visit any dentist at any time, without prior notification or authorization from Delta Dental.

# The Right to Quality Assurance

While we support the right of enrollees to choose their dentist, we recognize our responsibility to provide some assurances of quality care.

Therefore, each dentist who has contracted with Delta Dental agrees to provide care that meets the standards of the dental profession. Dentist contracts allow Delta Dental to audit dental offices in person — at random and for cause — to help ensure that these standards are met. If you should ever receive substandard care from a Delta Dental dentist, Delta Dental will fully investigate the matter and can arrange for you to be reimbursed and/or retreated as needed.

# The Right to Affordability

Delta Dental contracts with dentists to provide fair and reasonable compensation. Those contracts also prohibit dentists from billing you for excess charges, "add-on" procedures that should already be included, or for any amount that is Delta Dental's responsibility.

Delta Dental benefit plans are designed to promote preventive care, avoiding dental disease before more costly treatment becomes necessary.

# The Right to Full Disclosure

You have the right to clear and complete information about your dental benefits, including treatment that is subject to limitations or not covered. You are entitled to know what your share of costs will be before you receive treatment ("pre-treatment estimate"), and how your dentist is compensated by Delta Dental. Delta Dental provides materials to explain these features to you.

Delta Dental dentists are not subject to policies sometimes called "gag clauses." You are entitled to hear about all treatment options your dentist may recommend, whether covered or not, and to obtain a second opinion if you choose.

# The Right to Fair Review and Appeal

Delta Dental supports your right, as well as your dentist's, to a fair and prompt review of any of Delta Dental's coverage decisions. We maintain effective complaint resolution systems in the event of disagreement over coverage or concern about the quality of care.

# The Responsibility to Protect These Rights

Protection of the rights described above is possible only with your cooperation. In order to ensure the continued enjoyment of these rights, you share:

- The responsibility to participate in your own dental health practicing personal dental hygiene and receiving regular professional care. You should avoid substances and behaviors that could jeopardize your oral health, and should cooperate with your dentist on his or her recommended treatment plans.
- The responsibility to become familiar with your coverage. This includes meeting any financial obligation incurred as a result of treatment (including the appropriate copayments or deductibles required by the program). It means cooperation with Delta Dental policies designed to protect against health care fraud schemes by fellow enrollees or dentists. It also means taking advantage of the information available on dental health and your dental program so that you can become a more informed consumer.

#### LIMITATIONS AND EXCLUSIONS

#### **Excluded Benefits**

The plan covers a wide variety of dental care expenses, but there are some services for which we do not provide benefits. It is important for you to know what these services are before you visit your dentist.

The plan does not provide benefits for:

- 1. Treatment or materials that are benefits to an enrollee under Medicare or Medicaid unless this exclusion is prohibited by law.
- 2. Treatment or materials to correct congenital or developmental malformations (including treatment of enamel hypoplasia) except for newborn children eligible at birth, so long as such eligible children continue to be enrolled. When services are not excluded under this provision, congenital defects or anomalies specifically includes individuals born with cleft lip or cleft palate, and other limitations and exclusions of this section shall specifically apply.
- 3. Treatment that increases the vertical dimension of an occlusion, replaces tooth structure lost by attrition or erosion, or otherwise unless it is part of a treatment dentally necessary due to accident or injury.
- 4. Treatment or materials primarily for cosmetic purposes including but not limited to treatment of fluorosis (a type of discoloration of the teeth) and porcelain or other veneers not for restorative purposes, except as part of a treatment dentally necessary due to accident or injury. If services are not excluded as to particular teeth under this provision, cosmetic treatment of teeth adjacent or near the affected teeth are excluded.
- 5. Treatment or materials for which the enrollee would have no legal obligation to pay.
- 6. Services provided or materials furnished prior to the effective eligibility date of an enrollee under this plan, unless the treatment was a year in duration and completed after the enrollee became eligible if no other limitations shall apply.
- 7. Periodontal splinting, equilibration, gnathological recordings and associated treatment and extra-oral grafts.
- 8. Preventive plaque control programs, including oral hygiene instruction programs.
- 9. Myofunctional therapy, unless covered by the exception in Item 2, above.
- 10. Temporomandibular joint dysfunction, unless covered by the exception in Item 2, above.
- 11. Prescription drugs including topically applied medication for treatment of periodontal disease, pre-medication, analgesias, separate charges for local anesthetics, general anesthesia except as a covered benefit in conjunction with a covered oral surgery procedure.
- 12. Experimental procedures that have not been accepted by the American Dental Association.
- 13. Services provided or material furnished after the termination date of coverage for which premium has been paid, as applicable to individual enrollees, except this shall not apply to services commenced while the plan was in effect or the enrollee was eligible.
- 14. Charges for hospitalization or any other surgical treatment facility, including hospital visits.

- 15. Dental practice administrative services including but not limited to, preparation of claims, any non-treatment phase of dentistry such as provision of an antiseptic environment, sterilization of equipment or infection control, or any ancillary materials used during the routine course of providing treatment such as cotton swabs, gauze, bibs, masks, or relaxation techniques such as music.
- 16. Replacement of existing restorations for any purpose other than restoring active carious lesions or demonstrable breakdown of the restoration.
- 17. Payment of any claim, bill or other demand or request for payment for health care services that the appropriate regulatory board determines were provided as a result of a prohibited referral.
- 18. Any tax imposed (or incurred) by a government, state or other entity, in connection with any fees charged for benefits provided under the Contract, will be the responsibility of the Enrollee and not a covered benefit.

#### Limitations

Benefits to enrollees are limited as follows:

Limitation on Optional Treatment Plan. In all cases in which there are optional plans of treatment carrying different treatment costs, payment will be made only for the applicable percentage of the least costly course of treatment, so long as such treatment will restore the oral condition in a professionally accepted manner, with the balance of the treatment cost remaining the responsibility of the enrollee. Such optional treatment includes, but is not limited to, specialized techniques involving gold, precision partial attachments, overlays, implants, bridge attachments, precision dentures, personalization or characterization such as jewels or lettering, shoulders on crowns or other means of unbundling procedures into individual components not customarily performed alone in generally accepted dental practice.

**Limitation on Major Restorative Benefits.** If a tooth can be restored with amalgam, synthetic porcelain or plastic, but the enrollee and the dentist select another type of restoration, the obligation of Delta Dental shall be only to pay the applicable percentage of the fee appropriate to the least costly restorative procedure. The balance of the treatment shall be considered a dental treatment excluded from coverage under this plan.

Replacement of crowns, jackets, inlays and onlays shall be provided no more often than once in
any five-year period and then only in the event that the existing crown, jacket, inlay or onlay is
not satisfactory and cannot be made satisfactory. The five-year period shall be measured from
the date on which the restoration was last supplied, whether paid for under the provisions of this
plan, under any prior dental care contract, or by the enrollee.

**Limitation on Prosthodontic Benefits.** Replacement of an existing denture will be made only if it is unsatisfactory and cannot be made satisfactory. Services, including denture repair and relining, which are necessary to make such appliances fit will be provided as outlined in the section "Covered Benefits." Prosthodontic appliances and abutment crowns will be replaced only after five years has elapsed following any prior provision of such appliances and abutment crowns under any plan procedure.

Implants provided under any Delta Dental plan will be replaced only after five years have passed. Replacement of an implant supported prosthesis not provided under a Delta Dental program will be covered if it is unsatisfactory and cannot be made satisfactory. Implant removal is limited to once for each tooth during the Enrollee's lifetime.

**Limitation on Orthodontic Benefits**. Orthodontic benefits are limited to devices and procedures for the correction of malposed teeth of employees, spouses and dependents up to age 26, through the completion of the procedures; or to the date coverage terminates, which ever occurs first. Upon termination of coverage, Delta will extend benefits until half of the orthodontic treatment is complete if the orthodontist has received the first 50% of the Delta benefit; or for 90 days or until the end of the quarter in progress, whichever is longer, if the orthodontist has agreed to or is receiving quarterly payments when coverage terminates. Delta Dental will not make any payment for repair or replacement of orthodontic appliances.

**Limitation on Periodontal Surgery.** Benefits for periodontal surgery in the same quadrant are limited to once in any five-year period. The five-year period shall be measured from the date on which the last periodontal surgery was performed in that quadrant, whether paid for under the provisions of this plan, under any prior dental contract, or by the enrollee.

**Limitation on Sealants**. Treatment with sealants as a covered Service is limited to applications to eight posterior teeth. Applications to deciduous teeth or teeth with caries are not covered Services. Sealants will be replaced only after three (3) years have elapsed following any prior provision of such materials.

**Limitation on Occlusal Restorations**. Single-surface occlusal restorations of a tooth to which a sealant has been applied within twelve months, and two or three surface restorations within six months, which include occlusal surfaces on which sealants have been placed are not covered Services. If a single-surface occlusal restoration is performed on a tooth from twelve to thirty-six months after a sealant has been applied to that tooth, the obligation of Delta Dental shall be only to pay the fee appropriate to the restoration in excess of the fee paid for the application of the sealant.

## **DEFINITION OF TERMS**

The following are definitions of words that have special or technical meanings under the plan.

**Attending Dentist Statement:** The written report of a series of procedures recommended for the treatment of a specific dental disease, defect or injury, prepared for an enrollee by a dentist as a result of an examination made by such dentist.

**Benefits Statement:** The statement you receive after a claim is processed, detailing how your claim payment was calculated including the procedures and fees submitted and the amount for which you are responsible.

Calendar Year: The time period beginning on January 1st and ending on December 31st.

**Claim Form:** A written or electronically submitted document to request payment for completed dental treatment or to request a pre-treatment estimate for proposed dental treatment. The claim form is also sometimes called an Attending Dentist's Statement.

**Company:** The organization or group contracting to obtain benefits.

**Contract:** The written agreement between Delta Dental and Frederick County Public Schools to provide dental benefits. The contract, together with this Evidence of Coverage, forms the terms and conditions of benefits available to you under the dental plan.

**Contract Year:** The 12-month period beginning on the effective date and each yearly period thereafter.

**Copayment:** Your share of the cost of a covered service, usually expressed as a percentage of the applicable allowed amount.

**Deductible:** The dollar amount enrollees must pay toward completed treatment before Delta Dental's payment is applied to those services in a given period.

**Delta Dental PPO plus Premier:** A dental care program under which all fees paid by Delta Dental for covered services provided by a PPO dentist shall be based on the PPO allowed amount, subject to any applicable copayments, deductibles and maximums. All fees paid by Delta Dental for services provided by a Premier dentist who is not a PPO dentist or by a Non-Participating dentist shall be based on the Premier allowed amount.

**Delta Dental PPO ("PPO") Dentist:** A participating dentist who is a member of the Delta Dental PPO dentist network.

**Delta Dental Premier ("Premier") Dentist:** A participating dentist who is a member of the Delta Dental Premier dentist network.

**Delta Dental PPO ("PPO") Maximum Plan Allowance:** The maximum amount payable by Delta Dental for a covered dental service in a PPO program. Delta Dental establishes the maximum plan allowance for each procedure through a review of proprietary filed fee data and actual submitted claims. Maximum plan allowances are typically set annually to reflect charges based on actual submitted claims from dentists in the same geographical area with similar professional standing. The enrollee's financial obligation beyond the maximum plan allowance is determined by any maximums, deductible and co-payment amounts.

**Delta Dental Premier ("Premier") Maximum Plan Allowance:** The maximum amount payable by Delta Dental for a covered dental service in a Premier program. Delta Dental establishes the maximum plan allowance for each procedure through a review of proprietary filed fee data and actual submitted claims. Maximum plan allowances are typically set annually to reflect charges based on actual submitted claims from dentists in the same geographical area with similar professional standing. The enrollee's financial obligation beyond the maximum plan allowance is determined by any maximums, deductible and copayment amounts.

**Dependent**: Eligible family members as defined in the Eligibility and Enrollment section of this Evidence of Coverage.

**Effective Date:** The date the dental program begins. This date is given on the front cover of this Evidence of Coverage.

**Employee:** An Employee of the Company who meets the eligibility requirements, accepted by Delta Dental, for enrollment under the contract, and who is so specified for enrollment.

**Enrollee:** Collectively, the primary enrollee and all enrolled dependents.

**Exclusions:** Services that are not covered under this dental plan.

**Family**: The primary enrollee and all enrolled dependents of the primary enrollee.

**Limitations:** The number of services allowed, frequency of services allowed, and the most affordable dentally appropriate service.

**Maximum Benefit:** The total maximum dollar amount Delta Dental will pay toward the cost of covered dental care incurred by an individual enrollee in a given period.

**Network:** A collective expression for all participating dentists who have contracted with Delta Dental to offer services to enrollees and who have agreed to abide by certain administrative guidelines.

**Non-Participating Dentist:** A dentist who has not contracted with Delta Dental and who is not contractually bound to abide by Delta Dental's administrative guidelines.

**Out-of-Pocket Costs:** The portion of dental fees that you pay. Out-of-pocket costs include your deductible, copayment, any amount exceeding the maximum benefit amount, and services not covered by the dental plan.

**Participating Dentist:** A dentist who contracts with Delta Dental and agrees to abide by certain administrative guidelines.

**PPO Allowed Amount:** For covered services, the PPO allowed amount under this plan is the lesser of the dentist's submitted fee or the PPO maximum plan allowance. For non-covered services, the PPO allowed amount is zero.

**Premier Allowed Amount:** For covered services, the Premier allowed amount under this plan is the lesser of the dentist's submitted fee or the Premier maximum plan allowance. For non-covered services, the Premier allowed amount is zero.

**Pre-Treatment Estimate:** A pre-treatment estimate gives a non-binding estimate of how much of a proposed treatment plan will be covered under an enrollee's dental program and what the enrollee's out-of-pocket cost will be.

**Primary Enrollee:** An Employee who is enrolled in this dental plan.

**Services:** Treatment performed by a dentist or under his/her supervision and direction and when necessary, customary and reasonable, as determined by Delta Dental, using standards of generally accepted dental practice.

**Single Procedure:** A dental procedure to which a separate procedure number is assigned by Delta Dental.

**Submitted Amount:** The amount the dental office actually submits on the claim form. This is the fee normally charged by the dentist for services provided to all enrollees, regardless of insurance coverage.

**Treatment:** A caring for or dealing with an oral condition.

#### **DELTA DENTAL OF PENNSYLVANIA'S INTERNAL GRIEVANCE PROCEDURE**

(1) Denial of payment based upon lack of coverage of benefit under the Contract or Enrollee's eligibility status i.e. coverage decisions made pursuant to Title 15, Subtitle 10D of the Maryland Insurance Article, that are **not** considered Adverse Decisions under Title 15, Subtitle 10A of the Maryland Insurance Article.

If a post-service claim¹ is denied in whole or in part, Delta Dental shall notify the Enrollee, the Enrollee's Representative, and the attending dentist of the denial in writing within thirty (30) days after the claim is filed, unless special circumstances require an extension of time, not exceeding, fifteen (15) days for processing. If there is an extension, the Enrollee, the Enrollee's Representative, and the attending dentist shall be notified of the extension and the reason for the extension within the original thirty (30) day period. If an extension is necessary because either the Enrollee, the Enrollee's Representative, or the attending dentist did not submit the information necessary to decide the claim, the notice of extension shall specifically describe the required information. The Enrollee, the Enrollee's Representative, or the attending dentist shall be afforded at least forty-five (45) days from receipt of the notice within which to provide the specific information. The extension period (fifteen (15) days) – within which a decision must be made by Delta Dental – will begin to run from the date on which the Enrollee's response is received by Delta Dental (without regard to whether all of the requested information is provided) or, if earlier, the due date established by Delta Dental for furnishing the requested information (at least forty-five (45) days).

The notice of denial shall explain the specific reason or reasons why the claim was denied in whole or in part, including a specific reference to the pertinent Contract provisions on which the denial is based, a description of any additional material or information necessary for the Enrollee to perfect the claim and an explanation as to why such information is necessary. The notice of denial shall also contain an explanation of Delta Dental's claim review and appeal process and the time limits applicable to such process, including a statement of the Enrollee's right to bring a civil action under ERISA upon completion of Delta Dental's second level of review. The notice shall refer to any internal rule, guideline, and protocol that were relied upon (and that a copy will be provided free of charge upon request). The notice shall also include the following statement:

ATTN. FULLY INSURED MARYLAND ENROLLEES: THERE IS HELP AVAILABLE TO YOU IF YOU WISH TO DISPUTE THE DECISION OF THE PLAN ABOUT PAYMENT FOR HEALTH CARE SERVICES. You, your Representative, or your Health Care Provider may contact the Health Advocacy Unit of Maryland's Consumer Protection Division at: Office of the Attorney General, 200 Saint Paul Place, 16th Floor, Baltimore, Maryland 21202. The phone number is 877-261-8807 (toll free) or 410-528-1840 and TTY is 1-800-576-6372. The fax number is 410-576-6571 and the email address is consumer@oag.state.md.us. The Health Advocacy Unit can help you, your Representative or your Health Care Provider prepare a Grievance to file under the carrier's internal Grievance procedure. That unit can also attempt to mediate a resolution to your dispute and file a Complaint with the Commissioner. The Health Advocacy Unit is not available to represent or accompany you during any proceeding of the internal Grievance process. Additionally, you, your Representative, or your Health Care Provider may file a Complaint with the Maryland Insurance Administration at: Attn: Consumer Complaint Investigation, Life and Health/Appeals and Grievance, 200 St. Paul Place, Suite 2700, Baltimore, Maryland 21202, Phone: 1-800-492-6116 or 410-468-2000, TTY: 1-800-735-2258, Fax: 410-468-2270 or 410-468-2260. The Complaint may be filed without having to first file a Grievance with Delta Dental, if: (1) Delta Dental has waived the requirement that its internal Grievance process be exhausted; (2) Delta Dental failed to comply with any of the requirements of the internal Grievance process; or (3) You, your Representative or your Health Care Provider can show a compelling reason to file a Complaint, including that a delay in receiving the Health Care Service could result in loss of life, serious impairment to a bodily function, or serious dysfunction of a bodily organ or part, or the Enrollee remaining seriously mentally ill with symptoms that cause the Enrollee to be in danger to self or others. INFORMATION DESCRIBED IN THIS NOTICE MAY ALSO BE FOUND IN THE GROUP CONTRACT.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> Delta Dental does not condition receipt of a benefit, in whole or in part, upon approval of the benefit in advance of obtaining dental care. Additionally, Delta Dental does not conduct concurrent review relating to continued or extended health care services, or additional services for an insured undergoing a course of continued treatment.

If the Enrollee, the Enrollee's Representative, or the attending dentist wants the denial of benefits reviewed, the Enrollee, the Enrollee's Representative, or the attending dentist must write to Delta Dental within one hundred eighty (180) days of the date on the denial letter. In the letter, the Enrollee, the Enrollee's Representative, or attending dentist should state why the claim should not have been denied. Also any other documents, data, information or comments which are thought to have bearing on the claim including the denial notice, should accompany the request for review. The Enrollee, the Enrollee's Representative, or the attending dentist is entitled to receive upon request and free of charge reasonable access to and copies of all documents, records, and other information relevant to the denied claim. The review will take into account all comments, documents, records, or other information, regardless of whether such information was submitted or considered in the initial benefit determination.

The review shall be conducted on behalf of Delta Dental by a person who is neither the individual who made the claim denial that is the subject of the review, nor the subordinate of such individual. If the review is of a claim denial based in whole or in part on a clinical judgment in applying the terms of the Contract, Delta Dental shall consult with a dentist who has appropriate training and experience in the pertinent field of dentistry and who is neither the Delta Dental dental consultant who made the claim denial nor the subordinate of such consultant. The identity of the Delta Dental dental consultant whose advice was obtained in connection with the denial of the claim whether or not the advice was relied upon in making the benefit determination is also available to the Enrollee, the Enrollee's Representative, or the attending dentist on request. In making the review, Delta Dental will not afford deference to the initial adverse benefit determination.

If after review, Delta Dental continues to deny the claim, Delta Dental shall notify the Enrollee, the Enrollee's Representative, or the attending dentist in writing of the decision on the request for review within thirty (30) days of the date the request is received. Delta Dental shall send to the Enrollee, the Enrollee's Representative, or attending dentist a notice, which contains the specific reason or reasons for the adverse determination and reference to the specific Contract provisions on which the benefit determination is based. The notice shall state that the Enrollee, the Enrollee's Representative, or attending dentist is entitled to receive, upon request and free of charge, reasonable access to, and copies of all documents, records and other information relevant to the Enrollee's claim for benefits. The notice shall refer to any internal rule, guideline and protocol that were relied upon (and that a copy will be provided free of charge upon request). The notice shall state that if the claim denial is based on dental necessity, experimental treatment or a clinical judgment in applying the terms of the contract, an explanation is available free of charge upon request by either the Enrollee, the Enrollee's Representative, or the attending dentist. The notice shall also state that the Enrollee has a right to bring an action under ERISA upon completion of Delta Dental's second level of review, and shall state: "You and your plan may have other voluntary dispute resolution options, such as mediation. One way to find out what may be available is to contact your local U.S. Department of Labor Office and your State insurance agency."

If in the opinion of the Enrollee, the Enrollee's Representative, or attending dentist, the matter warrants further consideration, the Enrollee, the Enrollee's Representative, or the attending dentist should advise Delta Dental in writing as soon as possible. The matter shall then be immediately referred to Delta Dental's Dental Affairs Committee. This stage can include a clinical examination, if not done previously, and a hearing before Delta Dental's Dental Affairs Committee if requested by the Enrollee, the Enrollee's Representative, or the attending dentist. The Dental Affairs Committee will render a decision within thirty (30) days of the request for further consideration, or within sixty (60) working days of the initial request for review described above, whichever is sooner. The notice of decision will state the specific factual bases for the decision. It will also include: the Maryland Insurance Commissioner's address, telephone number, and facsimile number; a statement that the Enrollee, the Enrollee's Representative, or his or her dentist, has a right to file a Complaint with the Maryland Insurance Commissioner within four (4) months after receipt of Delta Dental's appeal decision; a statement that the Health Advocacy Unit is available to assist the Enrollee, the Enrollee's Representative, or the attending dentist in filing a Complaint with the Commissioner; and the address, telephone number, facsimile number and email address of the Health Advocacy Unit. The decision of the Dental Affairs Committee shall be final insofar as Delta Dental is concerned. Recourse thereafter would be to the Maryland Insurance Commissioner, or to the courts with an ERISA or other civil action.

(2) Denial of a covered benefit where the service is not dentally necessary, appropriate or efficient, i.e. claim benefit determinations that are considered Adverse Decisions - under Title 15, Subtitle 10A of the Maryland Insurance Article.

#### Definitions

- A. <u>Adverse Decision</u> shall mean a utilization review determination by a Private Review Agent, a carrier, or a Health Care Provider acting on behalf of a carrier that: (1) a proposed or delivered Health Care Service covered under the Enrollee's contract is or was not medically necessary, appropriate, or efficient; and (2) may result in non-coverage of Health Care Service. An Adverse Decision does not include a decision concerning an Enrollee's status.
- B. <u>Complaint</u> shall mean a protest filed with the Commissioner involving an Adverse Decision or Grievance Decision concerning an Enrollee.
- C. <u>Enrollee</u> shall mean a person entitled to health care benefits under a policy, plan, or certificate issued or delivered in Maryland by Delta Dental. Unless preempted by federal law, Enrollee includes a Medicare recipient. Enrollee does not include a Medicaid recipient.
- D. <u>Enrollee's Representative</u> shall mean a person who has been authorized by the Enrollee to file a Grievance on behalf of the Enrollee.
- E. Filing Date shall mean the earlier of five (5) days after the date of mailing or the date of receipt.
- F. <u>Grievance</u> shall mean a protest filed by an Enrollee, an Enrollee's Representative, or a Health Care Provider on behalf of an Enrollee with Delta Dental through Delta Dental's internal Grievance process regarding an Adverse Decision concerning the Enrollee.
- G. <u>Grievance Decision</u> shall mean a final determination by Delta Dental that arises from a Grievance filed with Delta Dental under its internal Grievance process regarding an Adverse Decision concerning an Enrollee.
- H. <u>Health Advocacy Unit</u> shall mean the Health Education and Advocacy Unit in the Division of Consumer Protection of the Office of Attorney General established under Commercial Law Article, Title 13, Subtitle 4A, Annotated Code of Maryland.
- I. <u>Health Care Provider</u> shall mean: (1) an individual who is licensed under the Health Occupations Article to provide Health Care Services in the ordinary course of business or practice of a profession and is a treating provider of the Enrollee; or (2) a hospital, as defined in section 19301 of the Health-General Article.
- J. <u>Health Care Service</u> shall mean a health or medical care procedure or service rendered by a Health Care Provider including: (1) testing, diagnosis, or treatment of a human disease or dysfunction; (2) dispensing drugs, medical devices, medical appliances, or medical goods for the treatment of a human disease or dysfunction; and (3) any other care, service, or treatment of disease or injury, the correction of defects, or the maintenance of the physical and mental well-being of an individual.
- K. Private Review Agent shall mean: (1) a non-hospital affiliated person or entity performing utilization review that is either affiliated with, under contract with, or acting on behalf of a Maryland business entity or a third party that provides or administers hospital benefits to citizens of Maryland including a health maintenance organization, a health insurer, nonprofit health service plan, health insurance service organization, or preferred provider organization authorized to offer health insurance policies or contracts in Maryland; or (2) any person or entity including a hospital-affiliated person performing utilization review for the purpose of making claims or payment decisions on behalf of the employer's or labor union's health insurance plan under an employee assistance program for employees other than the employees employed by the hospital; or employed by a business wholly owned by the hospital.

#### II. Standard Claims Procedure

A. <u>Processing of Claims</u>: Delta Dental shall process all claims as expediently as possible. Within 30 days after receipt of a claim, Delta Dental shall either:

- 1. Pay the entire claim or any undisputed portion of the claim;
- Send a notice of receipt and status of the claim in accordance with sections II(B) and II(C) below that states that Delta Dental denies all or part of the claim and the reason for the denial; or
- 3. If within three (3) calendar days after receipt of the initial request for Health Care Services, Delta Dental does not have sufficient information to make a determination, Delta Dental shall inform the attending dentist of the information necessary to make the determination.
- 4. Send a notice of receipt and status of the claim that states that Delta Dental will require an additional fifteen (15) days² to process the claim due to the failure of the Enrollee to submit the information necessary to decide the claim. The notice will state either that:
  - a. The legitimacy of the claim or the appropriate amount of reimbursement is in dispute and additional information is necessary to determine if all or part of the claim will be reimbursed and what specific additional information is necessary; or
  - b. That the claim is not clean and the specific additional information necessary for the claim to be considered a clean claim.

The Enrollee, the Enrollee's Representative, or the attending dentist shall be afforded at least forty-five (45) days from receipt of the notice within which to provide the specific information.

- B. <u>Rendering of an Adverse Decision</u>: When Delta Dental renders an Adverse Decision<sup>3</sup> on all or part of a post-service claim<sup>4</sup>, Delta Dental shall:
  - Provide oral communication of the decision to the Enrollee, the Enrollee's Representative, or the attending dentist;
  - 2. Document the Adverse Decision in writing after Delta Dental has provided oral communication of the decision to the Enrollee, the Enrollee's Representative, or the attending dentist.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup>The extension period (fifteen (15) days) – within which a decision must be made by Delta Dental – will begin to run from the date on which the Enrollee's response is received by the plan (without regard to whether all of the requested information is provided) or, if earlier, the due date established by the plan for furnishing the requested information (at least forty-five (45) days).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> All Adverse Decisions i.e., decisions which are based upon whether a service was medically necessary, appropriate, or efficient, shall be made by a licensed dentist, or a panel of other appropriate Health Care Service reviewers with at least one licensed dentist on the panel.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup> Delta Dental does not condition receipt of a benefit, in whole or in part, on approval of the benefit in advance of obtaining dental care. Additionally, Delta Dental does not conduct concurrent review relating to continued or extended Health Care Services, or additional services for an insured undergoing a course of continued treatment.

- C. <u>Notice of Adverse Decision</u>: Within 5 working days after the Adverse Decision has been made, Delta Dental shall send a written notice to the Enrollee, the Enrollee's Representative, and the attending dentist that:
  - 1. States in detail in clear, understandable language the specific factual bases for the carrier's decision;
  - 2. References the specific criteria and standards, including interpretive guidelines on which the decision was based:
  - States the name, business address, and business telephone number of the designated Delta Dental employee or representative who is responsible for Delta Dental's internal Grievance process as follows:

[Alice Strobel
Manager, Professional Services
Delta Dental
11155 International Drive
Rancho Cordova, CA 95670
Phone: 916-861-2612
Fax: 916-631-6374
Email: astrobel@delta.org]

4. Gives written details of Delta Dental's internal Grievance process and procedures as follows:

If you, your Representative, or your attending dentist want the Adverse Decision reviewed, you, your Representative, or your attending dentist must contact Delta Dental, either in writing or by calling Delta Dental's toll-free number, 1-800-932-0783, *within one hundred eighty (180) days of the date on this notice.* You, your Representative, or your attending dentist should state why the claim should not have been denied. Also, any other documents, data, information or comments which are thought to have bearing on the claim including the denial notice, should accompany the request for review. You, your Representative, or your attending dentist are entitled to receive, upon request and free of charge, reasonable access to and copies of all documents, records, and other information relevant to the denied claim. The review will take into account all comments, documents, records, or other information, regardless of whether such information was submitted or considered initially.

The review shall be conducted for Delta Dental by a licensed dentist who is neither the licensed dentist who made the claim denial that is the subject of the review, nor the subordinate of such individual. The review shall be conducted by a licensed dentist, or a panel of appropriate Health Care Service reviewers with at least one dentist on the panel who is a licensed dentist. Delta Dental shall consult with a dentist who has appropriate training and experience in the pertinent field of dentistry who is neither the Delta Dental dental consultant who made the claim denial nor the subordinate of such dental consultant. The identity of such dental consultant is available upon request whether or not the advice was relied upon. In making the review, Delta Dental will not afford deference to the initial Adverse Decision.

If after review, Delta Dental continues to deny the claim, Delta Dental shall notify you, your Representative, or your attending dentist in writing of the Grievance Decision within forty-five (45) days of the date the request is received. Delta Dental shall send you, your Representative, or your attending dentist a notice, similar to this notice. If in the opinion of you, your Representative, or your attending dentist, the matter warrants *further* consideration, you may file an action in the courts pursuant to section 502(a) of ERISA. If you are a fully insured Enrollee, you, your Representative, or your attending dentist also have the option to file a Complaint with the Maryland Insurance Administration within four (4) months after receipt of Delta Dental's Grievance Decision. A Complaint may be filed

without first filing a Grievance if: (1) Delta Dental has waived the requirement that its internal Grievance process be exhausted; (2) Delta Dental failed to comply with any of the requirements of the internal Grievance process; or (3) You, your Representative, or your attending dentist can demonstrate a compelling reason to do so as determined by the Maryland Insurance Administration.

- 5. Includes the following information:
  - a. That, if the Enrollee is fully insured, the Enrollee, the Enrollee's Representative, or attending dentist has a right to file a Complaint with the Commissioner within four (4) months after receipt of Delta Dental's Grievance Decision;
  - b. The following disclosure in at least 12-point typeface, with the first sentence in bold capital typeface:

ATTN. FULLY INSURED MARYLAND ENROLLEES: THERE IS HELP AVAILABLE TO YOU IF YOU WISH TO DISPUTE THE DECISION OF THE PLAN ABOUT PAYMENT FOR HEALTH CARE SERVICES. You, your Representative, or your Health Care Provider may contact the Health Advocacy Unit of Maryland's Consumer Protection Division at: Office of the Attorney General, 200 St. Paul Place, 16th Floor, Baltimore, Maryland 21202. The phone number is 877-261-8807 (toll-free) or 410-528-1840 and TTY is 1-800-576-6372. The fax number is 410-576-6571 and the email address is consumer@oag.state.md.us. The Health Advocacy Unit can help you, your Representative, or your Health Care Provider prepare a Grievance to file under Delta Dental's internal Grievance procedure. That unit can also attempt to mediate a resolution to your dispute and file a Complaint with the Commissioner. The Health Advocacy Unit is not available to represent or accompany you during any proceeding of the internal Grievance process. Additionally, you, your Representative, or your Health Care Provider may file a Complaint with the Maryland Insurance Administration at: Attn: Consumer Complaint Investigation, Life and Health/Appeals and Grievance, 200 St. Paul Place, Suite 2700, Baltimore, Maryland 21202, Phone: 1-800-492-6116 or 410-468-2000, TTY: 1-800-735-2258, Fax: 410-468-2270 or 410-468-2260. Complaint may be filed without having to first file a Grievance with Delta Dental, if: (1) Delta Dental has waived the requirement that its internal Grievance process be exhausted; (2) Delta Dental failed to comply with any of the requirements of the internal Grievance process; or (3) You, your Representative, or your Health Care Provider can show a compelling reason to file a Complaint, including that a delay in receiving the Health Care Service could result in loss of life, serious impairment to a bodily function, or serious dysfunction of a bodily organ or part, or the Enrollee remaining seriously mentally ill with symptoms that cause the Enrollee to be in danger to self or others. INFORMATION DESCRIBED IN THIS NOTICE MAY ALSO BE FOUND IN YOUR GROUP CONTRACT.

## III. Internal Grievance Procedure

- A. <u>Informal Inquiry Option:</u> If a claim is denied in whole or in part, an Enrollee, an Enrollee's Representative, or his or her attending dentist may make an informal inquiry regarding general program, eligibility questions and Adverse Decisions by contacting Delta Dental via its toll-free number at 1-800-932-0783. Every caller has access to a supervisor if dissatisfied with the response.
- B. Non-emergency Appeals of Adverse Decisions: In lieu of making an informal inquiry, an Enrollee, an Enrollee's Representative, or his or her attending dentist may choose to appeal the Adverse Decision. The Enrollee, Enrollee's Representative or Health Care Provider may do so within one hundred eighty (180) days, either by writing to Delta Dental or by calling Delta Dental at its toll-free number. Written acknowledgement of the filing of the appeal to the appealing party will be provided to the Enrollee, the Enrollee's Representative, or the attending dentist within five (5) days of the filing of the appeal. The letter or oral request for appeal should state why the claim should not have been denied. Also any

other documents, data, information or comments which are thought to have bearing on the claim including the denial notice, should accompany the request for review. The Enrollee, the Enrollee's Representative, or the attending dentist are entitled to receive upon request and free of charge reasonable access to and copies of all documents, records, and other information relevant to the denied claim.

- C. <u>Notification of Information Necessary to Conduct the Internal Grievance Process</u>: If Delta Dental requires information necessary to conduct the internal Grievance process, Delta Dental shall notify the Enrollee, the Enrollee's Representative, or the attending dentist, in writing within five (5) working days of receipt of the appeal, to identify and request the necessary information. In the event that only a portion of such necessary information is received, Delta Dental shall request the missing information, in writing, within five (5) working days of receipt of the partial information. Delta Dental will assist the Enrollee, the Enrollee's Representative, or the Health Care Provider in gathering the necessary information without further delay.
- D. The Review: The review shall be conducted for Delta Dental by a dental consultant who is neither the dental consultant who made the claim denial that is the subject of the review, nor the subordinate of such individual. The review will take into account all comments, documents, records, or other information, regardless of whether such information was submitted or considered in the initial benefit determination. The review shall be conducted by a licensed dentist, or a panel of appropriate Health Care Service reviewers with at least one dentist on the panel who is a licensed dentist. Delta Dental shall consult with a dentist who has appropriate training and experience in the pertinent field of dentistry and who is neither the Delta Dental dental consultant who made the claim denial nor the subordinate of such consultant. The identity of the Delta Dental dental consultant whose advice was obtained in connection with the denial of the claim whether or not the advice was relied upon in making the benefit determination is also available on request. In making the review, Delta Dental will not afford deference to the initial Adverse Decision. A clinical examination at Delta Dental's cost may be implemented, along with discussion among dentist consultants. At this point, the Enrollee may also request a hearing.
- E. <u>Grievance Decision</u>: Delta Dental shall make a Grievance Decision within forty-five (45) days of the date the Grievance is filed. However, Delta Dental may extend this 45-day period with the written consent of the Enrollee, the Enrollee's Representative, or the attending dentist who filed the Grievance on behalf of the Enrollee, for a period of no longer than thirty (30) working days. Delta Dental shall document the Grievance Decision in writing after Delta Dental has provided oral communication of the decision to the Enrollee, the Enrollee's Representative, or the attending dentist. Within five (5) days after the Grievance Decision has been made, Delta Dental shall send a written notice to the Enrollee, the Enrollee's Representative, or the attending dentist in accordance with Section IV below. The Grievance Decision shall be final insofar as Delta Dental is concerned. Recourse thereafter would be to the courts with an ERISA or other civil action, or to the Maryland Insurance Administration.
- F. <u>Complaints:</u> An Enrollee, an Enrollee's Representative, or the attending dentist has a right to file a Complaint with the Commissioner within four (4) months after receipt of Delta Dental's Grievance Decision. When filing a Complaint with the Commissioner, the Enrollee or the Enrollee's Representative will be required to authorize the release of any medical records of the Enrollee that may be required to be reviewed for the purpose of reaching a decision on the Complaint.
- IV. Distribution of Information to Enrollees/Enrollees' Representatives/Attending Dentists Upon Entry of Grievance Decision. The paragraphs below outline the contents of the Notification of Grievance Decision.
  - A. <u>Content and Notification of Grievance Decision</u>. If after the claim is reviewed, Delta Dental continues to deny the claim, Delta Dental shall send the Enrollee, the Enrollee's Representative, or the attending dentist a notice, which contains:
    - 1. A clear statement in understandable language containing the specific factual basis for Delta Dental's decision;

- 2. A clear statement that the notice constitutes Delta Dental's final Grievance Decision;
- Reference to the specific criteria and standards, including interpretive guidelines, on which the
  decision was based (without using only generalized terms such as "experimental procedure
  not covered", "cosmetic procedure not covered", "service included under another procedure",
  or "not medically necessary");
- 4. The name, business address, and business telephone number of the designated employee or Delta Dental representative who has responsibility for Delta Dental's internal Grievance process as follows:

[Alice Strobel
Manager, Professional Services
Delta Dental
11155 International Drive
Rancho Cordova, CA 95670
Phone: 916-861-2612
Fax: 916-631-6374
Email: astrobel@delta.org]

- A statement that a fully insured Enrollee, Enrollee's Representative, or Health Care Provider who has filed the Grievance on behalf of a fully insured Enrollee, has a right to file a Complaint with the Commissioner within four (4) months after receipt of Delta Dental's Grievance Decision;
- 6. The Commissioner's address, telephone number and facsimile number as follows:

Maryland Insurance Administration Attn: Consumer Complaint Investigation Life and Health/Appeals and Grievance 200 St. Paul Place, Suite 2700

Baltimore, MD 21202

Phone: 1-800-492-6116 or 410-468-2000

TTY: 1-800-735-2258

Fax: 410-468-2270 or 410-468-2260

- 7. A statement that the Health Advocacy Unit is available to assist the Enrollee or the Enrollee's representative in both mediating and filing a Grievance under Delta Dental's internal Grievance process and filing a Complaint with the Commissioner.
- 8. The address, telephone number, facsimile number, and email address of the Health Advocacy Unit of Maryland's Consumer Protection Division as follows:

Office of the Attorney General 200 St. Paul Place, 16th Floor

Baltimore, MD 21202

Phone: 410-528-1840
Toll Free: 877-261-8807
TTY: 1-800-576-6372
Fax: 410-576-6571

Email: consumer@oag.state.md.us



# FREDERICK COUNTY PUBLIC SCHOOLS (Retiree Buy-up Plan)

# Combined Evidence of Coverage and Disclosure Form



deltadentalins.com

**Group No. 07141** 

Effective Date: 1/1/2019

# Delta Dental of Pennsylvania

Administrative Offices
One Delta Drive
Mechanicsburg, PA 17055-6999
(717) 766-8500 Toll free: (800) 932-0783
TTY/TDD: (888) 373-3582
www.deltadentalins.com

# TABLE OF CONTENTS

INTRODUCTION	1
Using This Evidence of Coverage	
Contact Us	1
SELECTING YOUR DENTIST	1
Free Choice of Dentist	1
Referrals to Specialists	2
Locating a Delta Dental Participating Dentist	2
PLAN INFORMATION	2
Benefit Summary Charts	2
Copayments	5
Deductible	5
Maximum Benefit	5
Note on Additional Benefits During Pregnancy	5
Limitations and Exclusions	5
HOW CLAIMS ARE PAID	5
Payment for Services — Delta Dental PPO Dentist	6
Payment for Services — Delta Dental Premier Dentist	6
Payment for Services — Non-Participating Dentist	6
Orthodontic Payments	6
How to Submit a Claim	7
Payment Guidelines	7
Optional Treatment and Non-Covered Services	7
Pre-Treatment Estimates	8
Other Health Insurance	8
ELIGIBILITY AND ENROLLMENT	9
Eligibility Requirement	9
Changes in Eligibility Status	
Loss of Eligibility	
Extension of Benefits	
COMPLAINTS, GRIEVANCES AND APPEALS	10
Appeals	
GENERAL PROGRAM INFORMATION	11
Proof of Claim	11
Physical Access	11
Access for the Hearing Impaired	11
Privacy	11

Web Site Security	11
ENROLLEE RIGHTS AND RESPONSIBILITIES	11
The Right to Choose	12
The Right to Quality Assurance	12
The Right to Affordability	12
The Right to Full Disclosure	12
The Right to Fair Review and Appeal	12
The Responsibility to Protect These Rights	12
LIMITATIONS AND EXCLUSIONS	13
Excluded Benefits	13
Limitations	14
DEFINITION OF TERMS	15

#### INTRODUCTION

Delta Dental is pleased to welcome you to the group dental plan for Frederick County Public Schools. Our goal is to provide you with the highest quality dental care and to help you maintain good dental health. We encourage you not to wait until you have a problem to see the dentist, but to see him/her on a regular basis.

## Using This Evidence of Coverage

This Evidence of Coverage discloses the terms and conditions of your coverage and is designed to help you make the most of your dental plan. It will help you understand how the plan works and how to obtain dental care. Please read this booklet completely and carefully. Keep in mind that YOU and YOUR mean the individuals who are covered. WE, US and OUR always refer to Delta Dental. In addition, please read the **Definition of Terms** section, which will explain any words that have special or technical meanings under the plan.

The benefit explanations contained in this booklet are subject to all provisions of the Group Dental Service Contract on file with your employer, trust fund, or other entity ("Plan Administrator") and do not modify the terms and conditions of that contract in any way, nor shall you accrue any rights because of any statement in or omission from this booklet.

#### **Contact Us**

If you have any questions about your coverage that are not answered here, please visit our web site at www.deltadentalins.com or call our Customer Service Center. A Customer Service Center representative can answer questions you may have about obtaining dental care, help you locate a participating dentist, explain benefits, check the status of a claim, and assist you in filing a claim.

Representatives are available by telephone Monday through Friday, 8:00 a.m. to 8:00 p.m. Eastern Time at (717) 766-8500 or toll-free at (800) 932-0783. If you are hearing impaired, you may call our toll-free TTY/TDD number at (888) 373-3582. You can also access Delta Dental's automated information line at (800) 932-0783 to obtain information about enrollee eligibility and benefits, group benefits, or claim status.

If you prefer to write Delta Dental with your question(s), please mail your inquiry to the following address:

Delta Dental One Delta Drive Mechanicsburg, PA 17055

## SELECTING YOUR DENTIST

## Free Choice of Dentist

Delta Dental recognizes that many factors affect the choice of dentist and therefore supports your right to freedom of choice regarding your dentist. This assures that you have full access to the dental treatment you need from the dental office of your choice. You may see any licensed dentist for your covered treatment:

- Delta Dental PPO Participating Dentist ("PPO")
- Delta Dental Premier Participating Dentist ("Premier")
- Non-Participating Dentist

In addition, you may choose your own specialist and you and your family members can see different dentists.

**Remember, you enjoy the greatest savings when you choose a PPO dentist**. To take full advantage of your benefits, we highly recommend you verify a dentist's participation status within a Delta Dental network with your dental office before each appointment. Review the section titled "How Claims Are Paid" for an explanation of Delta Dental payment procedures to understand the method of payments applicable to your dentist selection and how that may impact your out-of-pocket costs.

## Referrals to Specialists

Your dentist may refer you to another dentist for a consultation or specialized treatment or you may elect to see a specialist on your own. If this is done, be sure that the dentist you are referred to is a participating dentist. You can do this by simply asking the specialist when you make your appointment. Visiting a dentist who has agreed to participate in the Delta Dental network can save you money, time, and the hassle of paperwork. Remember, if the dentist is not a participating dentist, you may be required to pay all of the treatment cost at the time of service and submit a claim to Delta Dental for reimbursement.

If you are diagnosed with a condition or disease that requires a specialist and no specialist who is a participating dentist has the specialized dental training and expertise to treat your condition or disease or Delta Dental can not provide reasonable access to a specialist who is a participating dentist without unreasonable delay or travel, you may be referred or consult a specialist who is not a participating dentist on your own. For purposes of calculating any deductible, co-payment amount or co-insurance payable by you, he will be considered a Premier Participating Dentist for your treatment. Remember, if the dentist is not a Premier dentist, you may be required to pay all of the treatment cost at the time of service and submit a claim to Delta Dental for reimbursement.

## Locating a Delta Dental Participating Dentist

There are several ways in which you can locate a participating dentist near you:

- You may access information about the plan through our web site at www.deltadentalins.com. This web site includes a dentist search function allowing you to locate Delta Dental participating dentists by location, specialty and network type; or
- You may also call Delta Dental and one of our representatives will assist you. He/she can provide you with information regarding a dentist's membership status, specialty and office location.

#### PLAN INFORMATION

# **Benefit Summary Charts**

The services provided through the plan include all the benefits described in the Benefit Summary Charts on the following pages, depending on the participation status of the dentist providing the services, with the exception of those items presented in the **Limitations and Exclusions** section. The plan covers several categories of benefits when a licensed dentist provides the services and when they are within the standards of generally accepted dental practice. To help you understand the types of procedures that are included in each of the categories of services, examples and descriptions are provided in the charts. The enrollee's share may be higher than the percentages listed in the charts, depending on the applicability of deductibles and maximums. When services are provided by a non-participating dentist, the enrollee's balance of the payment is the sum of the enrollee copayment and the difference between the submitted amount and the Premier Maximum Plan Allowance.

Unlimited

Orthodontics (Lifetime)

## The information in the following chart applies to services provided by Delta Dental PPO Dentists only-

Benefit Summary Chart		Paid by	Paid By
Category of Service	:	Delta Dental	Enrollee
Diagnostic (deductible waived)  Periodic exams (twice per calendar year)  Bitewing x-rays (twice per calendar year)  Full-mouth x-ray (once per 3-year period)  See note on additional benefits during pregnancy		100%*	0%
Preventive (deductible waived)  Prophylaxis (cleaning) (twice per calendar year)  Fluoride treatments (twice per calendar year to age Sealants (to age 15) Space maintainers (to age 19)  See note on additional benefits during pregnancy	19)	100%*	0%
Basic Restorative Fillings (amalgam "silver" and composite "white")		80%*	20%
Major Restorative Single crowns, inlays, onlays		50%*	50%
<b>Oral Surgery</b> Extraction and other oral surgery procedures, incl.	pre- and post-operative care	80%*	20%
Endodontics Root canal, pulpal therapy		80%*	20%
Surgical Periodontics Surgical treatment of the gums and supporting stru	ectures of the teeth	80%*	20%
Non-Surgical Periodontics  Non-surgical treatment of the gums and supporting See note on additional benefits during pregnancy	structures of the teeth	80%*	20%
Prosthodontics  Procedures for replacement of missing teeth by consum and partial or complete dentures; implant surgical primplant supported prosthetics, including repair and	placement and removal;	50%*	50%
<b>Orthodontics (deductible waived)</b> For eligible employees, spouses and dependents to a	age 26	50%*	50%
General Anesthesia, Additional General Anesthesi Covered when used in conjunction with covered ora		<b>de</b> 80%*	20%
Denture Relining Denture/Bridge/Crown/Inlay/Onlay Repair Bridge/Crown/Inlay/Onlay Recementation Occlusal Guard		80%* 80%* 80%* 80%*	20% 20% 20% 20%
	Deductibles	Max	kimums
Individual (Calendar year) Family (Calendar year)	\$n/a \$n/a	\$2,5 \$ 1	-

<sup>\*</sup>For Delta Dental PPO Dentists, percentages are based on the PPO Allowed Amount, which is the lesser of the Dentist's submitted fee or the PPO Maximum Plan Allowance.

\$n/a

The information in the following chart applies to services provided by Delta Dental Premier Dentists and Non-Participating Dentists only.

Benefit Summary Chart		<b></b>	
Category of Service	1	Paid by Delta Dental	Paid By Enrollee
Diagnostic (deductible waived)  Periodic exams (twice per calendar year)  Bitewing x-rays (twice per calendar year)  Full-mouth x-ray (once per 3-year period)  See note on additional benefits during pregnancy		100%*	0%
Preventive (deductible waived)  Prophylaxis (cleaning) (twice per calendar year)  Fluoride treatments (twice per calendar year to age 19)  Sealants (to age 15) Space maintainers (to age 19)  See note on additional benefits during pregnancy		100%*	0%
Basic Restorative Fillings (amalgam "silver" and composite "white")		80%*	20%
Major Restorative Single crowns, inlays, onlays		50%*	50%
<b>Oral Surgery</b> Extraction and other oral surgery procedures, incl. pre- and	d post-operative care	80%*	20%
<b>Endodontics</b> Root canal, pulpal therapy		80%*	20%
<b>Surgical Periodontics</b> Surgical treatment of the gums and supporting structures	of the teeth	80%*	20%
Non-Surgical Periodontics  Non-surgical treatment of the gums and supporting structu See note on additional benefits during pregnancy	ures of the teeth	80%*	20%
Prosthodontics  Procedures for replacement of missing teeth by construction and partial or complete dentures; implant surgical placement implant supported prosthetics, including repair and recement	ent and removal;	50%*	50%
<b>Orthodontics (deductible waived)</b> For eligible employees, spouses and dependents to age 26		50%*	50%
General Anesthesia, Additional General Anesthesia, IV S Covered when used in conjunction with covered oral surgic		<b>de</b> 80%*	20%
Denture Relining	-	80%*	20%
Denture/Bridge/Crown/Inlay/Onlay Repair		80%*	20%
Bridge/Crown/Inlay/Onlay Recementation		80%*	20%
Occlusal Guard		80%*	20%
	Deductibles		aximums
Individual (Calendar year)	\$ 50.00		,500.00
Family (Calendar year)	\$100.00		n/a
Orthodontics (Lifetime)	\$ 50.00	\$2	,000.00

\*For Delta Dental Premier Dentists and Non-Participating Dentists, percentages are based on the Premier Allowed Amount, which is the lesser of the Dentist's submitted fee or the Premier Maximum Plan Allowance. For Non-Participating Dentists, the enrollee's responsibility is the copayment plus the difference between the non-participating dentist's submitted amount and the Premier Maximum Plan Allowance.

## **Copayments**

The plan will pay a percentage of the applicable allowed amount (PPO allowed amount for PPO dentists or Premier allowed amount for Premier and Non-Participating dentists) for each covered service subject to certain limitations, and you are responsible for paying the balance. What you pay is called the copayment and is part of your out-of-pocket cost. You pay this even after a deductible has been met.

The amount of your copayment will depend on the type of service provided and the dentist providing the service (see section titled "Selecting Your Dentist"). Dentists are required to collect your copayment for covered services.

It is to your advantage to select PPO dentists because they have agreed to accept the PPO allowed amount as payment, which typically results in lower copayments charged to you. Please read the sections titled "Selecting Your Dentist" and "How Claims Are Paid" for more information.

#### **Deductible**

Most dental plans have a specific dollar deductible. The Benefit Summary Charts show the deductibles that apply. Deductibles apply to all benefits unless otherwise noted. Each enrolled family member must pay the individual deductible amount each calendar year to satisfy the plan deductible. You pay this directly to your dentist for completed services. The total deductible amount paid will not exceed the family deductible for all family members.

#### Maximum Benefit

Most dental programs have a maximum benefit. This is the maximum dollar amount a dental plan will pay toward the cost of dental care. The enrollee is personally responsible for paying costs above the maximum benefit. The Benefit Summary Charts show the maximum benefit amount that applies, depending on the participation status of the dentist providing the services. This is the maximum benefit amount that Delta Dental will pay for covered services per enrollee in a calendar year.

## Note on Additional Benefits During Pregnancy

When an Enrollee is pregnant, Delta Dental will pay for additional services to help improve the oral health of the Enrollee during the pregnancy. The additional services while the Enrollee is covered under the Contract include: one (1) additional oral exam and either one (1) additional routine cleaning, one (1) additional periodontal maintenance procedure or one (1) additional periodontal scaling and root planing per quadrant. Written confirmation of the pregnancy must be provided by the Enrollee or her dentist when the claim is submitted.]

#### **Limitations and Exclusions**

Dental plans are designed to help with part of your dental expenses and may not always cover every dental need. The typical program includes limitations and exclusions, meaning the program does not cover every aspect of dental care. This can relate to the type of procedures or the number of visits. These limitations and exclusions are carefully detailed in this booklet and you should make yourself familiar with them. Please read the **Limitations and Exclusions** section to help you understand the limitations and exclusions of this dental plan.

## **HOW CLAIMS ARE PAID**

Payment by Delta Dental for any single procedure that is a covered service will be made upon completion of the procedure. Payment for care is applied to the calendar year deductible and maximum benefit based on the date of service. After you have satisfied your deductible requirement, Delta Dental will provide payment for covered services at the percentage indicated in the Benefit Summary Chart, up to a maximum for each enrollee in a calendar year.

## Payment for Services — Delta Dental PPO Dentist

Payment for covered services performed for you by a PPO dentist is based on the PPO maximum plan allowance. PPO dentists have agreed to accept a PPO maximum plan allowance as the full charge for covered services.

Delta Dental calculates its share of the maximum plan allowance, or the dentist's submitted fee, whichever is less, ("Delta Dental Payment") using the applicable percentage from the Benefit Summary Chart and sends it directly to the PPO dentist who has submitted the claim. Delta Dental advises you of any charges not payable by Delta Dental for which you are responsible ("Patient Payment"). These charges are generally your share of the maximum plan allowance or submitted fee (copayment), the deductible, charges where the maximum benefit has been exceeded, and/or charges for non-covered services.

# Payment for Services — Delta Dental Premier Dentist

A Delta Dental Premier dentist is a participating dentist, but is not a Delta Dental PPO dentist. Premier dentists have not agreed to accept a PPO maximum plan allowance as full payment for services, but instead have agreed to accept a Premier maximum plan allowance. Payment for covered services performed for you by a Premier dentist is calculated based on the Premier allowed amount, which is the lesser of the dentist's submitted fee or the Premier maximum plan allowance.

The portion of the Premier allowed amount payable by Delta Dental ("Delta Dental's Payment") is limited to the applicable percentage shown in the Benefit Summary Chart. Delta Dental's Payment is sent directly to the Premier dentist who submitted the claim. Delta Dental advises you of any charges not payable by Delta Dental for which you are responsible ("Enrollee's Payment"). These charges are generally your share of the Premier allowed amount, as well as any deductibles, charges where the maximum benefit has been exceeded, and/or charges for non-covered services.

#### Payment for Services — Non-Participating Dentist

Payment for services performed for you by a non-participating dentist is also calculated by Delta Dental based on the Premier allowed amount, which is the lesser of the dentist's submitted fee or the Premier maximum plan allowance. The portion of the Premier allowed amount payable by Delta Dental ("Delta Dental's Payment") is limited to the applicable percentage shown in the Benefit Summary Chart.

When dental services are received from a non-participating dentist, Delta Dental's Payment is sent directly to the primary enrollee. You are responsible for payment of the non-participating dentist's total fee. Non-participating dentists will bill you for their normal charges, which may be higher than the Premier allowed amount for the service. You may be required to pay the dentist yourself and then submit a claim to Delta Dental for reimbursement. Since the Delta Dental Payment for services you receive may be less than the non-participating dentist's actual charges, your out-of-pocket cost may be significantly higher.

## **Orthodontic Payments**

Unless otherwise specified in the contract, Delta Dental will pay half of its orthodontic payment up front, at the time of banding. (Delta Dental's orthodontic payment is calculated in the same manner as the "Delta Dental Payment" in the above examples.) The remaining half will be paid one year later. If the treatment time is 12 months or less, Delta Dental's orthodontic payment will be paid as a lump sum at the beginning of the orthodontic treatment, unless the group has requested monthly or quarterly payment arrangements.

#### How to Submit a Claim

Delta Dental does not require any special claim forms. Most dental offices have standard claim forms available. Participating dentists will fill out and submit your claims paperwork for you. Some non-participating dentists may also provide this service upon your request. If you receive services from a non-participating dentist who does not provide this service, you can submit your own claim directly to Delta Dental. For your convenience, you can print a claim form from our web site: www.deltadentalins.com.

Your dental office should be able to assist you in filling out the claim form. Fill out the claim form completely and mail it to:

Delta Dental P.O. Box 2105 Mechanicsburg, PA 17055-6999

# **Payment Guidelines**

Delta Dental does not pay participating dentists any incentive as an inducement to deny, reduce, limit or delay any appropriate service.

If you or your dentist files a claim for services more than twelve (12) months after the date you received the services, payment may be denied. If the services were received from a non-participating dentist, you are still responsible for the full cost. If the payment is denied because your participating dentist failed to submit the claim on time, you may not be responsible for that payment. However, if you did not tell your participating dentist that you were an enrollee of the plan at the time you received the service, you may be responsible for the cost of that service.

We explain to all participating dentists how we determine or deny payment for services. We describe in detail the dental procedures covered as benefits, the conditions under which coverage is provided and the program's limitations and exclusions. If any claims are not covered, or if limitations or exclusions apply to services you have received, you may be responsible for the full payment.

If you have any questions about any dental charges, processing policies and/or how your claim is paid, contact Delta Dental.

## **Optional Treatment and Non-Covered Services**

You must pay for any non-covered or optional dental benefits that you choose to have done. Refer to the **Limitations and Exclusions** section for information about excluded services and limitations.

Often there are several approaches or different methods that a dentist may use to treat dental needs. This program is designed to cover dental treatment using standards of care consistent with the delivery of quality, affordable dental treatment to the enrollee. If you request a treatment that is more costly than standard practice, you must pay for the charges in excess of the covered dental benefit.

**Example:** If a metal filling would fix the tooth and you choose to have the tooth crowned, you are responsible for paying the difference between the cost of the crown and the cost of the filling. You must pay this money directly to your dentist.

#### **Pre-Treatment Estimates**

If you and your dentist are unsure of your benefits for a specific course of treatment, or if treatment costs are expected to exceed \$300, Delta Dental recommends that you ask for a pre-treatment estimate. You should ask your dentist to submit the claim form in advance of performing the proposed services. Pre-treatment estimate requests are not required but may be submitted for more complicated and expensive procedures such as crowns, wisdom tooth extractions, bridges, dentures, or periodontal surgery. You'll receive an estimate of your share of the cost and how much Delta Dental will pay before treatment begins. Delta Dental will act promptly in returning a pre-treatment estimate to you and the attending dentist with non-binding verification of your current availability of benefits and applicable maximums. The pre-treatment estimate is non-binding as the availability of benefits may change subsequent to the date of the estimate due to a change in eligibility status, exhaustion of applicable maximum benefit or application of frequency of procedure limitations.

#### Other Health Insurance

Be sure to advise your dentist of all programs under which you have dental coverage and have him or her complete the dual coverage portion of the claim form, so that you will receive all benefits to which you are entitled. When you have coverage under more than one benefit program, the primary and secondary carriers coordinate the two programs, so that the primary carrier pays its portion first and then the secondary carrier pays its portion, not to exceed the dentist's fees for the covered services.

The following rules will be followed to establish the order of determining the liability of this or any other programs:

- 1. The program covering the enrollee as an Employee will determine its benefits before the program covering the enrollee as a dependent.
- 2. The program covering the enrollee as a dependent of an Employee whose birthday falls earlier in the calendar year will determine it benefits before the program covering the enrollee as a dependent of an Employee whose birthday falls later in the calendar year. If both Employees have the same birthday, the program covering the Employee for the longest period will be primary over the program covering the Employee for the shorter period.
- 3. The program covering the enrollee having custody of the dependent will determine its benefits first; then the program of the spouse of the parent with custody of the dependent; and finally, the program of the parent not having custody of the dependent. However, if the specific terms of a court order state that one of the parents is responsible for the health care expenses of the dependent, the benefits of that program are considered first. The prior sentence will not apply with respect to any period during which any benefits are actually paid or provided before a program has actual knowledge of the court order.
- 4. The program covering the enrollee as an Employee or as a dependent of an Employee will determine its benefits before one that covers the enrollee as a laid-off or retired Employee or as the dependent of such person. If the other plan does not have a rule concerning laid-off or retired Employee, and as a result each plan determines its benefits after the other, then this paragraph will not apply.
- 5. If the other program does not have a rule establishing the same order of determining liability for benefits or is one which is "excess" or always "secondary," Delta Dental will determine its benefits first. If such determination indicates that Delta Dental should not have been the first program to determine its benefits, Delta Dental will be considered as not the first to determine its benefits.
- 6. In situations not described in items 1 through 5, the program under which the enrollee has been enrolled for the longest period of time will determine its benefits first.

When Delta Dental is the first to determine its benefits, benefits will be paid without regard to coverage under any other program. When Delta Dental is not the first to determine its benefits, and there are remaining expenses of the type allowable under this program, Delta Dental will pay only the amount by which its benefits under this plan exceed the amount of benefits payable under the other program or the amount of such remaining expenses, whichever is less.

#### **ELIGIBILITY AND ENROLLMENT**

## **Eligibility Requirement**

You will become eligible to receive benefits on the date stated in the contract after completing any eligibility periods required by the group. Under this dental plan, the eligibility requirement for new hires are eligible 1st of the month if hired the 1st thru 4th of a month, and if hired after the 4th of a month new hires are eligible the 1st of the month following the date of hire. You may enroll for individual and family coverage.

If your dependents are covered, they will be eligible when you are or as soon as they become dependents. \*Dependents are your:

- Spouse.
- Married or unmarried children and/or dependent grandchildren until the end of the month of their 26th birthday. Such children include: (a) your biological child, (b) your legally adopted child (including a child living with the adopting parents and/or grandparents during the period of probation), (c) a child for whom you have legal guardianship or temporary guardianship of more than 12 months duration and for a shorter period if the guardianship is of a dependent minor and granted by testamentary, (d) a stepchild, or child or grandchild who is the subject of a Court Order of support directed to you, without regard to the amount of support contributed by you, the amount of time the child spends in your home, or the custodial arrangement for the child. Documentation of the above must be furnished upon request by Delta Dental.
- Married or unmarried children and/or dependent grandchildren of any age who were covered prior to the disqualifying age as set forth in the above paragraphs and who are incapable of self-support by reason of mental or physical incapacity that occurred prior to the disqualifying age as set forth in the above paragraphs. The dependent child must also be chiefly dependent on you for support and maintenance, but is not required to reside with a parent or legal guardian who is a primary enrollee. Eligibility of these dependent children and/or grandchildren will not be terminated while the contract remains in force and the dependent child and/or grandchild remains in such condition. Proof of physical or mental disability must be furnished as required by Delta Dental.
- Newborn children and/or dependent grandchildren of any primary enrollee for 31 days from: (a) the moment of birth, (b) the date of placement for adoption or upon placement in the foster home, or (c) the date of appointment for a minor for whom guardianship has been granted by court or testamentary appointment. Proof of birth or adoption or foster home placement must be furnished upon request by Delta Dental. In order for the coverage to continue beyond the 31-day period, you must notify the Plan administrator of the birth, adoption, placement in the foster home, or appointment of guardianship.

<sup>\*</sup>Domestic Partner coverage will be grandfathered through June 30, 2015. Domestic Partner coverage will not be available for new enrollees.

#### **Changes in Eligibility Status**

Changes in eligibility status (i.e. marriage, divorce, birth, etc.) must be reported to the Plan Administrator within 31 days following the event causing the change. If you do not change coverage when first eligible, you may change later during a subsequent open enrollment period. Changes received from the 1st of the month through the 15th of the month become effective on the 1st of the month in which the notice is received. Changes received from the 15th of the month through the last day of the month become effective on the 1st of the following month.

## Loss of Eligibility

Your coverage and coverage of your dependents ends on the last day of the month in which termination of employment occurs or immediately when this program ends.

## **Extension of Benefits**

- In the event that your coverage is terminated, Delta Dental will extend benefits for at least 90 days beyond the date on which your coverage terminates or until the services are complete if the treatment: (1) begins before the date coverage terminates; and (2) requires two or more visits on separate days to a dentist's office.
- In the case of orthodontic procedures, notwithstanding any other limitation on orthodontic benefits, Delta Dental will extend benefits until half of the orthodontic treatment is complete if the orthodontist has received the first 50% of the Delta Dental benefit; or for 90 days or until the end of the quarter in progress, whichever is longer, if the orthodontist has agreed to or is receiving quarterly payments when coverage terminates.

#### **COMPLAINTS, GRIEVANCES AND APPEALS**

Our commitment to you is to ensure quality throughout the entire treatment process: from the courtesy extended to you by our customer service representatives to the dental services provided by our participating dentists. If you have questions about any services received, we recommend that you first discuss the matter with your dentist. However, if you continue to have concerns, please call Delta Dental's Customer Service Center.

Delta Dental attempts to process all claims within 30 days. If a claim will be delayed more than 30 days, Delta Dental will notify the enrollee in writing within 30 days stating the reason for delay.

Questions or complaints regarding eligibility, the denial of dental services or claims, the policies, procedures, or operations of Delta Dental, or the quality of dental services performed by the dentist may be directed in writing to Delta Dental or by calling Delta Dental at (717) 766-8500 or toll-free at (800) 932-0783. You can also e-mail questions by accessing the "Contact Us" section of Delta Dental's web site at www.deltadentalins.com.

A grievance is a written expression of dissatisfaction with the provision of services or claims practices of Delta Dental. When you write, please include the name of the enrollee, the primary enrollee's name and enrollee ID, and your telephone number on all correspondence. You should also include a copy of the claim form, Benefits Statement, Invoice or other relevant information.

## Appeals

Any dissatisfaction with adjustments made or denials of payment should be brought to Delta Dental's attention, and if unresolved to your satisfaction, to the Plan Administrator. The Plan Administrator will advise you of your rights of appeal or other recourse.

Appeals on claims denied must be submitted in writing. For an explanation as to your rights of appeal, please refer to the Claims Denial Review Procedure that is furnished automatically without charge as a separate document that accompanies this booklet.

Send your grievance, appeal, or claims review request to Delta Dental at the address shown below:

# Delta Dental One Delta Drive Mechanicsburg, PA 17055

#### GENERAL PROGRAM INFORMATION

#### **Proof of Claim**

Before approving a claim, Delta Dental will be entitled to receive, to such extent as may be lawful, from any attending or examining dentist, or from hospitals in which a dentist's care is provided, such information and records relating to attendance to or examination of, or treatment provided to, an enrollee as may be required to administer the claim, or that an enrollee be examined by a dental consultant retained by Delta Dental, in or near the community or residence. Delta Dental will in every case hold such information and records confidential.

#### **Physical Access**

Delta Dental has made efforts to ensure that our offices and the offices and facilities of participating dentists are accessible to the disabled. If you are not able to locate an accessible dentist, please call our Customer Service Center and a representative will help you find an alternate dentist.

## Access for the Hearing Impaired

The hearing impaired may contact the Customer Service Center through our toll-free TTY/TDD number at (888) 373-3582.

#### **Privacy**

Delta Dental values its relationship with you. Protecting your personal information is of great importance to us. Delta Dental will obtain from the enrollee only nonpublic information that relates to Delta Dental's administration of the dental benefits we provide. Information may include, but not be limited to name, address, social security number, enrollee ID, and date of birth. We do not disclose any nonpublic personal information about you to any affiliated or nonaffiliated third parties except as is necessary in order to provide our service to you or as we are required or permitted by law. Delta Dental maintains physical, electronic, and procedural security measures to safeguard your nonpublic personal information in our possession.

## **Web Site Security**

Delta Dental employs security measures to control access to the eligibility and dental benefit information under our control. Delta Dental uses industry standards, such as firewalls and Secure Socket Layers, to safeguard the confidentiality of personal enrollee information.

There are areas of our web site that require a specific user ID and password for web site access. In order to receive a user ID and password, Delta Dental requires enrollees to contractually agree to not provide information they may access to other individuals. The user identification and password required for site access is internally validated to ensure this information cannot be viewed without proper authority and security authentication.

## **ENROLLEE RIGHTS AND RESPONSIBILITIES**

We believe that you, as a Delta Dental enrollee, have the right to expect quality, affordable care that protects not only your dental health, but also your privacy and ability to make informed choices. We also believe that you have certain responsibilities to help protect these rights.

## The Right to Choose

The Delta Dental system maintains some of the largest dentist networks in the industry — each with a full range of specialists — to give you the widest possible choice of dentists. Dentists are never penalized for referring you to a specialist. You can visit any dentist at any time, without prior notification or authorization from Delta Dental.

## The Right to Quality Assurance

While we support the right of enrollees to choose their dentist, we recognize our responsibility to provide some assurances of quality care.

Therefore, each dentist who has contracted with Delta Dental agrees to provide care that meets the standards of the dental profession. Dentist contracts allow Delta Dental to audit dental offices in person — at random and for cause — to help ensure that these standards are met. If you should ever receive substandard care from a Delta Dental dentist, Delta Dental will fully investigate the matter and can arrange for you to be reimbursed and/or retreated as needed.

## The Right to Affordability

Delta Dental contracts with dentists to provide fair and reasonable compensation. Those contracts also prohibit dentists from billing you for excess charges, "add-on" procedures that should already be included, or for any amount that is Delta Dental's responsibility.

Delta Dental benefit plans are designed to promote preventive care, avoiding dental disease before more costly treatment becomes necessary.

## The Right to Full Disclosure

You have the right to clear and complete information about your dental benefits, including treatment that is subject to limitations or not covered. You are entitled to know what your share of costs will be before you receive treatment ("pre-treatment estimate"), and how your dentist is compensated by Delta Dental. Delta Dental provides materials to explain these features to you.

Delta Dental dentists are not subject to policies sometimes called "gag clauses." You are entitled to hear about all treatment options your dentist may recommend, whether covered or not, and to obtain a second opinion if you choose.

## The Right to Fair Review and Appeal

Delta Dental supports your right, as well as your dentist's, to a fair and prompt review of any of Delta Dental's coverage decisions. We maintain effective complaint resolution systems in the event of disagreement over coverage or concern about the quality of care.

## The Responsibility to Protect These Rights

Protection of the rights described above is possible only with your cooperation. In order to ensure the continued enjoyment of these rights, you share:

- The responsibility to participate in your own dental health practicing personal dental hygiene and receiving regular professional care. You should avoid substances and behaviors that could jeopardize your oral health, and should cooperate with your dentist on his or her recommended treatment plans.
- The responsibility to become familiar with your coverage. This includes meeting any financial obligation incurred as a result of treatment (including the appropriate copayments or deductibles required by the program). It means cooperation with Delta Dental policies designed to protect against health care fraud schemes by fellow enrollees or dentists. It also means taking advantage of the information available on dental health and your dental program so that you can become a more informed consumer.

#### LIMITATIONS AND EXCLUSIONS

#### **Excluded Benefits**

The plan covers a wide variety of dental care expenses, but there are some services for which we do not provide benefits. It is important for you to know what these services are before you visit your dentist.

The plan does not provide benefits for:

- 1. Treatment or materials that are benefits to an enrollee under Medicare or Medicaid unless this exclusion is prohibited by law.
- 2. Treatment or materials to correct congenital or developmental malformations (including treatment of enamel hypoplasia) except for newborn children eligible at birth, so long as such eligible children continue to be enrolled. When services are not excluded under this provision, congenital defects or anomalies specifically includes individuals born with cleft lip or cleft palate, and other limitations and exclusions of this section shall specifically apply.
- 3. Treatment that increases the vertical dimension of an occlusion, replaces tooth structure lost by attrition or erosion, or otherwise unless it is part of a treatment dentally necessary due to accident or injury.
- 4. Treatment or materials primarily for cosmetic purposes including but not limited to treatment of fluorosis (a type of discoloration of the teeth) and porcelain or other veneers not for restorative purposes, except as part of a treatment dentally necessary due to accident or injury. If services are not excluded as to particular teeth under this provision, cosmetic treatment of teeth adjacent or near the affected teeth are excluded.
- 5. Treatment or materials for which the enrollee would have no legal obligation to pay.
- 6. Services provided or materials furnished prior to the effective eligibility date of an enrollee under this plan, unless the treatment was a year in duration and completed after the enrollee became eligible if no other limitations shall apply.
- 7. Periodontal splinting, equilibration, gnathological recordings and associated treatment and extra-oral grafts.
- 8. Preventive plaque control programs, including oral hygiene instruction programs.
- 9. Myofunctional therapy, unless covered by the exception in Item 2, above.
- 10. Temporomandibular joint dysfunction, unless covered by the exception in Item 2, above.
- 11. Prescription drugs including topically applied medication for treatment of periodontal disease, pre-medication, analgesias, separate charges for local anesthetics, general anesthesia except as a covered benefit in conjunction with a covered oral surgery procedure.
- 12. Experimental procedures that have not been accepted by the American Dental Association.
- 13. Services provided or material furnished after the termination date of coverage for which premium has been paid, as applicable to individual enrollees, except this shall not apply to services commenced while the plan was in effect or the enrollee was eligible.
- 14. Charges for hospitalization or any other surgical treatment facility, including hospital visits.

- 15. Dental practice administrative services including but not limited to, preparation of claims, any non-treatment phase of dentistry such as provision of an antiseptic environment, sterilization of equipment or infection control, or any ancillary materials used during the routine course of providing treatment such as cotton swabs, gauze, bibs, masks, or relaxation techniques such as music.
- 16. Replacement of existing restorations for any purpose other than restoring active carious lesions or demonstrable breakdown of the restoration.
- 17. Payment of any claim, bill or other demand or request for payment for health care services that the appropriate regulatory board determines were provided as a result of a prohibited referral.
- 18. Any tax imposed (or incurred) by a government, state or other entity, in connection with any fees charged for benefits provided under the Contract, will be the responsibility of the Enrollee and not a covered benefit.

#### Limitations

Benefits to enrollees are limited as follows:

Limitation on Optional Treatment Plan. In all cases in which there are optional plans of treatment carrying different treatment costs, payment will be made only for the applicable percentage of the least costly course of treatment, so long as such treatment will restore the oral condition in a professionally accepted manner, with the balance of the treatment cost remaining the responsibility of the enrollee. Such optional treatment includes, but is not limited to, specialized techniques involving gold, precision partial attachments, overlays, implants, bridge attachments, precision dentures, personalization or characterization such as jewels or lettering, shoulders on crowns or other means of unbundling procedures into individual components not customarily performed alone in generally accepted dental practice.

**Limitation on Major Restorative Benefits.** If a tooth can be restored with amalgam, synthetic porcelain or plastic, but the enrollee and the dentist select another type of restoration, the obligation of Delta Dental shall be only to pay the applicable percentage of the fee appropriate to the least costly restorative procedure. The balance of the treatment shall be considered a dental treatment excluded from coverage under this plan.

• Replacement of crowns, jackets, inlays and onlays shall be provided no more often than once in any five-year period and then only in the event that the existing crown, jacket, inlay or onlay is not satisfactory and cannot be made satisfactory. The five-year period shall be measured from the date on which the restoration was last supplied, whether paid for under the provisions of this plan, under any prior dental care contract, or by the enrollee.

**Limitation on Prosthodontic Benefits.** Replacement of an existing denture will be made only if it is unsatisfactory and cannot be made satisfactory. Services, including denture repair and relining, which are necessary to make such appliances fit will be provided as outlined in the section "Covered Benefits." Prosthodontic appliances and abutment crowns will be replaced only after five years has elapsed following any prior provision of such appliances and abutment crowns under any plan procedure.

Implants provided under any Delta Dental plan will be replaced only after five years have passed. Replacement of an implant supported prosthesis not provided under a Delta Dental program will be covered if it is unsatisfactory and cannot be made satisfactory. Implant removal is limited to once for each tooth during the Enrollee's lifetime.

**Limitation on Orthodontic Benefits**. Orthodontic benefits are limited to devices and procedures for the correction of malposed teeth of employees, spouses and dependents up to age 26, through the completion of the procedures; or to the date coverage terminates, which ever occurs first. Upon termination of coverage, Delta will extend benefits until half of the orthodontic treatment is complete if the orthodontist has received the first 50% of the Delta benefit; or for 90 days or until the end of the quarter in progress, whichever is longer, if the orthodontist has agreed to or is receiving quarterly payments when coverage terminates. Delta Dental will not make any payment for repair or replacement of orthodontic appliances.

**Limitation on Periodontal Surgery.** Benefits for periodontal surgery in the same quadrant are limited to once in any five-year period. The five-year period shall be measured from the date on which the last periodontal surgery was performed in that quadrant, whether paid for under the provisions of this plan, under any prior dental contract, or by the enrollee.

**Limitation on Sealants**. Treatment with sealants as a covered Service is limited to applications to eight posterior teeth. Applications to deciduous teeth or teeth with caries are not covered Services. Sealants will be replaced only after three (3) years have elapsed following any prior provision of such materials.

**Limitation on Occlusal Restorations**. Single-surface occlusal restorations of a tooth to which a sealant has been applied within twelve months, and two or three surface restorations within six months, which include occlusal surfaces on which sealants have been placed are not covered Services. If a single-surface occlusal restoration is performed on a tooth from twelve to thirty-six months after a sealant has been applied to that tooth, the obligation of Delta Dental shall be only to pay the fee appropriate to the restoration in excess of the fee paid for the application of the sealant.

## **DEFINITION OF TERMS**

The following are definitions of words that have special or technical meanings under the plan.

**Attending Dentist Statement:** The written report of a series of procedures recommended for the treatment of a specific dental disease, defect or injury, prepared for an enrollee by a dentist as a result of an examination made by such dentist.

**Benefits Statement:** The statement you receive after a claim is processed, detailing how your claim payment was calculated including the procedures and fees submitted and the amount for which you are responsible.

Calendar Year: The time period beginning on January 1st and ending on December 31st.

**Claim Form:** A written or electronically submitted document to request payment for completed dental treatment or to request a pre-treatment estimate for proposed dental treatment. The claim form is also sometimes called an Attending Dentist's Statement.

**Company:** The organization or group contracting to obtain benefits.

**Contract:** The written agreement between Delta Dental and Frederick County Public Schools to provide dental benefits. The contract, together with this Evidence of Coverage, forms the terms and conditions of benefits available to you under the dental plan.

**Contract Year:** The 12-month period beginning on the effective date and each yearly period thereafter.

**Copayment:** Your share of the cost of a covered service, usually expressed as a percentage of the applicable allowed amount.

**Deductible:** The dollar amount enrollees must pay toward completed treatment before Delta Dental's payment is applied to those services in a given period.

**Delta Dental PPO plus Premier:** A dental care program under which all fees paid by Delta Dental for covered services provided by a PPO dentist shall be based on the PPO allowed amount, subject to any applicable copayments, deductibles and maximums. All fees paid by Delta Dental for services provided by a Premier dentist who is not a PPO dentist or by a Non-Participating dentist shall be based on the Premier allowed amount.

**Delta Dental PPO ("PPO") Dentist:** A participating dentist who is a member of the Delta Dental PPO dentist network.

**Delta Dental Premier ("Premier") Dentist:** A participating dentist who is a member of the Delta Dental Premier dentist network.

**Delta Dental PPO ("PPO") Maximum Plan Allowance:** The maximum amount payable by Delta Dental for a covered dental service in a PPO program. Delta Dental establishes the maximum plan allowance for each procedure through a review of proprietary filed fee data and actual submitted claims. Maximum plan allowances are typically set annually to reflect charges based on actual submitted claims from dentists in the same geographical area with similar professional standing. The enrollee's financial obligation beyond the maximum plan allowance is determined by any maximums, deductible and co-payment amounts.

**Delta Dental Premier ("Premier") Maximum Plan Allowance:** The maximum amount payable by Delta Dental for a covered dental service in a Premier program. Delta Dental establishes the maximum plan allowance for each procedure through a review of proprietary filed fee data and actual submitted claims. Maximum plan allowances are typically set annually to reflect charges based on actual submitted claims from dentists in the same geographical area with similar professional standing. The enrollee's financial obligation beyond the maximum plan allowance is determined by any maximums, deductible and copayment amounts.

**Dependent**: Eligible family members as defined in the Eligibility and Enrollment section of this Evidence of Coverage.

**Effective Date:** The date the dental program begins. This date is given on the front cover of this Evidence of Coverage.

**Employee:** An Employee of the Company who meets the eligibility requirements, accepted by Delta Dental, for enrollment under the contract, and who is so specified for enrollment.

**Enrollee:** Collectively, the primary enrollee and all enrolled dependents.

**Exclusions:** Services that are not covered under this dental plan.

**Family**: The primary enrollee and all enrolled dependents of the primary enrollee.

**Limitations:** The number of services allowed, frequency of services allowed, and the most affordable dentally appropriate service.

**Maximum Benefit:** The total maximum dollar amount Delta Dental will pay toward the cost of covered dental care incurred by an individual enrollee in a given period.

**Network:** A collective expression for all participating dentists who have contracted with Delta Dental to offer services to enrollees and who have agreed to abide by certain administrative guidelines.

**Non-Participating Dentist:** A dentist who has not contracted with Delta Dental and who is not contractually bound to abide by Delta Dental's administrative guidelines.

**Out-of-Pocket Costs:** The portion of dental fees that you pay. Out-of-pocket costs include your deductible, copayment, any amount exceeding the maximum benefit amount, and services not covered by the dental plan.

**Participating Dentist:** A dentist who contracts with Delta Dental and agrees to abide by certain administrative guidelines.

**PPO Allowed Amount:** For covered services, the PPO allowed amount under this plan is the lesser of the dentist's submitted fee or the PPO maximum plan allowance. For non-covered services, the PPO allowed amount is zero.

**Premier Allowed Amount:** For covered services, the Premier allowed amount under this plan is the lesser of the dentist's submitted fee or the Premier maximum plan allowance. For non-covered services, the Premier allowed amount is zero.

**Pre-Treatment Estimate:** A pre-treatment estimate gives a non-binding estimate of how much of a proposed treatment plan will be covered under an enrollee's dental program and what the enrollee's out-of-pocket cost will be.

**Primary Enrollee:** An Employee who is enrolled in this dental plan.

**Services:** Treatment performed by a dentist or under his/her supervision and direction and when necessary, customary and reasonable, as determined by Delta Dental, using standards of generally accepted dental practice.

**Single Procedure:** A dental procedure to which a separate procedure number is assigned by Delta Dental.

**Submitted Amount:** The amount the dental office actually submits on the claim form. This is the fee normally charged by the dentist for services provided to all enrollees, regardless of insurance coverage.

**Treatment:** A caring for or dealing with an oral condition.

#### **DELTA DENTAL OF PENNSYLVANIA'S INTERNAL GRIEVANCE PROCEDURE**

(1) Denial of payment based upon lack of coverage of benefit under the Contract or Enrollee's eligibility status i.e. coverage decisions made pursuant to Title 15, Subtitle 10D of the Maryland Insurance Article, that are **not** considered Adverse Decisions under Title 15, Subtitle 10A of the Maryland Insurance Article.

If a post-service claim¹ is denied in whole or in part, Delta Dental shall notify the Enrollee, the Enrollee's Representative, and the attending dentist of the denial in writing within thirty (30) days after the claim is filed, unless special circumstances require an extension of time, not exceeding, fifteen (15) days for processing. If there is an extension, the Enrollee, the Enrollee's Representative, and the attending dentist shall be notified of the extension and the reason for the extension within the original thirty (30) day period. If an extension is necessary because either the Enrollee, the Enrollee's Representative, or the attending dentist did not submit the information necessary to decide the claim, the notice of extension shall specifically describe the required information. The Enrollee, the Enrollee's Representative, or the attending dentist shall be afforded at least forty-five (45) days from receipt of the notice within which to provide the specific information. The extension period (fifteen (15) days) – within which a decision must be made by Delta Dental – will begin to run from the date on which the Enrollee's response is received by Delta Dental (without regard to whether all of the requested information is provided) or, if earlier, the due date established by Delta Dental for furnishing the requested information (at least forty-five (45) days).

The notice of denial shall explain the specific reason or reasons why the claim was denied in whole or in part, including a specific reference to the pertinent Contract provisions on which the denial is based, a description of any additional material or information necessary for the Enrollee to perfect the claim and an explanation as to why such information is necessary. The notice of denial shall also contain an explanation of Delta Dental's claim review and appeal process and the time limits applicable to such process, including a statement of the Enrollee's right to bring a civil action under ERISA upon completion of Delta Dental's second level of review. The notice shall refer to any internal rule, guideline, and protocol that were relied upon (and that a copy will be provided free of charge upon request). The notice shall also include the following statement:

ATTN. FULLY INSURED MARYLAND ENROLLEES: THERE IS HELP AVAILABLE TO YOU IF YOU WISH TO DISPUTE THE DECISION OF THE PLAN ABOUT PAYMENT FOR HEALTH CARE SERVICES. You, your Representative, or your Health Care Provider may contact the Health Advocacy Unit of Maryland's Consumer Protection Division at: Office of the Attorney General, 200 Saint Paul Place, 16th Floor, Baltimore, Maryland 21202. The phone number is 877-261-8807 (toll free) or 410-528-1840 and TTY is 1-800-576-6372. The fax number is 410-576-6571 and the email address is consumer@oag.state.md.us. The Health Advocacy Unit can help you, your Representative or your Health Care Provider prepare a Grievance to file under the carrier's internal Grievance procedure. That unit can also attempt to mediate a resolution to your dispute and file a Complaint with the Commissioner. The Health Advocacy Unit is not available to represent or accompany you during any proceeding of the internal Grievance process. Additionally, you, your Representative, or your Health Care Provider may file a Complaint with the Maryland Insurance Administration at: Attn: Consumer Complaint Investigation, Life and Health/Appeals and Grievance, 200 St. Paul Place, Suite 2700, Baltimore, Maryland 21202, Phone: 1-800-492-6116 or 410-468-2000, TTY: 1-800-735-2258, Fax: 410-468-2270 or 410-468-2260. The Complaint may be filed without having to first file a Grievance with Delta Dental, if: (1) Delta Dental has waived the requirement that its internal Grievance process be exhausted; (2) Delta Dental failed to comply with any of the requirements of the internal Grievance process; or (3) You, your Representative or your Health Care Provider can show a compelling reason to file a Complaint, including that a delay in receiving the Health Care Service could result in loss of life, serious impairment to a bodily function, or serious dysfunction of a bodily organ or part, or the Enrollee remaining seriously mentally ill with symptoms that cause the Enrollee to be in danger to self or others. INFORMATION DESCRIBED IN THIS NOTICE MAY ALSO BE FOUND IN THE GROUP CONTRACT.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> Delta Dental does not condition receipt of a benefit, in whole or in part, upon approval of the benefit in advance of obtaining dental care. Additionally, Delta Dental does not conduct concurrent review relating to continued or extended health care services, or additional services for an insured undergoing a course of continued treatment.

If the Enrollee, the Enrollee's Representative, or the attending dentist wants the denial of benefits reviewed, the Enrollee, the Enrollee's Representative, or the attending dentist must write to Delta Dental within one hundred eighty (180) days of the date on the denial letter. In the letter, the Enrollee, the Enrollee's Representative, or attending dentist should state why the claim should not have been denied. Also any other documents, data, information or comments which are thought to have bearing on the claim including the denial notice, should accompany the request for review. The Enrollee, the Enrollee's Representative, or the attending dentist is entitled to receive upon request and free of charge reasonable access to and copies of all documents, records, and other information relevant to the denied claim. The review will take into account all comments, documents, records, or other information, regardless of whether such information was submitted or considered in the initial benefit determination.

The review shall be conducted on behalf of Delta Dental by a person who is neither the individual who made the claim denial that is the subject of the review, nor the subordinate of such individual. If the review is of a claim denial based in whole or in part on a clinical judgment in applying the terms of the Contract, Delta Dental shall consult with a dentist who has appropriate training and experience in the pertinent field of dentistry and who is neither the Delta Dental dental consultant who made the claim denial nor the subordinate of such consultant. The identity of the Delta Dental dental consultant whose advice was obtained in connection with the denial of the claim whether or not the advice was relied upon in making the benefit determination is also available to the Enrollee, the Enrollee's Representative, or the attending dentist on request. In making the review, Delta Dental will not afford deference to the initial adverse benefit determination.

If after review, Delta Dental continues to deny the claim, Delta Dental shall notify the Enrollee, the Enrollee's Representative, or the attending dentist in writing of the decision on the request for review within thirty (30) days of the date the request is received. Delta Dental shall send to the Enrollee, the Enrollee's Representative, or attending dentist a notice, which contains the specific reason or reasons for the adverse determination and reference to the specific Contract provisions on which the benefit determination is based. The notice shall state that the Enrollee, the Enrollee's Representative, or attending dentist is entitled to receive, upon request and free of charge, reasonable access to, and copies of all documents, records and other information relevant to the Enrollee's claim for benefits. The notice shall refer to any internal rule, guideline and protocol that were relied upon (and that a copy will be provided free of charge upon request). The notice shall state that if the claim denial is based on dental necessity, experimental treatment or a clinical judgment in applying the terms of the contract, an explanation is available free of charge upon request by either the Enrollee, the Enrollee's Representative, or the attending dentist. The notice shall also state that the Enrollee has a right to bring an action under ERISA upon completion of Delta Dental's second level of review, and shall state: "You and your plan may have other voluntary dispute resolution options, such as mediation. One way to find out what may be available is to contact your local U.S. Department of Labor Office and your State insurance agency."

If in the opinion of the Enrollee, the Enrollee's Representative, or attending dentist, the matter warrants further consideration, the Enrollee, the Enrollee's Representative, or the attending dentist should advise Delta Dental in writing as soon as possible. The matter shall then be immediately referred to Delta Dental's Dental Affairs Committee. This stage can include a clinical examination, if not done previously, and a hearing before Delta Dental's Dental Affairs Committee if requested by the Enrollee, the Enrollee's Representative, or the attending dentist. The Dental Affairs Committee will render a decision within thirty (30) days of the request for further consideration, or within sixty (60) working days of the initial request for review described above, whichever is sooner. The notice of decision will state the specific factual bases for the decision. It will also include: the Maryland Insurance Commissioner's address, telephone number, and facsimile number; a statement that the Enrollee, the Enrollee's Representative, or his or her dentist, has a right to file a Complaint with the Maryland Insurance Commissioner within four (4) months after receipt of Delta Dental's appeal decision; a statement that the Health Advocacy Unit is available to assist the Enrollee, the Enrollee's Representative, or the attending dentist in filing a Complaint with the Commissioner; and the address, telephone number, facsimile number and email address of the Health Advocacy Unit. The decision of the Dental Affairs Committee shall be final insofar as Delta Dental is concerned. Recourse thereafter would be to the Maryland Insurance Commissioner, or to the courts with an ERISA or other civil action.

(2) Denial of a covered benefit where the service is not dentally necessary, appropriate or efficient, i.e. claim benefit determinations that are considered Adverse Decisions - under Title 15, Subtitle 10A of the Maryland Insurance Article.

#### Definitions

- A. <u>Adverse Decision</u> shall mean a utilization review determination by a Private Review Agent, a carrier, or a Health Care Provider acting on behalf of a carrier that: (1) a proposed or delivered Health Care Service covered under the Enrollee's contract is or was not medically necessary, appropriate, or efficient; and (2) may result in non-coverage of Health Care Service. An Adverse Decision does not include a decision concerning an Enrollee's status.
- B. <u>Complaint</u> shall mean a protest filed with the Commissioner involving an Adverse Decision or Grievance Decision concerning an Enrollee.
- C. <u>Enrollee</u> shall mean a person entitled to health care benefits under a policy, plan, or certificate issued or delivered in Maryland by Delta Dental. Unless preempted by federal law, Enrollee includes a Medicare recipient. Enrollee does not include a Medicaid recipient.
- D. <u>Enrollee's Representative</u> shall mean a person who has been authorized by the Enrollee to file a Grievance on behalf of the Enrollee.
- E. Filing Date shall mean the earlier of five (5) days after the date of mailing or the date of receipt.
- F. <u>Grievance</u> shall mean a protest filed by an Enrollee, an Enrollee's Representative, or a Health Care Provider on behalf of an Enrollee with Delta Dental through Delta Dental's internal Grievance process regarding an Adverse Decision concerning the Enrollee.
- G. <u>Grievance Decision</u> shall mean a final determination by Delta Dental that arises from a Grievance filed with Delta Dental under its internal Grievance process regarding an Adverse Decision concerning an Enrollee.
- H. <u>Health Advocacy Unit</u> shall mean the Health Education and Advocacy Unit in the Division of Consumer Protection of the Office of Attorney General established under Commercial Law Article, Title 13, Subtitle 4A, Annotated Code of Maryland.
- I. <u>Health Care Provider</u> shall mean: (1) an individual who is licensed under the Health Occupations Article to provide Health Care Services in the ordinary course of business or practice of a profession and is a treating provider of the Enrollee; or (2) a hospital, as defined in section 19301 of the Health-General Article.
- J. <u>Health Care Service</u> shall mean a health or medical care procedure or service rendered by a Health Care Provider including: (1) testing, diagnosis, or treatment of a human disease or dysfunction; (2) dispensing drugs, medical devices, medical appliances, or medical goods for the treatment of a human disease or dysfunction; and (3) any other care, service, or treatment of disease or injury, the correction of defects, or the maintenance of the physical and mental well-being of an individual.
- K. Private Review Agent shall mean: (1) a non-hospital affiliated person or entity performing utilization review that is either affiliated with, under contract with, or acting on behalf of a Maryland business entity or a third party that provides or administers hospital benefits to citizens of Maryland including a health maintenance organization, a health insurer, nonprofit health service plan, health insurance service organization, or preferred provider organization authorized to offer health insurance policies or contracts in Maryland; or (2) any person or entity including a hospital-affiliated person performing utilization review for the purpose of making claims or payment decisions on behalf of the employer's or labor union's health insurance plan under an employee assistance program for employees other than the employees employed by the hospital; or employed by a business wholly owned by the hospital.

#### II. Standard Claims Procedure

A. <u>Processing of Claims</u>: Delta Dental shall process all claims as expediently as possible. Within 30 days after receipt of a claim, Delta Dental shall either:

- 1. Pay the entire claim or any undisputed portion of the claim;
- Send a notice of receipt and status of the claim in accordance with sections II(B) and II(C) below that states that Delta Dental denies all or part of the claim and the reason for the denial; or
- 3. If within three (3) calendar days after receipt of the initial request for Health Care Services, Delta Dental does not have sufficient information to make a determination, Delta Dental shall inform the attending dentist of the information necessary to make the determination.
- 4. Send a notice of receipt and status of the claim that states that Delta Dental will require an additional fifteen (15) days² to process the claim due to the failure of the Enrollee to submit the information necessary to decide the claim. The notice will state either that:
  - a. The legitimacy of the claim or the appropriate amount of reimbursement is in dispute and additional information is necessary to determine if all or part of the claim will be reimbursed and what specific additional information is necessary; or
  - b. That the claim is not clean and the specific additional information necessary for the claim to be considered a clean claim.

The Enrollee, the Enrollee's Representative, or the attending dentist shall be afforded at least forty-five (45) days from receipt of the notice within which to provide the specific information.

- B. <u>Rendering of an Adverse Decision</u>: When Delta Dental renders an Adverse Decision<sup>3</sup> on all or part of a post-service claim<sup>4</sup>, Delta Dental shall:
  - Provide oral communication of the decision to the Enrollee, the Enrollee's Representative, or the attending dentist;
  - Document the Adverse Decision in writing after Delta Dental has provided oral communication of the decision to the Enrollee, the Enrollee's Representative, or the attending dentist.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup>The extension period (fifteen (15) days) – within which a decision must be made by Delta Dental – will begin to run from the date on which the Enrollee's response is received by the plan (without regard to whether all of the requested information is provided) or, if earlier, the due date established by the plan for furnishing the requested information (at least forty-five (45) days).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> All Adverse Decisions i.e., decisions which are based upon whether a service was medically necessary, appropriate, or efficient, shall be made by a licensed dentist, or a panel of other appropriate Health Care Service reviewers with at least one licensed dentist on the panel.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup> Delta Dental does not condition receipt of a benefit, in whole or in part, on approval of the benefit in advance of obtaining dental care. Additionally, Delta Dental does not conduct concurrent review relating to continued or extended Health Care Services, or additional services for an insured undergoing a course of continued treatment.

- C. <u>Notice of Adverse Decision</u>: Within 5 working days after the Adverse Decision has been made, Delta Dental shall send a written notice to the Enrollee, the Enrollee's Representative, and the attending dentist that:
  - 1. States in detail in clear, understandable language the specific factual bases for the carrier's decision;
  - 2. References the specific criteria and standards, including interpretive guidelines on which the decision was based:
  - States the name, business address, and business telephone number of the designated Delta Dental employee or representative who is responsible for Delta Dental's internal Grievance process as follows:

[Alice Strobel
Manager, Professional Services
Delta Dental
11155 International Drive
Rancho Cordova, CA 95670
Phone: 916-861-2612
Fax: 916-631-6374
Email: astrobel@delta.org]

4. Gives written details of Delta Dental's internal Grievance process and procedures as follows:

If you, your Representative, or your attending dentist want the Adverse Decision reviewed, you, your Representative, or your attending dentist must contact Delta Dental, either in writing or by calling Delta Dental's toll-free number, 1-800-932-0783, *within one hundred eighty (180) days of the date on this notice.* You, your Representative, or your attending dentist should state why the claim should not have been denied. Also, any other documents, data, information or comments which are thought to have bearing on the claim including the denial notice, should accompany the request for review. You, your Representative, or your attending dentist are entitled to receive, upon request and free of charge, reasonable access to and copies of all documents, records, and other information relevant to the denied claim. The review will take into account all comments, documents, records, or other information, regardless of whether such information was submitted or considered initially.

The review shall be conducted for Delta Dental by a licensed dentist who is neither the licensed dentist who made the claim denial that is the subject of the review, nor the subordinate of such individual. The review shall be conducted by a licensed dentist, or a panel of appropriate Health Care Service reviewers with at least one dentist on the panel who is a licensed dentist. Delta Dental shall consult with a dentist who has appropriate training and experience in the pertinent field of dentistry who is neither the Delta Dental dental consultant who made the claim denial nor the subordinate of such dental consultant. The identity of such dental consultant is available upon request whether or not the advice was relied upon. In making the review, Delta Dental will not afford deference to the initial Adverse Decision.

If after review, Delta Dental continues to deny the claim, Delta Dental shall notify you, your Representative, or your attending dentist in writing of the Grievance Decision within forty-five (45) days of the date the request is received. Delta Dental shall send you, your Representative, or your attending dentist a notice, similar to this notice. If in the opinion of you, your Representative, or your attending dentist, the matter warrants *further* consideration, you may file an action in the courts pursuant to section 502(a) of ERISA. If you are a fully insured Enrollee, you, your Representative, or your attending dentist also have the option to file a Complaint with the Maryland Insurance Administration within four (4) months after receipt of Delta Dental's Grievance Decision. A Complaint may be filed

without first filing a Grievance if: (1) Delta Dental has waived the requirement that its internal Grievance process be exhausted; (2) Delta Dental failed to comply with any of the requirements of the internal Grievance process; or (3) You, your Representative, or your attending dentist can demonstrate a compelling reason to do so as determined by the Maryland Insurance Administration.

- 5. Includes the following information:
  - a. That, if the Enrollee is fully insured, the Enrollee, the Enrollee's Representative, or attending dentist has a right to file a Complaint with the Commissioner within four (4) months after receipt of Delta Dental's Grievance Decision;
  - b. The following disclosure in at least 12-point typeface, with the first sentence in bold capital typeface:

ATTN. FULLY INSURED MARYLAND ENROLLEES: THERE IS HELP AVAILABLE TO YOU IF YOU WISH TO DISPUTE THE DECISION OF THE PLAN ABOUT PAYMENT FOR HEALTH CARE SERVICES. You, your Representative, or your Health Care Provider may contact the Health Advocacy Unit of Maryland's Consumer Protection Division at: Office of the Attorney General, 200 St. Paul Place, 16th Floor, Baltimore, Maryland 21202. The phone number is 877-261-8807 (toll-free) or 410-528-1840 and TTY is 1-800-576-6372. The fax number is 410-576-6571 and the email address is consumer@oag.state.md.us. The Health Advocacy Unit can help you, your Representative, or your Health Care Provider prepare a Grievance to file under Delta Dental's internal Grievance procedure. That unit can also attempt to mediate a resolution to your dispute and file a Complaint with the Commissioner. The Health Advocacy Unit is not available to represent or accompany you during any proceeding of the internal Grievance process. Additionally, you, your Representative, or your Health Care Provider may file a Complaint with the Maryland Insurance Administration at: Attn: Consumer Complaint Investigation, Life and Health/Appeals and Grievance, 200 St. Paul Place, Suite 2700, Baltimore, Maryland 21202, Phone: 1-800-492-6116 or 410-468-2000, TTY: 1-800-735-2258, Fax: 410-468-2270 or 410-468-2260. Complaint may be filed without having to first file a Grievance with Delta Dental, if: (1) Delta Dental has waived the requirement that its internal Grievance process be exhausted; (2) Delta Dental failed to comply with any of the requirements of the internal Grievance process; or (3) You, your Representative, or your Health Care Provider can show a compelling reason to file a Complaint, including that a delay in receiving the Health Care Service could result in loss of life, serious impairment to a bodily function, or serious dysfunction of a bodily organ or part, or the Enrollee remaining seriously mentally ill with symptoms that cause the Enrollee to be in danger to self or others. INFORMATION DESCRIBED IN THIS NOTICE MAY ALSO BE FOUND IN YOUR GROUP CONTRACT.

#### III. Internal Grievance Procedure

- A. <u>Informal Inquiry Option:</u> If a claim is denied in whole or in part, an Enrollee, an Enrollee's Representative, or his or her attending dentist may make an informal inquiry regarding general program, eligibility questions and Adverse Decisions by contacting Delta Dental via its toll-free number at 1-800-932-0783. Every caller has access to a supervisor if dissatisfied with the response.
- B. Non-emergency Appeals of Adverse Decisions: In lieu of making an informal inquiry, an Enrollee, an Enrollee's Representative, or his or her attending dentist may choose to appeal the Adverse Decision. The Enrollee, Enrollee's Representative or Health Care Provider may do so within one hundred eighty (180) days, either by writing to Delta Dental or by calling Delta Dental at its toll-free number. Written acknowledgement of the filing of the appeal to the appealing party will be provided to the Enrollee, the Enrollee's Representative, or the attending dentist within five (5) days of the filing of the appeal. The letter or oral request for appeal should state why the claim should not have been denied. Also any

other documents, data, information or comments which are thought to have bearing on the claim including the denial notice, should accompany the request for review. The Enrollee, the Enrollee's Representative, or the attending dentist are entitled to receive upon request and free of charge reasonable access to and copies of all documents, records, and other information relevant to the denied claim.

- C. <u>Notification of Information Necessary to Conduct the Internal Grievance Process</u>: If Delta Dental requires information necessary to conduct the internal Grievance process, Delta Dental shall notify the Enrollee, the Enrollee's Representative, or the attending dentist, in writing within five (5) working days of receipt of the appeal, to identify and request the necessary information. In the event that only a portion of such necessary information is received, Delta Dental shall request the missing information, in writing, within five (5) working days of receipt of the partial information. Delta Dental will assist the Enrollee, the Enrollee's Representative, or the Health Care Provider in gathering the necessary information without further delay.
- D. The Review: The review shall be conducted for Delta Dental by a dental consultant who is neither the dental consultant who made the claim denial that is the subject of the review, nor the subordinate of such individual. The review will take into account all comments, documents, records, or other information, regardless of whether such information was submitted or considered in the initial benefit determination. The review shall be conducted by a licensed dentist, or a panel of appropriate Health Care Service reviewers with at least one dentist on the panel who is a licensed dentist. Delta Dental shall consult with a dentist who has appropriate training and experience in the pertinent field of dentistry and who is neither the Delta Dental dental consultant who made the claim denial nor the subordinate of such consultant. The identity of the Delta Dental dental consultant whose advice was obtained in connection with the denial of the claim whether or not the advice was relied upon in making the benefit determination is also available on request. In making the review, Delta Dental will not afford deference to the initial Adverse Decision. A clinical examination at Delta Dental's cost may be implemented, along with discussion among dentist consultants. At this point, the Enrollee may also request a hearing.
- E. <u>Grievance Decision</u>: Delta Dental shall make a Grievance Decision within forty-five (45) days of the date the Grievance is filed. However, Delta Dental may extend this 45-day period with the written consent of the Enrollee, the Enrollee's Representative, or the attending dentist who filed the Grievance on behalf of the Enrollee, for a period of no longer than thirty (30) working days. Delta Dental shall document the Grievance Decision in writing after Delta Dental has provided oral communication of the decision to the Enrollee, the Enrollee's Representative, or the attending dentist. Within five (5) days after the Grievance Decision has been made, Delta Dental shall send a written notice to the Enrollee, the Enrollee's Representative, or the attending dentist in accordance with Section IV below. The Grievance Decision shall be final insofar as Delta Dental is concerned. Recourse thereafter would be to the courts with an ERISA or other civil action, or to the Maryland Insurance Administration.
- F. <u>Complaints:</u> An Enrollee, an Enrollee's Representative, or the attending dentist has a right to file a Complaint with the Commissioner within four (4) months after receipt of Delta Dental's Grievance Decision. When filing a Complaint with the Commissioner, the Enrollee or the Enrollee's Representative will be required to authorize the release of any medical records of the Enrollee that may be required to be reviewed for the purpose of reaching a decision on the Complaint.
- IV. Distribution of Information to Enrollees/Enrollees' Representatives/Attending Dentists Upon Entry of Grievance Decision. The paragraphs below outline the contents of the Notification of Grievance Decision.
  - A. <u>Content and Notification of Grievance Decision</u>. If after the claim is reviewed, Delta Dental continues to deny the claim, Delta Dental shall send the Enrollee, the Enrollee's Representative, or the attending dentist a notice, which contains:
    - 1. A clear statement in understandable language containing the specific factual basis for Delta Dental's decision;

- 2. A clear statement that the notice constitutes Delta Dental's final Grievance Decision;
- Reference to the specific criteria and standards, including interpretive guidelines, on which the
  decision was based (without using only generalized terms such as "experimental procedure
  not covered", "cosmetic procedure not covered", "service included under another procedure",
  or "not medically necessary");
- 4. The name, business address, and business telephone number of the designated employee or Delta Dental representative who has responsibility for Delta Dental's internal Grievance process as follows:

[Alice Strobel
Manager, Professional Services
Delta Dental
11155 International Drive
Rancho Cordova, CA 95670
Phone: 916-861-2612
Fax: 916-631-6374
Email: astrobel@delta.org]

- A statement that a fully insured Enrollee, Enrollee's Representative, or Health Care Provider who has filed the Grievance on behalf of a fully insured Enrollee, has a right to file a Complaint with the Commissioner within four (4) months after receipt of Delta Dental's Grievance Decision;
- 6. The Commissioner's address, telephone number and facsimile number as follows:

Maryland Insurance Administration Attn: Consumer Complaint Investigation Life and Health/Appeals and Grievance 200 St. Paul Place, Suite 2700

Baltimore, MD 21202

Phone: 1-800-492-6116 or 410-468-2000

TTY: 1-800-735-2258

Fax: 410-468-2270 or 410-468-2260

- 7. A statement that the Health Advocacy Unit is available to assist the Enrollee or the Enrollee's representative in both mediating and filing a Grievance under Delta Dental's internal Grievance process and filing a Complaint with the Commissioner.
- 8. The address, telephone number, facsimile number, and email address of the Health Advocacy Unit of Maryland's Consumer Protection Division as follows:

Office of the Attorney General 200 St. Paul Place, 16th Floor

Baltimore, MD 21202

Phone: 410-528-1840
Toll Free: 877-261-8807
TTY: 1-800-576-6372
Fax: 410-576-6571

Email: consumer@oag.state.md.us